Charles E. G. Pease Pennyghael Isle of Mull

## 1-Ralph Aldam

Ralph married someone. He had five children: Christopher, Richard, William, Thomas, and Joan.

## 2-Christopher Aldam

Christopher married someone. He had one son: William.

3-William Aldam, son of Christopher Aldam, died on 28 Sep 1623 and was buried in Warmsworth Church, then moved to the FBG Warmsworth.

General Notes: His remains were dug up from the church and removed to the Friends Burial Ground at Warmsworth/William Aldam of Warmsworth; d. 28 Sept. 1623, leaving a son and heir Thomas, aged 8 years; bd. Warmsworth Church, and re-interred in F.B.G. Warmsworth. Will of 20 Sept. 1623. I.P.M.

Noted events in his life were:

He worked as a Yeoman.

William married Mary Lord, daughter of Lord. They had five children: Joan, Thomas, John, Margaret, and William.

4-Joan Aldam<sup>1</sup> was born in Warmsworth, Doncaster, Yorkshire, was christened on 20 Nov 1615 in Warmsworth, Doncaster, Yorkshire, and died on 15 May 1681 at age 65.

Joan married John Broughton.

Joan next married Francis Killam, son of John Killam and Alice Burman. They had three children: Francis, John, and Martha.

5-Francis Killam was buried on 26 Feb 1644.

Francis married Alice Smith, daughter of Edward Smith and Elizabeth Taylor.

5-John Killam was buried on 3 Nov 1689.

John married Mary Aldam.

#### 5-Martha Killam

Martha married Jonathan Broughton.

4-**Thomas Aldam**<sup>2,3,4</sup> was born in 1617 in Warmsworth, Doncaster, Yorkshire, was christened on 16 Mar 1617 in Warmsworth, Doncaster, Yorkshire, died on 16 Apr 1660 at age 43, and was buried in FBG Warmsworth.

General Notes: Thomas Aldam of Warmsworth, yeoman; bp. there 16 Mar. 1616/7; d. 16.4.1660; bd. F. Warmsworth. He became a Friend in 1651 and an ardent supporter of GeorgeFox. Author of several works on Quaker theology. Suffered much for his faith (1976)

\_\_\_\_\_

Aldam, Thomas (1616?–1660), Quaker preacher and writer, was born in Warmsworth, near Doncaster, although no further details of his parentage are known. He was a relatively affluent yeoman. He married Mary Killam (d. 1660) in 1644, and the couple had at least one child, Thomas (1652?–1723).

Thomas Aldam was probably a puritan before his discontent led him to find religious guidance in the nascent Quaker movement. Indeed Aldam was one of the very first to be 'convinced', joining with other radical separatists in 1651 or 1652 after hearing the future Quaker leader George Fox preach. His activities as a Quaker preacher and writer soon led to trouble. In 1652, after preaching against a minister of the established church, Aldam suffered arrest. Magistrates subsequently imposed a custodial sentence which they supplemented with fines totalling £93 for his refusal to remove his hat before 'superiors', and for failing to pay taxes to the state church. Aldam was also physically attacked by non-Quakers in 1654, 1655, and 1658.

Aldam put his time in prison to good use—particularly during the long stretch between 1652 and December 1654. His letters of the time exhibit an interest in wider Quaker affairs, as he set about establishing links between northern Quakers and printers in London. Later he generated interest for the first general Quaker fund intended to aid the movement's missionary work. His political and religious ideas were sometimes quite theatrically expressed. A parliamentarian sympathizer, he nevertheless once tore his hat into shreds when he was granted an audience with Oliver Cromwell, indicating, it seems, the certain belief that the protector would soon be torn from power. He was outraged at what he perceived to be the wrongful imprisonment of Quakers, doing much to document their plight. He was similarly dismissive of Charles II, being recorded as saying, 'I find nothing to this Man' (Aldam, 12).

Aldam died in June 1660, aged about forty-four, presumably in Warmsworth, after a period of illness. The date of his burial is unknown, but he was able to pass on a considerable estate at his death. Mary, his wife, died three months after her husband, and the tender testimony of her son reveals 'a Woman that truly feared God, and served him in her Day and Generation' (Aldam, 12). In his lifetime Aldam had seen Quakerism grow from a small gathering of northern separatists to a national movement. His was not an insignificant contribution; as a writer, preacher, administrator, and willing 'sufferer', Thomas Aldam made a valued commitment.

Catie Gill, 'Aldam, Thomas (1616?–1660)', Oxford Dictionary of National Biography, Oxford University Press, 2004 Thomas Aldam (1616?–1660): doi:10.1093/ref:odnb/299

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as an Early Quaker supported and advocate of George Fox.

Thomas married **Mary Killam**<sup>2</sup> on 7 Nov 1644 in FMH Balby. Mary died in Jul 1660 in Warmsworth, Doncaster, Yorkshire and was buried on 20 Jul 1660 in FBG Warmsworth. They had five children: **Mary, Thomas, Sarah, Joseph**, and **John**.

5-Mary Aldam was born on 21 Oct 1646 in Warmsworth, Doncaster, Yorkshire.

Mary married Alexander Sampson, son of Alexander Sampson and Helen Stacye.

5-Thomas Aldam<sup>2,5</sup> was born on 6 Jan 1649 in Warmsworth, Doncaster, Yorkshire, died on 17 Jan 1722 in Bath, Somerset at age 73, and was buried on 19 Jan 1722 in FBG Warmsworth.

General Notes: Learned in Latin, Greek and Hebrew. Imprisoned for his beliefs for two and a half years. He was buried in the burial ground that he had given for the usage of Quaker burials.

Noted events in his life were:

• He had a residence in Warmsworth, Doncaster, Yorkshire.

Thomas married **Ann Stacye**, <sup>1,2</sup> daughter of **Robert Stacye** and **Sweetapple**, on 26 Feb 1671 in FMH Warmsworth. Ann was born on 7 Jul 1654, died on 22 Dec 1735 at age 81, and was buried in Warmsworth, Doncaster, Yorkshire. They had six children: **Mary, Thomas, John, Elizabeth, William**, and **Ann**.

6-Mary Aldam was born on 29 Dec 1671 and died on 22 Oct 1755 in Edmonton at age 83.

Mary married John Burgess.

6-**Thomas Aldam** was born on 24 Apr 1674.

Thomas married **Isabel Mitford**, daughter of **William Mitford**, on 12 Feb 1705 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland. Isabel was born on 8 Jul 1681 and died on 30 Aug 1764 at age 83. They had nine children: **Thomas, William, Barbara, Isabella, John, Katharine, Elizabeth, Mary**, and **Ann**.

7-**Thomas Aldam** was born on 7 Aug 1707.

Thomas married Martha Hague.

7-William Aldam was born on 6 Oct 1708 and died in 1770 at age 62.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Mercer.

William married Mary Potter.

7-Barbara Aldam<sup>1,6</sup> was born on 21 Dec 1710 in Armley, Leeds, Yorkshire and died on 16 Jan 1797 in Armley, Leeds, Yorkshire at age 86.

Barbara married **Gervase Benson**, <sup>1,6</sup> son of **William Benson** and **Susanna Elam**, on 18 Jan 1735 in Warmsworth, Doncaster, Yorkshire. Gervase was born in 1713 in Armley, Leeds, Yorkshire at age 45. They had two children: **Susanna** and **Catherine**.

General Notes: Does he connect to Col. Gervase Benson of Kendal died 1679

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as an Of Armley, Leeds.

8-Susanna Benson<sup>6</sup> was born on 28 Sep 1741 in Armley, Leeds, Yorkshire and died on 26 Jun 1816 in Darlington, County Durham at age 74.

Noted events in her life were:

· She was Quaker.

Susanna married **Thomas Pease**, son of **Edward Pease**, son of **Edwar** 

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Grocer in Darlington, County Durham.
- He was a Quaker.
- He worked as a Grocer in Leeds, Yorkshire.
- He had a residence in Chapel Allerton Hall, Leeds, Yorkshire.
- 9-William Pease was born on 6 May 1770 in Darlington, County Durham and died on 2 Jun 1771 in Darlington, County Durham at age 1.
- 9-Thomas Pease was born on 10 Apr 1771 and died on 20 Apr 1771.
- 9-William Pease was born on 9 Jan 1774 and died on 14 Oct 1774.
- 9-**John Aldam** was born on 18 May 1775 in Warmsworth, Doncaster, Yorkshire and died on 16 Dec 1809 in Warmsworth, Doncaster, Yorkshire at age 34. He had no known marriage and no known children.

General Notes: It seems he changed his name to Aldam to become a beneficiary of the Aldam estate. Maybe he would have been a beneficiary anyway, and simply changed his name as a gesture.

- 9-Thomas Pease was born on 4 Jul 1776 in Darlington, County Durham and died on 16 Mar 1778 in Darlington, County Durham at age 1.
- 9-Edward Pease was born on 14 Dec 1777 in Darlington, County Durham and died on 30 Jul 1795 in Darlington, County Durham at age 17.
- 9-William Pease<sup>6,7,15,16</sup> was born on 28 May 1779 in Darlington, County Durham and died on 25 Feb 1855 in Warmsworth, Doncaster, Yorkshire at age 75.

General Notes: It is worth noting that all the Warde-Aldams, are members of the Pease family. Now after his brother John died, William decided to change his name to Aldam as well, by Royal Licence in 1810. There was clearly some advantage to changing names, if you were to benefit from inheriting estates through a maternal grandmother.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Stuff Merchant, Aldam, Pease & Co. In Leeds, Yorkshire.
- Miscellaneous: Change of name, 1810.

William married **Sarah Jowitt**, 6,15 daughter of **Joseph Jowitt** and **Grace Firth**, 6,15,17,18,19 on 28 Sep 1808 in Leeds, Yorkshire. Sarah was born on 15 Oct 1787 in Leeds, Yorkshire and died on 20 Nov 1824 in Warmsworth (Also Given As Darlington, County Durham) at age 37. They had seven children: **Thomas, Thomas, William, Katharine Aldam, Isabella Aldam, Thomas**, and **Susanna Aldam**.

- 10-**Thomas Aldam**<sup>15</sup> was born in 1810 and died in 1811 at age 1.
- 10-**Thomas Aldam**<sup>15</sup> was born on 29 Jan 1812 and died on 30 Jan 1814 at age 2.
- 10-William Aldam<sup>15,20</sup> was born on 26 Aug 1813 in Yorkshire, died on 27 Jul 1890 in Hexham, Northumberland at age 76, and was buried in Clayton cum Frickley, Yorkshire.

General Notes: Barrister Middle Temple and JP West Riding, and Chairman of Quarter Sessions.

MP for Leeds 1841.

Married out from the Quakers, conforming openly to the Church of England, and received the estate of Frickley Hall near Doncaster as a wedding gift. William served in the House of Commons,

as MP for Leeds 1841-1847 and was buried at Clayton cum Frickley, All Saints.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a JP.
- He worked as a Barrister at Law.
- He worked as a Member of Parliament for Leeds.

William married **Mary Stables Wright**, daughter of **Rev. Godfrey Wright**, on 13 Nov 1845. Mary was born in 1822 in Bath, Somerset and died in 1867 in Hastings, Sussex at age 45. They had five children: **Mary Sarah**, **Isabella**, **William Wright**, **Godfrey Ormston**, and **Katharine**.

- 11-Mary Sarah Aldam was born on 7 Nov 1847 and died in 1908 at age 61.
- 11-**Isabella Aldam** was born in 1849 and died in 1856 at age 7.
- 11-William Wright Warde-Aldam was born on 10 Dec 1853 in Frickley, Doncaster, Yorkshire and died on 23 Apr 1925 in Frickley Hall, Doncaster, Yorkshire at age 71. Another name for William Wright Aldam.

Noted events in his life were:

• Miscellaneous: Change of name.

William married **Sarah Julia Warde**, daughter of **Rev. William Warde Warde**, on 30 Apr 1878. Sarah was born on 30 Apr 1878 in Carlton, Yorkshire and died on 18 Jul 1931 at age 53. They had three children: **William St. Andrew, John Ralph Patentius**, and **Marian Juliet**.

Noted events in her life were:

- She was awarded with MBE.
- 12-Col. William St. Andrew Warde-Aldam was born on 10 May 1882 in Kensington, London and died on 14 Sep 1958 in Hooton Pagnell Hall, Doncaster, Yorkshire at age 76.

General Notes: DSO. Of Hooton Pagnell Hall. It was at this point that another name change occurred, when William decided to combine both his families adopted surname of Aldam, with that of his mother, Sarah Julia Warde.

William married Clara Macavoy, daughter of George Macavoy, on 29 Apr 1908. Clara was born in 1882 and died in 1952 in Hooton Pagnell Hall, Doncaster, Yorkshire at age 70. They had four children: Mary Betty, John, Geoffrey St. Andrew, and David Julian.

13-Mary Betty Warde-Aldam was born on 29 Mar 1909 in Frickley Hall, Doncaster, Yorkshire and died in 1978 in Hooton Pagnell Hall, Yorkshire at age 69.

Mary married **Major Harold George Warde-Norbury**, son of **George Norbury** and **Adelaide Mabel Crump**, on 7 Jan 1930. Harold was born on 25 Jun 1899 in London and died in 1974 in Pontefract, Yorkshire at age 75. Another name for Harold was Harold George Norbury. They had two children: **Josephine Anne** and **William George Antony**.

General Notes: Adopted the Warde prefix to his surname, thus becoming Warde-Norbury. It is interesting to note that without successive changes of name, the Warde-Aldam family are all Peases. assumed the surname of Warde-Norbury by Royal Licence in 1958

Noted events in his life were:

• Miscellaneous: assumed the surname of Warde-Norbury by Royal Licence in 1958.

## 14-Josephine Anne Warde-Norbury

Josephine married **David Philip Jeffcock** on 14 Dec 1963. David was born on 8 Jul 1933 in Woodbridge, Suffolk and died in 2002 in New Forest, Hampshire at age 69. They had four children: **Venetia Mary, Cordelia Caroline, John Philip Harold Patience**, and **George Lucian Gully**.

### 15-Venetia Mary Jeffcock

Venetia married Luke William Honey, son of Roger Honey.

### 15-Cordelia Caroline Jeffcock

Cordelia married Jason Patrick Barbour. They had two children: Felix Patrick and Anoushka Rose.

- 16-Felix Patrick Barbour
- 16-Anoushka Rose Barbour
- 15-John Philip Harold Patience Jeffcock

John married Katrin Teufelberger, daughter of Dr. Michael Teufelberger. They had three children: Josephine Mary, Franziska Ada Marie, and Philippa Edith Marie.

- 16-Josephine Mary Jeffcock
- 16-Franziska Ada Marie Jeffcock
- 16-Philippa Edith Marie Jeffcock
- 15-George Lucian Gully Jeffcock

George married Sara Jane Snook, daughter of Ian G. Snook and Jean M. Harvey. They had four children: Chloe Georgina, Oliver Theo, Imogen Daisy, and Tobias Dylan.

- 16-Chloe Georgina Jeffcock
- 16-Oliver Theo Jeffcock
- 16-Imogen Daisy Jeffcock
- 16-Tobias Dylan Jeffcock

14-Capt. William George Antony Warde-Norbury was born on 13 Mar 1936 in Doncaster, Yorkshire, died on 1 Jan 2014 at age 77, and was buried on 13 Jan 2014 in service at St. George's, Doncaster, Yorkshire.

General Notes: Capt. (William George) Antony (Tony) Warde-Norbury, late Coldstream Guards, who died 1 January, 2014, aged 77, was a scion of the Warde-Aldam landed family of Hooton Pagnell, Healey & Frickley. He was born 13 March, 1936, son of Maj Harold George Norbury, later Warde-Norbury (1899-1974), of Hooton Pagnell Hall, Doncaster, South Yorkshire, by his wife the former Mary Betty Warde-Aldam (b 27 Mar, 1909 - d 1978). Mary Betty Norbury received the Hooton Pagnell estate as a gift from her father, Col William St Andrew Warde-Aldam, in 1952, and she and her husband assumed the surname of Warde-Norbury by Royal Licence in 1958. Capt Tony Warde-Norbury married 15 Apr, 1961, Philippa Margery Davies-Cooke (scion of the Cooke Baronets), dau of Col Philip Ralph Davies-Cooke, of Owston Hall, Yorks, by whom he had issue. His son, William Mark Antony, born 29 Jul, 1962, succeeded to the Hooton Pagnell estate some years ago. The funeral takes place at the Minster Church of Saint George, Doncaster, 13 January, 2014.

William married **Philippa Margery Davies-Cooke**, daughter of **Col. Philip Ralph Davies-Cooke** and **Kathleen Mabel Davies-Cooke**, on 15 Apr 1961. Philippa was born on 17 Oct 1938 in Don Valley, Yorkshire, died on 10 Jan 2015 at age 76, and was buried on 27 Jan 2015 in service at All Saints', Hooton Pagnell, Yorkshire. They had two children: **Mark William Antony** and **Alistair George**.

### 15-Mark William Antony Warde-Norbury

Mark married Lucianne Clare Wainwright. They had two children: Isobel and William Mark S. A.

- 16-Isobel Warde-Norbury
- 16-William Mark S. A. Warde-Norbury
- 15-Alistair George Warde-Norbury was born on 8 Apr 1966 and died on 8 Feb 1999 at age 32.
- 13-Major John Warde-Aldam was born on 25 May 1911 and died on 19 Nov 1957 at age 46.

13-Lieutenant Geoffrey St. Andrew Warde-Aldam was born on 10 Oct 1914, died on 13 Jul 1943 in Sicily, Italy. Killed in action at age 28, and was buried in Syracuse War Cemetery, Sicily, Italy. Grave VIII.G.5.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as an officer of the King's Own Yorkshire Light Infantry.
- 13-Maj. David Julian Warde-Aldam was born on 10 Oct 1919 and died in Nov 1995 in Northumberland at age 76.

General Notes: Of Healey Hall, Northumberland

David married **Elizabeth Virginia Sutcliffe**, daughter of **Albert James Sutcliffe**, on 26 Nov 1955. Elizabeth was born in 1927 and died in 1996 at age 69. They had three children: **James Julian, Thomas St. Andrew**, and **Katharine Betty**.

#### 14-James Julian Warde-Aldam

James married **Amynta Wood-Gush**.

### 14-Thomas St. Andrew Warde-Aldam

Thomas married Harriet Anne Mackenzie, daughter of Major Colin Dalzell Mackenzie and Lady Anne Mildred Ismay FitzRoy. They had three children: Zoe, Zephirine, and Zinnia.

- 15-Zoe Warde-Aldam
- 15-Zephirine Warde-Aldam
- 15-Zinnia Warde-Aldam
- 14-Katharine Betty Warde-Aldam

Katharine married Alexander C. Beard.

12-Colonel John Ralph Patentius Warde-Aldam was born on 15 Aug 1892 in Frickley, Doncaster, Yorkshire and died in 1973 in Don Valley, Doncaster at age 81.

John married **Joyce Etheline Nevile** on 30 Apr 1924. Joyce was born on 17 Jan 1891 in Skelbrooke, Yorkshire and died in 1973 in Don Valley, Doncaster at age 82. They had four children: **William, Patience, Christopher Ralph**, and **Julia Joyce**.

13-Maj. William Warde-Aldam was born on 14 Jun 1925, died on 22 Nov 2015 in Frickley Hall, Doncaster, Yorkshire at age 90, and was buried on 30 Nov 2015.

William married Gillian Margaret Scott on 23 Apr 1960. Gillian died on 2 Aug 2003. They had three children: Adrian William, Charles St. Andrew, and Willa Clare.

Noted events in their marriage were:

- They had a residence in Frickley Hall, Doncaster, Yorkshire.
  - 14-Adrian William Warde-Aldam
  - 14-Charles St. Andrew Warde-Aldam

Charles married Jayne M. Benson, daughter of Derek Benson.

14-Willa Clare Warde-Aldam

Willa married Angus George Timothy Wilson.

13-Patience Warde-Aldam was born on 28 Apr 1927 and died on 2 Jan 2011 at age 83.

Patience married **Capt. Ralph Alverne Cyril Cameron** on 24 Sep 1958. Ralph was born on 25 Aug 1918 in Devon and died on 7 Jul 2004 in Launceston, Tasmania, Australia at age 85. They had three children: **Maxwell Douglas Ralph, Margaret**, and **Simon**.

- 14-Maxwell Douglas Ralph Cameron
- 14-Margaret Cameron
- 14-Simon Cameron
- 13-Christopher Ralph Warde-Aldam was born on 27 Aug 1928 and died in May 1995 at age 66.

Christopher married Jane Claire Ashton, daughter of Sir Hubert Ashton and Dorothy Margaret Gaitskell. They had three children: Annabelle Julia, Guy Ralph Ashton, and Mark John.

## 14-Annabelle Julia Warde-Aldam

Annabelle married **Andrew Smith**. They had two children: **Mathew** and **Elinor**.

- 15-Mathew Smith
- 15-Elinor Smith

## 14-Guy Ralph Ashton Warde-Aldam

Guy married Nicky Hughes. They had two children: Christopher and Matilda Elizabeth Jane.

- 15-Christopher Warde-Aldam
- 15-Matilda Elizabeth Jane Warde-Aldam
- 14-Mark John Warde-Aldam

Mark married **Celia Cleverdon**. They had two children: **Joe** and **Lucy**.

- 15-Joe Warde-Aldam
- 15-Lucy Warde-Aldam

### 13-Julia Joyce Warde-Aldam

Julia married Michael Mackenzie Smith, son of Col. Leonard Kirke Smith and Vera Hicks, on 11 Aug 1956. Michael was born in 1917. They had two children: Nicholas Mackenzie and Peter Mackenzie.

- 14-Nicholas Mackenzie Smith
- 14-Peter Mackenzie Smith
- 12-Marian Juliet Warde-Aldam was born on 30 Sep 1897 and died in 1897.
- 11-Godfrey Ormston Aldam was born in 1857 and died in 1857.
- 11-Katharine Aldam was born in 1857 and died in 1938 at age 81.
- 10-**Katharine Aldam** Aldam<sup>7,15,21,22</sup> was born on 12 Oct 1815, died on 27 Dec 1868 in St. John's Walsingham, Darlington at age 53, and was buried in FBG Skinnergate, Darlington, County Durham.

Katharine married **William Backhouse**, 7,15,21,22,23,24 son of **William Backhouse** 6,7,10,25,26,27,28 and **Mary Dixon**, 6,7,10,26 on 18 Oct 1843. William was born on 12 Jan 1807 in Darlington, County Durham, died on 3 Apr 1869 in Leeds, Yorkshire at age 62, and was buried on 8 Apr 1869 in FBG Skinnergate, Darlington, County Durham. They had five children: **William Aldam, Charles James, Henry, Sarah Aldam**, and **Robert Ormston**.

General Notes: First Chairman of the Darlington Board of Health. Of St. John's, Walsingham and of Darlington.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Barrister-at-Law of Middle Temple 1839.
- He had a residence in St. John's Walsingham, Darlington.
- He worked as a Member of Parliament for Leeds in 1841-1847.
- He worked as a Quaker Elder.
  - 11-William Aldam Backhouse<sup>7,29</sup> was born on 27 Apr 1846 and died on 27 Feb 1919 in Bournemouth, Dorset at age 72.

Noted events in his life were:

- He had a residence in Wolsingham, County Durham.
- 11-Charles James Backhouse<sup>7,30</sup> was born on 4 Jan 1848 and died on 30 Sep 1915 in St. John's, Walsingham, County Durham at age 67.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a JP for County Durham.
- He had a residence in St. John's, Walsingham, County Durham.

Charles married Lucy Vincent, daughter of Maj. John Read Vincent.

11-**Henry Backhouse**<sup>7,21,31,32,33</sup> was born on 29 Jun 1849 in Darlington, County Durham and died on 7 Jun 1936 in Cavendish Nursing Home, Bournemouth, Dorset (7 Jun 1926 also given) at age 86.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Banker in Darlington, County Durham.
- He resided at The Red House in Darlington, County Durham.
- He had a residence in Bournemouth, Dorset.

Henry married **Georgina Mary Stanton**, 7,33 daughter of **John Harrison Stanton** and **Elizabeth Harby Bidder**, on 16 Apr 1885. Georgina was born on 4 Nov 1862 in Wimbledon, London, died on 25 Jul 1890 in Darlington, County Durham at age 27, and was buried in FBG Skinnergate, Darlington, County Durham. They had two children: **John William** and **Rowland Henry**.

12-Capt. John William Backhouse<sup>7</sup> was born on 9 Mar 1886 in Darlington, County Durham, died on 10 Feb 1916 in France at age 29, and was buried in Hebuterne Military Cemetery, Pas de Calais, France.

General Notes: Buried Plot I. A. 9

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Soldier with the Oxford & Buckinghamshire Light Infantry.
- 12-Rowland Henry Backhouse<sup>7,33</sup> was born on 16 Mar 1887, died on 14 Jul 1890 in Darlington, County Durham at age 3, and was buried in FBG Skinnergate, Darlington, County Durham.

Henry next married **Mary Lucas**, <sup>7,21,32</sup> daughter of **Arthur Lucas**<sup>7,34</sup> and **Mary Anne Thompson**, <sup>34</sup> on 29 Aug 1893 in FMH Darlington, County Durham. Mary was born in 1865 and died on 19 Aug 1934 at age 69. They had one daughter: **Katharine Mary**.

Noted events in her life were:

- She resided at No. 10 In Parsonage Road, Bournemouth.
  - 12-**Katharine Mary Backhouse**<sup>21</sup> was born on 5 May 1895 in Darlington, County Durham.

Katharine married **Maj. Philip Thomas Blanford** in 1920. Philip was born in 1883 and died in 1944 at age 61. They had four children: **Anne Rachel, Janet Mary, David Thomas**, and **Alan Henry**.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as an officer of the 84th Punjabis.
- He had a residence in Bournemouth, Dorset.
  - 13-Anne Rachel Blanford
  - 13-Janet Mary Blanford

Janet married **Richard George Milstead**,<sup>31</sup> son of **Herbert Ernest George Milstead** and **Doris May**, in 1950 in Kenya. Richard was born in 1922 and died on 5 Aug 1995 at age 73. They had two children: **Alan Richard** and **Una Jane**.

#### 14-Alan Richard Milstead

Alan married **Alyson Marjory MacRae**,<sup>31</sup> daughter of **Ian MacRae** and **Marjorie Polson**, on 28 Oct 1976 in Aberdeen, Scotland. Alyson was born on 15 Feb 1955 and died on 7 Apr 2017 in Oban, Argyll at age 62. They had three children: **Robert Alan Duncan, Dian Richard Philip**, and **Lauren Gillian Polson**.

General Notes: A neice to Ian and Rena Grainger of Bunessan and a grand-daughter of Margaret Polson

- 15-Robert Alan Duncan Milstead
- 15-Dian Richard Philip Milstead
- 15-Lauren Gillian Polson Milstead

Lauren married Paul McAllister.

### 14-Una Jane Milstead

Una married Denis Paul Dunford. They had two children: Michelle Janet Una and Emily Louise Helen.

- 15-Michelle Janet Una Dunford
- 15-Emily Louise Helen Dunford

Emily married **Chris Baker**. They had one daughter: **Darcy**.

16-Darcy Baker

### 13-David Thomas Blanford

David married Florence Mary J. Hay-Currie. They had three children: Jeremy Hay, Susan Mary, and Christopher William Backhouse.

- 14-Jeremy Hay Blanford
- 14-Susan Mary Blanford
- 14-Christopher William Backhouse Blanford

13-Lieut. Col. Alan Henry Blanford was born in 1927 in Ashby de la Zouche, Leicestershire and died in 1977 in Crete, Greece at age 50.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as an officer of the Royal Engineers.
- 11-Sarah Aldam Backhouse<sup>7,21,23</sup> was born on 14 Nov 1851, died on 27 Sep 1931 in Cirencester, Gloucestershire at age 79, and was buried in FBG Cirencester.

Sarah married **Christopher Bowly**, 67,17,21,23,35 son of **William Crotch Bowly** 6,23,36,37 and **Caroline Swaine**, 6,23,36 on 3 Dec 1874. Christopher was born on 3 Feb 1837 in Nailsworth, Gloucestershire, died on 23 May 1922 in Circncester, Gloucestershire at age 85, and was buried in FBG Circncester.

General Notes: Of Siddington House, Cirencester

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Merchant in Siddington, Cirencester, Gloucestershire.
- 11-**Robert Ormston Backhouse**<sup>7</sup> was born on 10 Mar 1854 and died in 1940 at age 86.

General Notes: 1886 moved to Sutton Court, Sutton St. Nicholas, Hereford. Mrs. R. 0. Backhouse (1857-1921) achieved national fame, being awarded the Royal Horticultural Society's Barr Cup in 1916. In 1923 Robert astounded the horticultural world with the first pink-cupped, white perianthed daffodil which he named 'Mrs. R. 0. Backhouse'.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Horticulturalist.

Robert married **Sarah Elizabeth Dodgson**, daughter of **William Dodgson**, and **Sarah Abigail Saul**, on 30 Apr 1884 in FMH Redcar, Yorkshire. Sarah was born on 2 Sep 1857 in Wigton, Cumbria and died in 1921 at age 64. They had one son: **William Ormston**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• They had a residence in Sutton Court, Hereford, Herefordshire.

Noted events in her life were:

- · She worked as a Horticulturalist.
  - 12-William Ormston Backhouse<sup>7</sup> was born on 20 Feb 1885 and died in 1962 at age 77.

General Notes: He worked for a period of five years at the Cambridge Plant Breeding Station and the John Innes Institute, but left Britain to become a geneticist for the Argentine Government. He established a number of wheat-breeding stations in Argentina, then moved to Patagonia, where he reared pigs, grew apples and other fruits and started intensive honey production. W. 0. Backhouse obtained narcissi from his parents, and in South America continued the family tradition set by his grandfather. He specialised in red-trumpeted daffodils, and on his return to England and Sutton Court in 1945, continued to develop these varieties.

10-**Isabella Aldam** Aldam 15,16 was born on 4 Sep 1818 and died on 13 Dec 1846 in Malvern, Worcestershire at age 28.

Noted events in her life were:

- She had a residence in Warmsworth, Doncaster, Yorkshire.
- 10-**Thomas Aldam**<sup>15</sup> was born on 23 Sep 1820 and died on 20 Jan 1822 at age 1.
- 10-Susanna Aldam Aldam 15 was born on 14 Jun 1822 and died in 1884 at age 62.

Susanna married William Pashley Milner, 15,39 son of Gamaliel Milner and Mary Pashley, on 28 Oct 1852. William died on 4 Oct 1884 in Norton. They had one son: William Aldam.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a JP North Riding.
- He worked as a Solicitor.
  - 11-William Aldam Milner was born on 26 Mar 1854 and died in 1931 at age 77.

Noted events in his life were:

- He had a residence in Totley Hall, Derbyshire.
- He worked as a High Sheriff of Derbyshire in 1911.

William married **Sarah Elizabeth Roberts**, daughter of **Sir Samuel Roberts** and **Sarah Ann Sorby**, on 6 Jun 1883 in Sheffield, Yorkshire. Sarah was born in 1857 in Sheffield, Yorkshire and died in 1944 at age 87. They had three children: **Marjorie Elsie, William Alfred**, and **Roy Denzil Pashley**.

12-Marjorie Elsie Milner was born in 1884 and was christened on 21 Jun 1884 in Dore, Sheffield.

Marjorie married William Wilson. They had three children: Elsie, William, and Anne.

- 13-Elsie Wilson
- 13-William Wilson died in 1942.
- 13-Anne Wilson
- 12-William Alfred Milner was born in 1888 and was christened on 20 Apr 1888.

William married **Beatrice Ronksley**. They had one daughter: **Mary**.

- 13-Mary Milner
- 12-**Roy Denzil Pashley Milner** was born in 1893, was christened on 1 Apr 1893, died on 20 Sep 1914 in Vendresse, France at age 21, and was buried in Chauny Communal Cemetery, Aisne. Garve 6.C.5.
- 9-Susannah Pease was born on 3 Aug 1780 in Darlington, County Durham and died on 26 Sep 1786 in Darlington, County Durham at age 6.
- 9-**Thomas Benson Pease**<sup>6,19,40,41</sup> was born on 11 Aug 1782 in Darlington, County Durham and died on 24 May 1846 in Chapel Allerton Hall, Leeds, Yorkshire at age 63.

General Notes: Sheepscar (Leeds) estate of Thomas Benson Pease and recites that Thomas Benson Pease (1782-1846), a native of Darlington, came to Leeds in 1802. He was a stuff merchant and became the principal of the Leeds firm Aldam, Pease & Co. (later Pease, Heaton & Co). First elected to the town council in 1836, he became an alderman in 1841. He owned property north of the centre of Leeds, in the area known as Sheepscar, off the main road to Harrogate, to which this manuscript mainly refers. He was a member of the Society of Friends, and died on 23rd May 1846.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Stuff merchant in Leeds, Yorkshire.
- He was Quaker.
- He had a residence in Chapel Allerton Hall, Leeds, Yorkshire.

Thomas married **Martha Whitelock**, daughter of **Isaac Whitelock** and **Hannah Arthington**, on 16 Feb 1814 in Bradford, Yorkshire. Martha was born on 27 Jul 1786 in Bradford, Yorkshire and died on 29 Mar 1829 in Chapel Allerton, Leeds, Yorkshire at age 42. They had seven children: **Hannah, Thomas, Susannah, Isabella, Louisa Ann, John Edward**, and **Jane**.

Noted events in her life were:

• She was Quaker.

10-Hannah Pease<sup>1,6,42,43,44,45</sup> was born on 6 Dec 1814 in Leeds, Yorkshire, died on 21 Mar 1886 in Scarborough at age 71, and was buried in FBG Adel, Leeds.

Hannah married **Robert Lawson Ford**, <sup>1,6,42,43,44,45,46</sup> son of **John Ford**<sup>1</sup> and **Mary Lawson**, on 1 May 1838 in FMH Gildersome. Robert was born on 8 Feb 1809 in Lancaster, Lancashire, died on 14 Jan 1878 in Wharfedale, Yorkshire at age 68, and was buried on 16 Jan 1878 in FBG Adel, Leeds. They had eight children: **Mary, Catherine Ormston**, **Anna Frances, John Rawlinson, Thomas Benson Pease, Elizabeth Helen, Emily Susan**, and **Isabella Ormston**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• They had a residence in Springfield Mount, Leeds, Yorkshire.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Henry Frederick Smith's school in 1826 in Darlington, County Durham.
- He worked as a Solicitor in Leeds, Yorkshire.
  - 11-Mary Ford<sup>1,42</sup> was born on 18 Jul 1839 in Leeds, Yorkshire and died in 1894 in Kensington, London at age 55.

Mary married **Richard Smith**, <sup>1,42</sup> son of **Richard Smith** <sup>42,47</sup> and **Grizell Maria Edmonds**, <sup>33,42</sup> on 15 May 1861 in FMH Leeds. Richard was born on 19 Apr 1828. They had six children: **Richard Ford**, **Charles Lawson**, **Walter Arthington**, **Arthur Myers**, **Mary Catherine Ford**, and **Hugh Vandewall**.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Solicitor of Lincolns Inn Fields.
  - 12-Richard Ford Smith<sup>42</sup> was born on 17 Mar 1862 in Highbury Crescent, London and died on 22 Jul 1927 at age 65.

Richard married Margaret Lawson Ford, daughter of Thomas Benson Pease Ford<sup>6,29,48</sup> and Elizabeth Storrs Walker, <sup>6,48</sup> Margaret was born on 20 Apr 1876. They had no children.

- 12-Charles Lawson Smith<sup>42</sup> was born on 19 Jun 1863 in Highbury Crescent, London.
- 12-Walter Arthington Smith<sup>42</sup> was born on 11 Dec 1865 in Highbury Crescent, London.
- 12-Arthur Myers Smith<sup>42</sup> was born on 15 Jan 1871 in Highbury Crescent, London and died in 1936 at age 65.

General Notes: Admitted to Trinity College, Cambridge in 1889. Completed a law degree in 1892. Served in the Red Cross during WWI.

- 12-Mary Catherine Ford Smith<sup>42</sup> was born on 27 Mar 1875 in Highbury Crescent, London and died in 1959 at age 84.
- 12-**Hugh Vandewall Smith**<sup>42</sup> was born on 14 Mar 1880 in Highbury Crescent, London.
- 11-Catherine Ormston Ford<sup>44</sup> was born on 3 Oct 1841 and died on 9 Jun 1859 in Frenchay School, Bristol, Gloucestershire at age 17.
- 11-Anna Frances Ford was born in 1843 in Leeds, Yorkshire and died on 9 Aug 1854 in Suffolk at age 11.
- 11-**John Rawlinson Ford**<sup>1</sup> was born on 29 Jul 1844 in Leeds, Yorkshire and died in 1934 in Yealand Conyers, Carnforth, Lancashire at age 90.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Solicitor in Leeds, Yorkshire.
- He had a residence in 1911 in Yealand Convers, Carnforth, Lancashire.

John married **Helen Cordelia Coxhead**,<sup>1</sup> daughter of **John Coxhead** and **Henrietta Letitia**, on 22 Mar 1877 in St. Giles, Camberwell, London. Helen was born on 6 Apr 1855 in London, was christened on 14 Jun 1855 in Old Church, St. Pancras, London, and died in 1933 in Yealand Conyers, Carnforth, Lancashire at age 78.

11-**Thomas Benson Pease Ford**<sup>6,29,48</sup> was born on 5 Jun 1846 in Leeds, Yorkshire, died on 5 Jan 1918 in Low Bentham, Yorkshire at age 71, and was buried on 7 Jan 1918.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Hitchin and Grove House, Tottenham.
- He worked as a Silk Spinner in Leeds, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a Silk Spinner Benson Ford & Co. In Low Bentham, Yorkshire.
- He was Quaker.

Thomas married **Elizabeth Storrs Walker**, 6,48 daughter of **William Walker** 6,49,50,51 and **Lucy Ellis**, 6,49,51 on 28 Aug 1872 in Leeds, Yorkshire. Elizabeth was born on 16 Jun 1848 in Leeds, Yorkshire and died on 4 Jan 1904 in Low Bentham, Yorkshire (9 jan given in AM) at age 55. They had five children: **Elizabeth Lucy**, **Sibille Ormston**, **Margaret Lawson**, **Rawlinson Charles**, and **Gervase Lawson**.

Noted events in her life were:

- She was educated at The Mount School in Aug 1865-Jun 1866 in York, Yorkshire.
  - 12-Elizabeth Lucy Ford was born on 18 Jun 1873 and died in 1905 at age 32.

Elizabeth married **Dr. Hector Munro**.

- 12-Sibille Ormston Ford was born on 4 Nov 1874 and died in 1931 in Graygarth, Charney Road, Grange over Sands, Cumbria at age 57. She had no known marriage and no known children.
- 12-Margaret Lawson Ford was born on 20 Apr 1876.
- 12-Rawlinson Charles Ford<sup>6</sup> was born on 14 Jul 1879 in Low Bentham, Yorkshire and died on 9 Jan 1964 in "Sandy Croft", Bentham, Yorkshire at age 84.

General Notes: Ford, Rawlinson Charles.

Adm. at CLARE, July 8, 1899. [S. and h. of Thomas Benson Pease, of Low Bentham, Yorks., J.P. B. July 14, 1879.] School, Leighton Park, Reading. Matric. Michs. 1899; B.A. 1902. J.P. for W.R. of Yorks., 1932. Of Sandy Croft, Low Bentham, in 1942. (Burke, L.G.; Kelly, Handbook.)

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Leighton Park.
- He worked as a Silk Spinner in Bentham, Yorkshire.

Rawlinson married **Margaret Harvey**, 6,52,53 daughter of **William Harvey** 6,51,53,54,55,56,57 and **Anna Maria Whiting**, 6,53,54 in 1909. Margaret was born on 17 Feb 1881 in Leeds, Yorkshire and died on 22 Jan 1917 in Bentham, Yorkshire at age 35. They had one daughter: **Elizabeth Rawlinson**.

General Notes: Margaret Ford . . . . 35 22 1 1917 Bentham. Wife of Rawlinson Charles Ford. Died at Bournemouth. An Elder. Margaret Ford was the second daughter of William and Anna Maria Harvey, of Leeds. Her life as a child was a very happy one. A member of a closely united family, she was surrounded with loving influences, and inspired with the example of high endeavour in the lives of her parents and grandparents. Except for a time in childhood she was physically strong and vigorous, and able fully to enter into work and play, at home and at school. At the Mount School, York, during her happy three years there, she formed friendships which were a precious possession all through life, and her influence in the school, though quiet, was strong and good. Later, she threw herself eagerly into study abroad and at home, went through a course of nursing in an East End Settlement Hospital, returned home to study practical housewifery and to work hard in a Girls' Club and in a Sunday Class, and in connection with the Children's Country Holiday Fund. Thus, at the time of her marriage with R. Charles Ford, in May, 1909, a varied and active life seemed to be before her, and she entered her new home at Bentham full of plans for the future. She looked forward to a home life after the pattern of her old one, where for twenty seven years she had, unconsciously perhaps, breathed in the love and spirit of sacrifice, the simple faith and ideals of duty which were to stand her in such good stead in the last years of her life. Her longing to be useful was to be fulfilled, but not in the way which she had planned. After nearly two years of married life, and a few months after the birth of her little daughter, she was laid aside by illness which proved to be lung disease. At once she had to set aside all the activities she had so much enjoyed; the many home duties which she loved, and could do so well, were to be hers no longer; even the care of her little daughter had to be undertaken by others; and the priceless mother privileges which are taken as a matter of course by so many were denied to her. At first it seemed almost more than she could bear, and she had to fight hard against depression, especially when it seemed right for her to spend seven or eight months in Switzerland, separated from her husband and her home. But quickly she learnt the great lesson, "To will what God wills is the only way to bring us into peace ; " and though the rest of her life was made up of long partings and short reunions, of improvement in health and relapses into weakness, those who knew her marvelled at the courage which helped her to struggle back to life; and it was noticeable that she never lost her power of hearing and responding to the slightest call for service. One friend says how clearly her life taught others never to give in; " and we mean to begin again, to turn our backs on our relapses, our selfishness and laziness, and try to love God more, helped by the hope and courage learnt from her, and inspired by the remembrance of her purity of heart. 'Towards the end of her illness, in talking with her mother, she said: "It was very bitter at first, but all the bitterness has gone,"

and again, a few months before she was set free: "You must not let anyone pity me; I think I can truly say I have never been so happy in my life as now." During her last summer she greatly enjoyed being able to join in the meetings of the Bentham branch of the Fellowship of Reconciliation. These were often held at her house, and whenever possible, she was present, taking part very helpfully, rejoicing in the opportunity of hearing something of the wider life from which she was so much cut off. Although as a child she was naturally impatient and quick-tempered, she schooled herself to patience in such a way that all who came in contact with her felt the contagiousness of her hope. And so, when, after a few days of increased weakness, she slipped quietly away, the deepest feeling in the hearts of those who loved her was that of thanksgiving, first for her life and her example, and then for her release from limitations, and her entrance into the free, full Life of the Ages, where she knew she should find "fullest love and fullest service." The Friend.

#### Noted events in her life were:

- She was educated at The Mount School in Jan 1896-Jul 1898 in York, Yorkshire.
- She worked as a Trainee Nurse. East End Settlement Hospital in London.
- She worked as a Quaker Elder.

### 13-Elizabeth Rawlinson Ford

Elizabeth married **Maj. John Henry Pyle Pafford** in 1941. John was born on 6 Mar 1900 in Bradford on Avon, Wiltshire and died on 11 Mar 1996 in Dorchester, Dorset at age 96. They had two children: **Katherine** and **Margaret Milsom**.

### General Notes: Obituary: John Pafford

John Pafford was a leading international figure in the advancement of library science.

During his 22 years as Goldsmiths' Librarian of London University, between 1945 and 1967, he directed and promoted the growth of the university library into a notable centre of research and scholarship. On a budget that was never generous, he came near to doubling its holdings, and having accomplished its recovery from war damage, developed its premises to house great new collections which he helped to attract. The momentum he gave the library was of a kind to survive his retirement in 1967 and can be sensed even in the present financially dismal situation.

Pafford was a Wiltshire man, born in the pleasant village of Bradford- on-Avon in 1900. A year later his parents moved to the nearby parish of Holt, where from the ages of three to ten he went to the village school. Then he moved up to Trowbridge High School for Boys. He was good at his books, with a bent for literature, and especially good at games: he played cricket and football for the school and was in the rifle-shooting and boxing teams. After coming down from school he was a pupil-teacher in the Trinity Boys Elementary School, Trowbridge, until his 18th birthday, when he was accepted by the elite Inns of Court Officers' Training Corps. He passed out with a silver medal for boxing and a commission in the Wiltshire Regiment. He was not sent overseas, and was demobbed in March 1919.

That September, after a spell of uncertificated elementary school teaching, he went to University College London with an ex-service grant. There he sat under both the legendary William Paton Ker, the Quain Professor of English, and R.W. Chambers who succeeded him in the chair. On graduation in 1922 Pafford worked as an assistant on the college library staff while he studied for the university's newly instituted Diploma in Librarianship. This he obtained in 1924; in 1926 he was elected to Fellow of the Library Association. During this period he was a voluntary lecturer in English and literature at the Working Men's College in Camden Town and taught English in London County Council evening classes. In 1925 he was appointed Librarian and Lecturer in English at the famous Selly Oak Colleges in Birmingham.

Here he spent six years, living as tutor in Fircroft College. To his librarianship and teaching he added research, in the shape of preparing an edition of John Bale's King Johan. This earned him the London MA, in those days a degree of notable status. His edition was published as a Malone Society Reprint in 1931. Pafford had defined his three interests: librarianship, teaching and the study of older literature.

In 1930 Selly Oak awarded him a travelling fellowship which enabled him to spend six weeks visiting major libraries on the continent of Europe. Out of his diaries of this tour he made his most substantial book, Library Co-operation in Europe, published by the Library Association in 1935 and still a standard work of reference.

In 1935 he was appointed Sub-Librarian of the National Central Library, an institution with origins in concern for popular education to which his own responded, since 1973 subsumed in the Lending Division of the British Library. At the same time he continued to lecture at the School of Librarianship in University College and was an examiner for the fellowship of the Library Association. In 1938 and 1939 he was involved in evacuation of the National Central Library from London to Hemel Hempstead. In September 1940 he was recalled as a reservist to the Wiltshire Regiment.

He was promoted captain, commanded a company, and served briefly as adjutant of the regiment's training battalion. But because of imperfect hearing (was it that boxing?) he was denied active service overseas. From 1943 to 1944 he was seconded to Southern Command Staff and, in association with Captain H.R. Mainwood of the Army Education Corps, was put in charge of the Army Education Scheme designed to prepare members of the forces for post-war demobilisation. With Mainwood he produced the War Office Manual Army Education Scheme: Librarian's Handbook (1945), and then his own Books and Army Education, 1944-46 (1946).

Meanwhile he also lectured in the School of Librarianship of London University. In the summer of 1947 he made a second tour of libraries abroad, this time in North America. From 1960 he served on the advisory board of the Inter-University Council for Higher Education Overseas to the great benefit of the libraries of new universities in developing countries. He was, effectively, the founder of the Standing Conference of Libraries in London University. Between 1940 and 1969 he published some 60 articles and reviews to do with libraries and librarianship

He also found time to realise his interest in subjects beyond his work. After his King Johan he edited two more 16th- century lays, and then The Winter's Tale for the Arden Shakespeare. He was in demand as a reviewer of books on 16th- and 17th-century English literature, as a ranging antiquary knowledgeable about such subjects as the parliamentary

garrison of two Wiltshire towns in 1645 to 1646, the spas and mineral springs of the country, the history of Marlborough Castle, the cost of binding books in 1735, the Saxon boundaries of Bradford-on- Avon AD 1001, about balladry, about a 17th-century highwayman, and the early-19th century folksongs of western New York State. Not surprisingly, then, the moderniser of libraries was elected a Fellow of the Society of Antiquaries in 1956, and the custodian of other men's books was awarded a Doctorate of Letters by his university in 1963. Pafford was a great man with a quiet manner that concealed his ability and strength. From 1946 to 1975 I watched his library grow. In 1962 an early Piers Plowman manuscript of particular interest appeared at Sotheby's. I spent a morning with it and told John Pafford what I had seen. Then I was out of the country for about six weeks; when I next met him he told me casually: "I bought you your Piers manuscript."

The concern he showed in his early teaching carried over into consideration for his staff, who loved him. "He was so kind," one of them told me, "that's why we used to run to do things for him." His monument is the University of London Library, which draws students from around the world.

In 1941, John Pafford married Elizabeth Ford, from a family with a long Quaker tradition. Until 1971 when they moved to Bridport in Dorset, they lived within easy walk of the All England Tennis Club, and their hospitality (and generosity about parking) is a legend.

John Henry Pyle Pafford, librarian: born Bradford-on-Avon 6 March 1900; Sub-Librarian, National Central Library 1931-45; Lecturer, London University School of Librarianship 1937-61; Goldsmiths' Librarian of London University 1945-67; FSA 1956; married 1941 Elizabeth Ford (one daughter, and one daughter deceased); died Dorchester 11 March 1996. George Kane - The Independent - Tuesday 26 March 1996

Noted events in his life were:

- He was awarded with FSA.
- He was educated at Trowbridge School in Trowbridge, Wiltshire.
- He was educated at University College, London.
- He worked as a Goldsmiths' Librarian to the University of London library.
- His obituary was published in The Independent on 26 Mar 1996.

#### 14-Katherine Pafford

14-Margaret Milsom Pafford was born in 1947, died on 22 Sep 1960 in Leeds, Yorkshire at age 13, and was buried in FBG Adel, Leeds.

Rawlinson next married **Helen Beuzeville Byles**, <sup>6</sup> daughter of **Alfred Holden Byles** and **Louisa Bridget**, in 1918. Helen was born in 1883 in Leamington, Warwickshire and died in 1969 at age 86.

12-Gervase Lawson Ford was born on 26 May 1883 in Bentham, Yorkshire, died on 11 Jul 1963 in Leeds, Yorkshire at age 80, and was buried in FBG Adel, Leeds.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Solicitor in Leeds, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a member of the Friends' Ambulance Unit.

Gervase married Eleanor Mary Pease, daughter of Thomas Henry Ormston Pease and Mary Ellis Cave, on 16 Apr 1913. Eleanor was born on 27 Sep 1889 in Failand, Clifton, Gloucestershire, died on 21 Aug 1978 in Leeds, Yorkshire at age 88, and was buried in FBG Adel, Leeds. They had two children: Margaret Cara Benson and Ursula Ormston.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• They were Quakers.

General Notes: Donated resource family material to the Leeds University Library

13-Margaret Cara Benson Ford was born in Dec 1914 in Leeds, Yorkshire, died on 25 Jun 2011 at age 96, and was buried in FBG Adel, Leeds.

Margaret married **Arthur Wilfred Rablen**, son of **Arthur W. Rablen** and **Squire**, in 1941 in FMH Leeds. Arthur was born on 1 Mar 1916 in Stratton, Cornwall, died on 8 Jul 1973 in Radnor, Wales at age 57, and was buried in FBG Adel, Leeds. They had two children: **Michael Rawlinson** and **Anthony Ford**.

### 14-Michael Rawlinson Rablen

## 14-Rev. Anthony Ford Rablen

13-Ursula Ormston Ford was born on 9 Oct 1918 in Leeds, Yorkshire and died on 1 Feb 2011 at age 92.

Ursula married John Wright Penney in 1941. John was born on 27 Jul 1917 and died in Jun 1991 at age 73. They had two children: Frank Lawson and David Benson.

- 14-Frank Lawson Penney
- 14-David Benson Penney
- 11-Elizabeth Helen Ford<sup>29</sup> was born in 1849, died on 11 Jul 1919 in Adel Grange, Leeds, Yorkshire at age 70, and was buried in FBG Adel, Leeds.
- 11-Emily Susan Ford was born in 1851, died on 4 Mar 1930 at age 79, and was buried in FBG Adel, Leeds.
- 11-**Isabella Ormston Ford**<sup>45</sup> was born on 23 May 1855 in St John's Hill, Clarendon Road, Headingley, Leeds, died on 14 Jul 1924 in Adel Willows, Leeds, Yorkshire at age 69, and was buried in FBG Adel, Leeds.

General Notes: Ford, Isabella Ormston (1855–1924), socialist propagandist and suffragist, was born on 23 May 1855 at St John's Hill, Clarendon Road, Headingley, Leeds, the eighth and youngest child of Robert Lawson Ford (1809–1878), solicitor and landowner, and his wife, Hannah (1814–1886), the daughter of Thomas Benson Pease of Darlington and Martha Whitelock. When Isabella was ten the family moved to Adel Grange, a large property on the outskirts of Leeds, which was to be home for her and two of her sisters, Elizabeth Helen (Bessie; 1848–1919) and Emily Susan (1850–1930), until shortly before Isabella's death.

The Ford children were brought up in a Quaker household immersed in radical Liberal politics, women's rights campaigns, and humanitarian causes. The girls were educated at home by governesses and were taught a wide range of subjects. Isabella's mother encouraged her to take an interest in the employment conditions and education of working women and at sixteen she was expected to teach in a night school for mill girls set up by her parents and a local shoemaker. A family friend, Emma Paterson, president of the Women's Protective and Provident League, suggested that she should become involved in trade union organization and during the mid-1880s Isabella Ford helped to establish two short-lived societies for women workers in Leeds. It was the labour unrest of 1888–90, however, which brought her to prominence as a trade union organizer. She assisted in disputes among female textile workers and took a leading role in the lengthy Leeds tailoresses' strike of 1889. She also took part in the Manningham mills dispute in Bradford in 1890/91 and became a lifelong friend of Ben Turner, leader of the Textile Workers' Union. The labour unrest also marked the beginning of Isabella Ford's commitment to socialist politics and she was a founder member of the Leeds Independent Labour Party (ILP). From then on she argued that trade union organization, the vote, and socialism were all necessary for women's emancipation, although her priorities shifted over time. During the 1890s, as president of the Leeds Tailoresses' Union, she was most active in day-to-day organizing work among clothing workers and in speaking for the Textile Workers' Union in its drive to recruit more female members in the West Riding. She was a member of the executive committee of the Women's Trade Union League and after 1895 attended international textile workers' congresses where she translated from French and German for the English delegates. Isabella Ford tried to draw the attention of middle-class women to the work conditions of female workers by speaking

Isabella Ford also carried out propaganda work for the Leeds ILP, speaking at meetings all over the West Riding and writing a column in the Leeds Forward. She was one of the 'new life' socialists who gathered around the Yorkshire writer Edward Carpenter (1844–1929). She was attracted by his vision of a socialism which would transform all areas of life, including the relationship between the sexes, and which would bring love, truth, and beauty into people's lives. Adel Grange became a centre for anyone interested in socialism and women's rights and attracted visitors from all social classes. Isabella Ford had a wide range of interests. She wrote three novels, Miss Blake of Monkshalton (1890), On the Threshold (1895), and Mr Elliott (1901), and was a member of the Leeds arts club, the Humanitarian League, and the Leeds Women's Suffrage Society. In 1895 she was elected to the parish council of Adel cum Eccup.

After 1900, despairing of her lack of success in organizing women workers, Isabella Ford concentrated on propaganda work for socialist and feminist politics at a national level. Between 1903 and 1907 she was elected to the national administrative council of the ILP and embarked on a punishing schedule of meetings which took her all over the country. She was excited by the revival of the women's suffrage movement and was one of a small number of socialist women, neglected in both suffrage and labour histories, who tried to link feminism and socialism, never putting one before the other. She took every opportunity to persuade the labour movement to support a limited franchise and spoke on this subject at the annual conferences of the Labour Representation Committee in 1903 and 1904, which she attended as a delegate of the ILP. In 1904 she took part in a debate with the adult suffragist Margaret Bondfield and was described by Sylvia Pankhurst as 'a plain, middle-aged woman, with red face and turban hat crushed down upon her straight hair, whose nature yet seemed to me ... kindlier and more profound than that of

Isabella Ford's writing style was also full of wit and humour and her output reached a peak between 1903 and 1906 both in quantity and quality. Articles and letters appeared regularly in the ILP journal, Labour Leader, varying from commentaries on recent political events to more discursive pieces which analysed women's social position. Her ideas were explored more fully in an important pamphlet, Women and Socialism, published by the ILP in 1904, in which she attempted to develop a theory which would link the labour movement and the women's movement together. As the demand for the suffrage grew more urgent after 1907, and a rift developed between the Labour Party and the militant suffragettes, Isabella Ford decided to join with other committed suffragists in giving priority to the vote. Between 1907 and 1915 she served on the executive committee of the constitutionalist National Union of Women's Suffrage Societies (NUWSS), led by her close friend Millicent Fawcett. She used her speaking talents to good effect at meetings all over the country and was described as the 'raciest' speaker in the NUWSS: 'she speaks with equal success to an audience of 5,000 working men or 25 clergymen— they laugh and weep as she chooses, and they all love her' (Common Cause, 3 Oct 1913). Her speeches referred constantly to the problems faced by working women. She made a special effort to gain the support of labour groups and played a role in bringing about the alliance for electoral purposes in 1912 between the Labour Party and the NUWSS.

In this, as in most of her activities, Isabella Ford acted as a conciliator. She was described by one contemporary as:

broad and well balanced, and even for Suffrage ... refuses to be a fanatic ... she swims in the mainstream, she belongs to the centre ... Sweet humour puts a twinkle in her eye and on her lips a laugh, at herself maybe, with no bitterness. (Mallon)

On the other hand she was not afraid to express intense indignation against injustice, in particular on behalf of the weak. During the First World War Isabella Ford was a pacifist and resigned with other friends in 1915 from the executive of the NUWSS in order to work for peace, as usual speaking at meetings all over the country. She served on the executive of the British section of the Women's International League. She was also a member of the Union for Democratic Control and the 1917 Club and established a Leeds branch of the Women's Peace Crusade. In the post-war period, age and ill health curtailed her public activities, but Isabella Ford continued to work wherever she could for women's rights, international peace, and socialism. In 1919, for example, she attended an international congress of women in Zürich and in 1922 she was a delegate to the international peace conference at The Hague. She was asked on a number of occasions to stand for parliament as a Labour Party candidate, but declined because of her health. None the less she continued to work for the Labour Party and campaigned for her old friend Philip Snowden at the 1923 election which saw the return of a Labour government.

Isabella Ford never fully recovered from the death in 1919 of her sister Bessie, who had always provided emotional support, and wrote to Edward Carpenter that 'a piece of myself is gone' (I. Ford to E. Carpenter, 2 Aug 1919). In 1922 she moved with Emily to Adel Willows, a small property near the Grange, and it was here that she died in her sleep on 14 July 1924 after several months of ill health caused by a weak heart. Her funeral took place at the Quaker burial-ground, Adel, and a memorial gathering organized by the Women's International League and the National Union of Societies for Equal Citizenship was held at the Guildhouse, London, on 28 July. She left an estate valued at £24,540, which, apart from a legacy to her parlourmaid, was shared among her relatives.

#### June Hannam

Sources J. Hannam, Isabella Ford, 1855–1924 (1989) · J. Arnott, 'In memoriam: Isabella O. Ford', Leeds Weekly Citizen (19 July 1924) · Woman's Leader (1 Aug 1924) · Yorkshire Evening Post (15 July 1924) · The Friend (1 Aug 1924) · J. J. Mallon, 'Isabella Ford', Woman Worker (7 Aug 1908) · 'Some eminent trade unionists: no. 8, Miss Isabella Ford', Leeds Weekly Citizen (12 June 1914) · E. E. Crossley, 'Isabella O. Ford', Leeds Weekly Citizen (28 June 1929) · E. S. Pankhurst, The suffragette movement: an intimate account of persons and ideals (1931) · G. Beith, ed., Edward Carpenter: in appreciation (1931) · J. Liddington and J. Norris, One hand tied behind us: the rise of the women's suffrage movement (1978) · A. Wiltsher, Most dangerous women: feminist peace campaigners of the First World War (1985) · B. Turner, 'Miss I. O. Ford: an appreciation', Yorkshire Factory Times (24 July 1924) · R.S. [R. Schwimmer], 'Women's Age of Innocence', NYPL · I. O. Ford, letter to E. Carpenter, 2 Aug 1919, Sheff. Arch., Carpenter collection

Archives U. Leeds, Brotherton L., MSS · Women's Library, London, corresp. files | BLPES, corresp. with the independent labour party · L. Cong., Walt Whitman MSS · Man. CL, suffrage MSS · NYPL, Schwimmer Lloyd collection · Sheffield Central Library, corresp. with Edward Carpenter

Likenesses photograph, repro. in Yorkshire Factory Times (1 Nov 1989) · photograph, repro. in Mallon, 'Isabella Ford' · photograph, repro. in Common Cause (Oct 1913) · photograph, repro. in Leeds Weekly Citizen (7 May 1915) · photograph, repro. in Common Cause (June 1910)

Wealth at death £24,540 5s. 7d.: probate, 29 Aug 1924, CGPLA Eng. & Wales

© Oxford University Press 2004–14

All rights reserved: see legal notice Oxford University Press

June Hannam, 'Ford, Isabella Ormston (1855–1924)', Oxford Dictionary of National Biography, Oxford University Press, 2004 [http://www.oxforddnb.com/view/article/39084]

#### Noted events in her life were:

• She worked as a Social reformer and Suffragette.

10-**Thomas Pease**<sup>6,15,27,45,54,58,59</sup> was born on 31 Jan 1816 in Leeds, Yorkshire and died on 15 Jan 1884 in Friends' Meeting House, Bristol, Gloucestershire at age 67.

### Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Grove House School in Tottenham, London.
- He worked as a Stuff manufacturer in Leeds, Yorkshire.
- He had a residence in Henbury, Westbury on Trym, Bristol, Gloucestershire.
- He worked as a Quaker Minister.

Thomas married **Lucy Fryer**, 6,15,27,52 daughter of **Joseph Fryer** 6,7,15,19,27,55,60,61,62 and **Ann Jowitt**, 6,7,15,27,55,60,62 on 28 Apr 1842 in Leeds, Yorkshire. Lucy was born on 18 Nov 1820 in Toothill Grove, Rastrick, Brighouse, Yorkshire and died on 2 Sep 1844 in Rastrick, Brighouse, Yorkshire at age 23. They had two children: **Katharine Aldam** and **Lucy Ann**.

#### Noted events in her life were:

- She was educated at The Mount School (Castlegate) in Aug 1831-Jun 1835 in York, Yorkshire.
  - 11-Katharine Aldam Pease<sup>6,45,52,62</sup> was born on 3 Apr 1843 and died in 1920 at age 77.

Katharine married **Sir Thomas Hanbury**, 6,45,63 son of **Daniel Bell Hanbury** and **Rachel Christy**, 6,45,67,68,69 on 11 Mar 1868. Thomas was born on 21 Jun 1832 in Bedford Road, Clapham, London, died on 9 Mar 1907 in La Mortola, Italy at age 74, and was buried in Cremated at San Remo. They had four children: **Cecil, Hilda Beatrice, Daniel**, and **Horace**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• They were Quakers.

General Notes: Hanbury, Sir Thomas (1832–1907), merchant and gardener, was born at Bedford Road, Clapham, Surrey, on 21 June 1832, the third of five surviving sons and one daughter of Daniel Bell Hanbury (1794–1882), pharmaceutical chemist, and his wife, Rachel, née Christy (1802/3–1876). Daniel Hanbury (1825–1875) was his eldest brother. His parents were members of the Society of Friends and Thomas was sent, aged nine, to school at Croydon, then at Epping, where most of the scholars were Friends. He remained a member of Kingston monthly meeting throughout his life, though all his children resigned.

In 1849, after a brief commercial tutoring by Josiah Richardson, Hanbury was employed by William James Thompson & Sons, tea brokers of Mincing Lane, London. Four years later, with funding from his uncle, he and three companions set up as Hanbury & Co., tea and silk merchants, at Shanghai, arriving during the Taiping uprising of 1850–64. The European merchants lived in a settlement outside the city walls, socially isolated from the Chinese residents. Exceptionally Hanbury chose to learn Mandarin. He travelled widely and was soon respected by the Chinese merchant community. As a member of the Anglo-American Municipal Council of Shanghai he contributed to the planting of gardens and the establishment of a hospital. He became a director of the first railway built in China and from his premises sent the first telegraphic message between Shanghai and Hong Kong.

In 1857 the original partnership was dissolved and Hanbury recruited Frederick Bower to a new partnership as Bower, Hanbury & Co., before returning to England in 1858–9 for a holiday. Adding to his business interests, Hanbury traded in currency for Rothschilds; when the American Civil War interrupted exports of cotton, he bought up Chinese cotton to supply the British market. Investing his growing capital, he became the largest property owner in Shanghai.

During a second visit to Europe in 1866–9 Hanbury went to the south of France, where his brother Daniel had sketched and botanized, and in the spring of 1867 he made his first visit to La Mortola, sited on a small promontory midway between Menton and the Italian town of Ventimiglia. Its setting so entranced him that in 1867 he bought the ruined Palazzo Orengo and its surrounding grounds, intending that he and Daniel, whose interest lay in medicinal plants, would create a botanical garden.

In March 1868 Hanbury married Katharine Aldam (1842–1920), eldest daughter of Thomas Pease of Westbury-on-Trym, near Bristol, and also a Quaker. Daniel began planting a garden at La Mortola while Thomas and his wife returned to Shanghai to settle his business. They chose to make the journey by sea to New York, crossing by train to San Francisco then sailing via Japan to Shanghai where Cecil, the first of three sons and one daughter, was born. They left China in 1871, settling at La Mortola, where they restructured the house and employed gardeners to landscape and plant the 18 hectares of land, regenerating the woodland surroundings by plantings of Aleppo pines and carob trees. Citrus was among their distinctive introductions; over twenty varieties were growing there in 1890. After Daniel died in 1875, Thomas, and later his son Cecil, continued the planting, maintaining the original objectives of scientific experiments in acclimatization, and useful and instructive collections, inspired by their Quaker principles. Hortus Mortolensis, first published in 1889, listed 3600 species growing there. In 1893 Joseph Hooker described La Mortola as 'a garden of exotic plants, which in point of richness and interest has no rival among the principal collections of living plants in the world' (Quest-Ritson, 70). Close links were established with Kew, to which numerous succulents, citrus, and bamboos were sent. Regular reports appeared in the Gardeners' Chronicle. As it matured, the garden was mentioned in Baedeker and other guidebooks, attracting many visitors who were wintering in the south of France, among them Queen Victoria, royalty from Germany and Russia, the prince of Wales (later Edward VII), and other members of the British royal family, as well as such gardeners as Canon Ellacombe.

The scant education available in Liguria, only recently amalgamated with a unified Italy, led Hanbury to build two local schools and to fund their teachers until, with the advent of compulsory education, the Italian government assumed this charge. He also provided other buildings to house libraries, and assumed the presidency of the civic hospital at Ventimiglia. His wife played a part in his many acts of philanthropy. For his services to education Hanbury was created in 1868 cavaliere, later commendatore, of the order of saints Maurizio and Lazzaro; in 1885 and 1888 he was created cavaliere, then commendatore of the Cross of the Crown of Italy. He bought another villa, in which he established the Hanbury Botanical Institute, consisting of a laboratory, herbarium, and museum. It was formally dedicated during the 1892 International Congress at Genoa, and the Italian government awarded him a gold medal as a benefactor of public instruction. He donated plants to many towns along the French and Italian rivieras, presented a monumental fountain to the town of Menton, and paid for the Museum Praehistoricum, a small building to house the prehistoric skeletons and stone tools discovered in 1892 and subsequently in the adjacent cave of Barma-Grande. In 1901, in recognition of his overseas services, Edward VII created Hanbury KCVO.

Hanbury was also keen to improve the study of botany and horticulture in Britain. In 1892 he presented his brother's books and collection of materia medica to the recently founded Pharmaceutical Society. In 1903 he presented to the Royal Horticultural Society the 60 acre garden at Wisley, in Surrey, which he had purchased from the estate of the industrial chemist George Fergusson Wilson, who had died in the previous year. This enabled the society to move its experimental garden from the pollution and cramped location of its existing site in the London suburbs at Chiswick. The society awarded him its Victoria medal of honour in 1903.

Even in his last years Hanbury was looking for new commercial ventures. He invested in the Pacific Island Company which traded in guano from Ocean Island. On a trip to Palestine in 1889 he sought in vain to purchase the land containing the reputed tomb of Jesus and he continued to acquire land in Italy. He died at La Mortola on 9 March 1907 after a short illness. Some 7000 local people followed his coffin to San Remo, where he was cremated.

His eldest son, Sir Cecil Hanbury (1871–1937), MP for North Dorset, inherited La Mortola in 1920, and bequeathed it to his widow, Dorothy Hanbury-Forbes (d. 1972), who restored it after the damage and neglect of the Second World War. It was purchased by the Italian government in 1960 and since 1983 has been managed by the University of Genoa, to which in 1998 it was conceded in perpetuity.

Anita McConnell

Sources The Times (2 March 1907), 12b · A. Moore, La Mortola: In the footsteps of Thomas Hanbury (2004) · K. A. Hanbury, ed., The letters of Sir Thomas Hanbury (1913) · 'Sir

Thomas Hanbury', The Friend, new ser., 47 (1907), 167 · 'Royal Botanic Gardens, Kew', Bulletin (1907), 132–6 · Curtis's Botanical Magazine dedications, 1827–1927 (1931) · B. Elliott, The Royal Horticultural Society, 1804–2004: a history (2004) · C. Quest-Ritson, The English garden abroad (1992) · The Times (11 June 1937), 18e [Sir Cecil Hanbury] · A. A. Locke, The Hanbury family, 2 vols. (1916) · The Times (10 Sept 1920), 13f [Lady Katharine Hanbury] · 'Italian state buys Hanbury Gardens', The Times (9 Aug 1960), 7a · L. M. Underwood, 'The International Congress at Genoa', Botanical Gazette, 17/11 (1892), 341–7 · The Times (7 March 1972), 16g [Mrs D. Hanbury-Forbes] · R. Verneau, L'homme de la Barma-Grande (Baoussé-Roussé) (1899); 2nd edn (1908) · Hanbury Botanical Gardens, www.UNESCO.org, accessed on 4 Aug 2008

Archives priv. coll. | Istituto Internazionale di Studi Liguri, Bordighera, Italy · RBG Kew

Likenesses photograph, c.1853, repro. in Letters, facing p. 27 · Anfossi & Radiguet, photograph, Carnegie Mellon University, Pittsburgh, Hunt Insitute for Botanical Documentation · J. D. Hooker, portrait, RBG Kew; repro. in E. Nelmes and W. Cuthbertson, eds., Curtis's Botanical Magazine dedications (1931), 262 · photograph, repro. in A. A. Locke, Hanbury, 2, facing p. 296 · photomechanical reproduction, Carnegie Mellon University, Pittsburgh, Hunt Institute for Botanical Documentation; repro. in A. Berger, Hortus Mortolensis (1912) Wealth at death £789,124 9s. 0d.: resworn probate, CGPLA Eng. & Wales

© Oxford University Press 2004–14

All rights reserved: see legal notice Oxford University Press

Anita McConnell, 'Hanbury, Sir Thomas (1832–1907)', Oxford Dictionary of National Biography, Oxford University Press, May 2009 [http://www.oxforddnb.com/view/article/5405]

\_\_\_\_\_

19 Dec 1881 (Mon): Went with Lottie and two Miss Webbs, Geraldine and Ethel to Thomas Hanbury's La Mortola – it was more than a two hour's drive, we enjoyed it much, the morning lights on the mountains at the back of Ventimellia and over towards Mentone were wonderfully fine. Tom Hanbury met us at the top of his garden and showed us the various plants & flowers with which he has adorned it from China, Africa, Australia – all seemed to be doing wonderfully well; we went down below the house to where the old Roman road passed - then up again to dinner – a Count Gallianie & wife & 2 children were there, seemed very pleasant people. The marble work on the Terrace outside the windows was beautiful the saloon and logia upstairs splendid, the views of the bay towards Mentone & back our way to San Remo, the mountains above and the sea tumbling over the rocks below, made the place as perfect as possible. We returned to our carriage by the school – the children had left but they were most pretty rooms, wages are 2½ francs a day, taxes very heavy; Tom Hanbury has recently bought from a peasant, the old Gateway over Agricola's Roman road – on the drawing room ceiling is a good fresco by a young Roman artist Julius Agricola taking leave of his mother to go to the conquest of Britain, Agricola's mother being the Artist

19 Feb 1882, Sun: [London] To meeting with girls, Minnie staying in with Maud; sermon and prayer from Arthur [Pease] also from Bevan Braithwaite, other appearances, Tom Hanbury at meeting, his father Daniel Hanbury died this day week. Call from Bolam who has settled in London; then a walk with girls, Sir U.K. Shuttleworth called on Minnie. Vincent & Effie dined, Sylvia shy. To church, spoilt for me by too much music and taking away the congregation's part. Heard of Aunt Charles Fox's death yesterday after a long, long illness — a very wonderful woman.

The (unpublished) Diaries of Sir Joseph Whitwell Pease Bt.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was awarded with KCVO.
- · He was a Ouaker.
- He was educated at Friends' Croydon School.
- He was educated at Epping.
- He worked as a Shanghai Silk Merchant.
- He worked as a Founder of the Giardini Botanici Hanbury in La Mortola, Italy.

12-Sir Cecil Hanbury<sup>45</sup> was born on 10 Mar 1871 in Shanghai, China and died on 10 Jun 1937 in London at age 66.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a MP for North Dorset in 1924-1937.

Cecil married **Effield Dorothy Cecil Symons-Jeune**, daughter of **Sir John Frederic Symons-Jeune** and **Frances Susanna Bunbury**, in 1913. Effield was born in 1889 in Oxford. They had three children: **Thomas Francis Jeune**, **Hanmer Cecil**, and **Caroline Fox**.

### 13-Capt. Thomas Francis Jeune Hanbury

Thomas married Joan Eve. They had one daughter: Susan Eve.

## 14-Susan Eve Hanbury

Susan married Col. Philip Nicholas Miles Jebb, son of Col. Joshua Henry Miles Jebb and Gwendolin Gladys Yarnold.

Thomas next married Aline Cummings. They had three children: Simon Thomas Cecil, Benjamin, and Timothy Jon.

14-Simon Thomas Cecil Hanbury was born in 1943 and died on 30 May 1997 at age 54.

Simon married Carolyn Sarah Seymour, daughter of Maj. William Napier Seymour and Rachel Mary Hambro. They had three children: Serena Mary, Melissa Jane, and Jonathan Cecil.

#### 15-Serena Mary Hanbury

Serena married Amos Edward Sebastian Courage, son of Piers Raymond Courage and Lady Sarah-Marguerite Curzon.

- 15-Melissa Jane Hanbury
- 15-Jonathan Cecil Hanbury

## 14-Benjamin Hanbury

Benjamin married Moira Elizabeth Milborne-Swinnerton-Pilkington, daughter of Maj. Sir Arthur William Milborne-Swinnerton-Pilkington 13th Bt. and Elizabeth Mary Harrison, on 31 May 1969. Moira was born on 25 Jul 1943 and died on 26 Feb 2008 at age 64. They had two children: Emma Jane and Amanda Aline.

- 15-Emma Jane Hanbury
- 15-Amanda Aline Hanbury

## 14-Timothy Jon Hanbury

Timothy married Anthea L. Gordon. They had three children: Jesse, Griffin Thomas A., and Luella Kate.

- 15-Jesse Hanbury was born in 1974 and died on 4 Mar 2010 in Notting Hill, London at age 36.
- 15-Griffin Thomas A. Hanbury
- 15-Luella Kate Hanbury

Thomas next married **Irene Richards** in 1955. Irene was born in 1904.

13-Lt. Col. Hanner Cecil Hanbury was born on 5 Jun 1916, died on 15 Jun 1994 in Turvey House, Turvey, Bedfordshire at age 78, and was buried in All Saints', Turvey, Bedfordshire.

Noted events in his life were:

• He was awarded with MVO MC JP.

Hanmer married **Prunella Kathleen Charlotte Higgins** in 1939. Prunella was born in 1916, died on 21 Jan 2004 in Turvey House, Turvey, Bedfordshire at age 88, and was buried in All Saints', Turvey, Bedfordshire. They had two children: **Amanda** and **Daniel Thomas Cecil**.

### 14-Amanda Hanbury

Amanda had a relationship with William McLaughlin. They had one daughter: Prunella Lettice.

## 15-Prunella Lettice Hanbury

### 14-Daniel Thomas Cecil Hanbury

Daniel married Celia Mary Toller, daughter of Richard Charles Robertson Toller and Diana Valerie Chaworth-Musters. They had one son: George Francis Hanmer.

## 15-George Francis Hanner Hanbury

## 13-Caroline Fox Hanbury

Caroline married Lt. Col. Godfrey Ebenezer Pike, son of Capt. Godfrey Pike and Mary Carroll. They had two children: Max Ebenezer Lecky and Robert Ebenezer Neil.

## 14-Max Ebenezer Lecky Pike

Max married Jean Mary Fitzalan-Howard, daughter of Maj. Gen. Lord Michael Fitzalan-Howard and Jean Marion Hamilton-Dalrymple. They had two children: Molly Ann and Amy Mary.

- 15-Molly Ann Pike
- 15-Amy Mary Pike

#### 14-Robert Ebenezer Neil Pike

Robert married Lady Romayne Aileen Brabazon, daughter of Maj. Anthony Windham Normand Brabazon 14th Earl of Meath and Elizabeth Mary Bowlby. They had two children: Tamsin and Harry Ebenezer.

- 15-Tamsin Pike
- 15-Harry Ebenezer Pike
- 12-**Hilda Beatrice Hanbury** was born on 24 Jul 1872 and died in 1939 in Malborough, Wiltshire at age 67.

Hilda married **Sir James Currie**. James was born in 1868 and died in 1937 at age 69.

12-**Daniel Hanbury** was born on 3 Jun 1876 in Croydon, Surrey and died in 1948 in Hampshire at age 72.

Daniel married **Sylvia Dorothea Dymond**, daughter of **George Dymond**<sup>6,17,26</sup> and **Mary Gertrude Pease**,<sup>8</sup> in 1901. Sylvia was born in 1873 in Edgbaston, Birmingham, Warwickshire and died on 1 Feb 1931 in Castle Malwood, Hampshire at age 58. They had two children: **Philippa Dorothea** and **Katharine**.

13-Philippa Dorothea Hanbury was born on 14 Sep 1905 and died in Sep 1989 in Poole, Dorset at age 84.

Philippa married **Air Chief Marshal Sir William Alec Coryton**, son of **William Coryton** and **Evelyn Annie Parker**, on 19 Dec 1925. William was born on 16 Feb 1895 and died on 20 Oct 1981 at age 86. They had three children: **Angela Loveday Hanbury**, **Flavia Dorothea**, and **Belinda Rosemary Sylvia**.

Noted events in his life were:

- · He was awarded with DFC KCB KBE MVO.
- He worked as an Air Chief Marshal of the Royal Air Force.
  - 14-Angela Loveday Hanbury Coryton was born in 1927 and died on 10 Dec 2020 at age 93.

Angela married **Sir Michael Joseph Nall 2nd Bt.** on 3 Apr 1951. Sir was born in 1921 and died on 8 Sep 2001 at age 80. They had two children: **Edward William Joseph** and **Alexander Michael**.

- 15-Sir Edward William Joseph Nall 3rd Bt.
- 15-Alexander Michael Nall

Alexander married Caroline Jane Robinson. They had two children: William Alexander Coryton and Katherine Caroline.

16-William Alexander Coryton Nall

### 16-Katherine Caroline Nall

#### 14-Flavia Dorothea Corvton

Flavia married Michael John Marshal Clarke, son of Admiral Sir Marshal Llewellyn Clarke and Ina Leonora Edwards. They had two children: Julian Marshal and Emily Sarah.

#### 15-Julian Marshal Clarke

15-Emily Sarah Clarke

## 14-Belinda Rosemary Sylvia Coryton

Belinda married Captain Christopher Peter Oldbury Burne RN, son of Col. Eaton Oldbury Burne and Elizabeth Gibson Matthews, in 1969. Christopher was born on 27 Jan 1932 in Cairo, Egypt and died on 2 Jun 2012 in East Lambrook, Somerset at age 80. They had two children: Matthew Tobias Coryton and Laura Susan.

General Notes: Captain Christopher 'Beagle' Burne, who has died aged 80, commanded four ships in the Cold War-era Royal Navy and played a crucial if unusual role in the Falklands conflict. Following the Argentine invasion of April 1982, Burne was appointed senior naval officer of the 45,000-ton luxury liner Canberra, which was converted into a troop transport and incorporated into the Task Force sent to retake the islands. The transformation of the ship into a military vessel was a delicate, complex challenge: Canberra already had an experienced master and 400-strong civilian crew, to which were added more than 2,000 marines and paratroopers.

Burne's task was to impose naval discipline and authority, and to do so under the scrutiny of a dozen sceptical journalists. He was frank with the newspapermen, telling them that he did not want them in Canberra and certainly not in such numbers, though later they agreed that Burne was extremely helpful, particularly after the landings in the Falklands had begun. On May 21 1982, during the landings in San Carlos Water, Canberra's size and white hull made her an obvious target, but disembarkation of troops continued throughout the day until they had been landed without loss or injury. As bombs plunged into the water nearby, it seemed impossible that the vast ship could escape. On deck, Burne met the attacks with unshakeable humour and courage, keeping up a running commentary to the frightened men and women below decks and encouraging gunners to "Engage! Engage!" as enemy aircraft swept overhead.

It was a performance in the great tradition of eccentric naval officers at moments of crisis and inspired others on board to emulate his apparent nonchalance in the face of danger. Canberra emerged unscathed from some 60 air attacks. Later she returned to a heroes' welcome at Southampton, and Burne was appointed CBE.

Christopher Peter Oldbury Burne was born on January 27 1932 in Alexandria, where his father was serving in the Army. The family moved to France and then to north Devon before the outbreak of the Second World War, at which point Christopher's then retired father re-enlisted; he was captured while serving with the 12th Royal Lancers in North Africa. In 1945 Christopher entered the Royal Naval College, where his enthusiasm for hunting with the college pack, and a perceived resemblance to his favourite breed of hound, saw him emerge with a nickname that stuck for the rest of his career.

He spent the next decade at sea, until he specialised in 1956 as a gunnery officer. In 1958 he was appointed Field Gun Officer at Devonport, responsible for recruiting and training the West Country crew for the annual, fiercely contested, field gun competition at the Royal Tournament. Burne's leadership inspired a clean sweep of trophies by his team. Then, from 1959 to 1961, he was second gunnery officer of the cruiser Tiger while she was flagship of the Mediterranean Fleet. Tiger was a new ship fitted with fully automatic 6in and 3in guns, but these were temperamental, and Burne dedicated himself to understanding the technology behind them and getting them to work.

In 1962-63 Burne was a divisional officer of Grenville division at Dartmouth before, in 1966-67, taking command of the frigates Tenby and Chichester. This was followed by a rare staff appointment: though he could quote the military strategist Clausewitz, Burne was no gilded staff officer; rather, his penchant was for solving practical problems and inspiring his men. In 1971-72 Burne commanded the Royal Navy's leadership school, HMS Royal Arthur, at Corsham, Wiltshire, where all petty officers were sent on first promotion. In 1973-75 he was second-in-command of the commando carrier Bulwark, and his first appointment on promotion to captain in 1976 was as Director of Naval Physical

In 1978-80 Burne commissioned the new Type 42 destroyer Coventry at Portsmouth. The first commission of any ship is always a testing time, and Burne had the additional task of overseeing first-of-class trials of the Westland Lynx helicopter.

After the Falklands conflict Burne was given another challenge: the guided missile destroyer Glamorgan had been damaged in the fighting by an Exocet missile. After dockyard repairs, he immediately guided her back into service, evacuating refugees from Beirut during the Lebanese civil war.

Having left the Service in 1985, Burne spent two years training the Sultan of Oman's navy. Afterwards he continued to hunt with the Park Beagles in West Dorset and was a bell-ringer and lay reader at his local church in Somerset.

Christopher Burne enjoyed cycling holidays, and took his bicycle with him on every warship, arguing that it was the cheapest way to explore new ports. He died while cycling to his village's Diamond Jubilee party.

He is survived by his wife, Belinda Coryton, whom he married in 1969, and their two children.

Captain Christopher "Beagle" Burne, born January 27 1932, died June 2 2012

Noted events in his life were:

• He was educated at RNC Dartmouth.

- He was awarded with CBE.
- He worked as an officer of the Royal Navy.
- His obituary was published in The Daily Telegraph on 5 Jul 2012.
  - 15-Dr. Matthew Tobias Coryton Burne
  - 15-Laura Susan Burne

## 13-Katharine Hanbury

Katharine married **Peter Hutton**. They had three children: **Anthony, Sylvia**, and **Sarah**.

- 14-Anthony Hutton
- 14-Sylvia Hutton
- 14-Sarah Hutton

Daniel next married Ruth Hardinge.

12-Horace Hanbury<sup>29</sup> was born on 24 May 1880 and died in 1939 at age 59.

Horace married Alexandra Beatrice Soutar, <sup>29</sup> daughter of Sir Frank Soutar, in 1907. Alexandra died on 13 Nov 1918 in Shanghai, China. They had one son: Dermot Thomas Horace.

13-Capt. Dermot Thomas Horace Hanbury was born in 1908, died on 6 Jan 1944 at age 36, and was buried in Chittagong War Cemetery, Chittagong, Bangladesh.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as an officer of the Royal Engineers.

Horace next married Clara Millicent Howard. They had two children: Paul and Antony.

- 13-Paul Hanbury
- 13-Antony Hanbury was born on 31 Jul 1922 and died on 20 Apr 2020 at age 97.

Antony married Elizabeth Anne Leatham, daughter of Lt. Col. Robert Edward Kennard Leatham and Menda Ralli, on 1 Sep 1949. Elizabeth was born on 14 Aug 1920. They had three children: Sarah Anne, Rupert Edward, and Jane Diana Mary.

## 14-Sarah Anne Hanbury

Sarah married **Gray Hugo Buchanan**, son of **William Gavin Buchanan** and **Diana Elizabeth Cunliffe-Owen**. Gray was born on 2 Aug 1948 and died on 25 Feb 2005 at age 56. They had two children: **Emily** and **Christopher Patrick**.

- 15-Emily Buchanan
- 15-Christopher Patrick Buchanan

Christopher married Verity Anne Evetts.

- **14-Rupert Edward Hanbury**
- 14-Jane Diana Mary Hanbury

Antony next married Diana Elizabeth Cunliffe-Owen, daughter of Sir Hugo Cunliffe-Owen 1st Bt. and Helen Elizabeth Oliver.

11-Lucy Ann Pease was born on 15 May 1844 in Clifton, Bristol, Gloucestershire and died in 1910 in Darlington, County Durham at age 66.

Lucy married **Robert Robinson** on 24 Apr 1878. Robert was born in 1838 in Cartmel, Cumbria and died on 30 Mar 1915 in Darlington, County Durham at age 77. They had one daughter: **Enid Lucy Pease**.

Noted events in his life were:

- · He worked as a Civil Engineer.
- He had a residence in Beechwood, Grange Road, Darlington, County Durham.
  - 12-Enid Lucy Pease Robinson was born on 6 Aug 1881 in Darlington, County Durham and died in 1974 in Middleton St. George, Darlington, County Durham at age 93.

General Notes: They ran a medical sanatorium at Middleton St. George, whose principal role was attending to the recovery of TB patients.

Enid married **Dr. Charles Stanley Steavenson**, son of **Francis Thomas Steavenson** and **Mary**, on 17 Oct 1911 in Scarborough, Yorkshire. Charles was born in 1875 and died in 1958 in Darlington, County Durham at age 83. They had four children: **Robert Stanley, Ione Lucy, John**, and **Honor Theresa**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

- They had a residence in Felix House, Middleton St. George, County Durham.
  - 13-Dr. Robert Stanley Steavenson was born on 21 Oct 1913 in Durham and died in Mar 1995 in Durham at age 81.

Robert married **Amy Estelle Reay** in 1950. Amy was born on 2 Jul 1917 in Morpeth, Northumberland and died in Oct 1999 in Darlington, County Durham at age 82. They had two children: **Elizabeth Mary** and **Robert Howard**.

- 14-Elizabeth Mary Steavenson
- 14-Robert Howard Steavenson

Robert married Valerie Wormald.

- 13-**Ione Lucy Steavenson** was born in 1916 and died in 1977 at age 61.
- 13-John Steavenson was born on 7 Jul 1918 in Darlington, County Durham and died in 1974 in Chichester, West Sussex at age 56.

John married Daphne Pratt. They had three children: Hugh Pratt, Angela Bridget, and Martin Charles.

- 14-Hugh Pratt Steavenson
- 14-Angela Bridget Steavenson
- 14-Martin Charles Steavenson
- 13-Honor Theresa Steavenson

Honor married Harold Frank Pullen.

Thomas next married **Martha Lucy Aggs**, 6.59 daughter of **Henry Aggs** 6.16,70,71,72 and **Mary Gibbins**, 6.70,72 on 20 Mar 1850. Martha was born on 15 May 1824 in Bruce Grove, Tottenham, London and died on 8 Nov 1853 in Clifton, Bristol, Gloucestershire at age 29. They had three children: **Mary Gertrude, Margaret**, and **Thomas Henry Ormston**.

11-Mary Gertrude Pease<sup>8</sup> was born in 1851 in Chapel Allerton, Leeds, Yorkshire and died on 6 May 1909 in San Remo, Italy at age 58.

Mary married **George Dymond**,<sup>6,17,26</sup> son of **John Dymond**<sup>6,72,73</sup> and **Sarah Wilkey**,<sup>6,72</sup> on 20 Jun 1872 in Clifton, Bristol, Gloucestershire. George was born on 14 Feb 1828 in Exeter, Devon and died on 4 Nov 1873 in Birmingham, Warwickshire at age 45. They had one daughter: **Sylvia Dorothea**.

General Notes: This record does not agree with Edward Milligan's record.

- 12-Sylvia Dorothea Dymond was born in 1873 in Edgbaston, Birmingham, Warwickshire and died on 1 Feb 1931 in Castle Malwood, Hampshire at age 58.
  - 13-Philippa Dorothea Hanbury was born on 14 Sep 1905 and died in Sep 1989 in Poole, Dorset at age 84.
    - 14-Angela Loveday Hanbury Coryton was born in 1927 and died on 10 Dec 2020 at age 93.
      - 15-Sir Edward William Joseph Nall 3rd Bt.
      - 15-Alexander Michael Nall
        - 16-William Alexander Coryton Nall
        - 16-Katherine Caroline Nall
    - 14-Flavia Dorothea Coryton
      - 15-Julian Marshal Clarke
      - 15-Emily Sarah Clarke
    - 14-Belinda Rosemary Sylvia Coryton
      - 15-Dr. Matthew Tobias Coryton Burne
      - 15-Laura Susan Burne
  - 13-Katharine Hanbury
    - 14-Anthony Hutton
    - 14-Sylvia Hutton
    - 14-Sarah Hutton
- 11-Margaret Pease<sup>51,74</sup> was born on 18 Aug 1852 in Westbury-on-Trym, Bristol, Gloucestershire and died on 6 Apr 1913 in Rathgar, Dublin, Ireland at age 60.

Margaret married **Rt. Hon Jonathan Hogg**, <sup>51,74</sup> son of **William Hogg** and **Mary Pim**, on 16 Feb 1876 in FMH Bristol. Jonathan was born on 28 Dec 1847 in Dublin, Ireland and died on 12 Jul 1930 in Rathgar, Dublin, Ireland at age 82. They had two children: **Cara Lillian** and **Olive Mary**.

General Notes: Rt. Hon. Jonathan Hogg was director of the Bank of Ireland. He was principal of William Hogg & Company, merchants. He was invested as a Privy Counsellor (P.C.) [Ireland] in 1902. He held the office of Deputy Lieutenant (D.L.)

Noted events in his life were:

- He was awarded with PC DL.
- He worked as a Chairman of W. Hogg & Co. Ltd., Produce merchants.
- He worked as a Director of the Bank of Ireland in 1900-1930 in Dublin, Ireland.
- He was educated at Bootham School in 1859-1863 in York, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a Governor of The Bank of Ireland in 1900-1902 in Dublin, Ireland.

12-Cara Lillian Hogg was born in 1879 in Camberley, Surrey and died on 20 Nov 1964 at age 85.

Noted events in her life were:

• Miscellaneous: She was adopted by Jonathan Hogg and his wife Mary Pease.

Cara married **Peter Gerald Griffin**. Peter was born on 29 Jun 1878 in Altavilla, Askeaton, County Limerick, Ireland and died on 31 Mar 1921 in Egypt at age 42. The cause of his death was as a result if injuries sustained in a Polo match. They had three children: **Elizabeth Geraldine Ponsonby**, and **Peter Ronald Ponsonby**.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was awarded with DSO.
- He worked as an officer of the British Army.
  - 13-Elizabeth Geraldine Ponsonby Griffin was born in 1907 in India.
  - 13-**John Ponsonby Griffin** was born in 1910 in India.
  - 13-**Peter Ronald Ponsonby Griffin** was born on 26 Feb 1911 in Altavilla, Askeaton, County Limerick, Ireland and died in 1957 in Altavilla, Askeaton, County Limerick, Ireland at age 46.

General Notes: Griffin, Peter Ronald (d.1957), Army Officer

Peter Ronald Ponsonby Griffin was born in Altavilla, Askeaton, Co. Limerick, on 26 February, 1911. He was notable for his great height, approximately 7 ft. He joined the British Army and, partly because of his skill in foreign languages, including French, German and Russian, was employed as a military attaché in several countries, including Russia. During World War II, he was a recruited as a member of the Special Operations Executive(SOE) for covert operations behind enemy lines, one of which was the liberation of Greece. With his first wife, he had two daughters, Anneliese, who died as a baby, and Rosie, who, as Rosie Swale, became a well-known author, adventurer, sailor and TV personality. He married, secondly, Marianne Micolot, a Swiss lady, with whom he had one daughter, Maude, and three boys, Gerald, Nicholas and Ronald (1957-2004). (M Griffin, 2011)

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a British Army officer and member of SOE.

Peter married Un-named. Un-named died in 1948 in Switzerland. They had two children: Anneliese and Rosie.

- 14-Anneliese Griffin died in Died in Infancy.
- 14-Rosie Griffin

Rosie married Colin Swale. They had two children: Eve and James.

- 15-Eve Swale
- 15-James Swale

Rosie next married Clive Pope.

Peter next married Marianne Micolot. They had four children: Maude, Gerald, Nicholas, and Ronald François Ponsonby.

- 14-Maude Griffin
- 14-Gerald Griffin
- 14-Nicholas Griffin
- 14-Ronald François Ponsonby Griffin was born on 16 Nov 1957 and died on 16 Nov 2004 at age 47.

12-**Olive Mary Hogg** was born on 18 Feb 1881 in Aldershot, Hampshire, died on 13 Jun 1970 in Firhouse, Dublin, Ireland at age 89, and was buried in St. Maelruain Cemetery, Tallaght, Dublin, Ireland.

Noted events in her life were:

• Miscellaneous: She was adopted by Jonathan Hogg and his wife Mary Pease.

Olive married **Edward John Gwynn** in 1906 in Dublin, Ireland. Edward was born on 1 Apr 1868 in Ramelton, Donegal, Ireland, died on 19 Feb 1941 in Firhouse, Dublin, Ireland at age 72, and was buried in St. Maelruain Cemetery, Tallaght, Dublin, Ireland. They had one daughter: **Olive Ruth**.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Provost of Trinity College, Dublin in Dublin, Ireland.
  - 13-**Olive Ruth Gwynn** was born on 7 May 1915 in Dublin, Ireland, died on 13 Jun 1981 in Harold's Cross, Dublin, Ireland at age 66, and was buried on 16 Jun 1981 in St. Maelruain Cemetery, Tallaght, Dublin, Ireland.

Olive married **Austin Ernest "Oisin" Kelly** in 1914 in Dublin, Ireland. Austin was born on 17 May 1915 in Dublin, Ireland, died in Oct 1981 in Dublin, Ireland at age 66, and was buried in St. Maelruain Cemetery, Tallaght, Dublin, Ireland.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as an Artist and Sculptor.
- 11-Thomas Henry Ormston Pease was born on 2 Oct 1853 in Westbury-on-Trym, Bristol, Gloucestershire and died on 2 Jul 1937 in Skaigh, Okehampton, Devon at age 83.

Noted events in his life were:

· He worked as a Solicitor.

Thomas married **Mary Ellis Cave**, daughter of **Admiral John Halliday Cave**, on 6 Dec 1888. Mary was born in 1866 in Clifton, Bristol, Gloucestershire and died in 1945 in Okehampton, Devon at age 79. They had three children: **Eleanor Mary, Thomas Ormston Cave**, and **Barbara Margaret**.

12-Eleanor Mary Pease was born on 27 Sep 1889 in Failand, Clifton, Gloucestershire, died on 21 Aug 1978 in Leeds, Yorkshire at age 88, and was buried in FBG Adel, Leeds.

General Notes: Donated resource family material to the Leeds University Library

- 13-Margaret Cara Benson Ford was born in Dec 1914 in Leeds, Yorkshire, died on 25 Jun 2011 at age 96, and was buried in FBG Adel, Leeds.
  - 14-Michael Rawlinson Rablen
  - 14-Rev. Anthony Ford Rablen
- 13-Ursula Ormston Ford was born on 9 Oct 1918 in Leeds, Yorkshire and died on 1 Feb 2011 at age 92.
  - 14-Frank Lawson Penney
  - 14-David Benson Penney
- 12-Thomas Ormston Cave Pease was born on 9 Oct 1890 in Failand, Clifton, Gloucestershire and died in 1974 in Cuckfield, Haywards Heath, West Sussex at age 84.

Thomas married Lucy Woodmansey on 24 Sep 1915. Lucy was born on 25 Nov 1887 in Scarborough, Yorkshire and died in 1970 at age 83.

Thomas next married Margaret Gawthrop

12-**Barbara Margaret Pease**<sup>51,75,76</sup> was born on 10 Jun 1892 in Failand, Clifton, Gloucestershire, died on 10 Aug 1966 at age 74, and was buried in Calf Cop chapel, Low Bentham, Yorkshire.

Noted events in her life were:

• She had a residence in 1914 in Okehampton, Devon.

Barbara married **Philip Harvey**, 51,52,75,76,77,78 son of **William Harvey**, 51,53,54,55,56,57 and **Anna Maria Whiting**, 6,53,54 on 1 Sep 1914 in FMH Exeter, Devon. Philip was born on 12 Mar 1887 in Leeds, Yorkshire, died on 3 Feb 1966 at age 78, and was buried in Calf Cop chapel, Low Bentham, Yorkshire. They had one daughter: **Sheila Joan**.

Marriage Notes: HARVEY-PEASE.-On the 1st September, 1914, at Exeter, Philip Harvey (1900-3), of Leeds, to Margaret Barbara Pease, of Okehampton. HARVEY-PEASE.-On 1st September, 1914, at the Friends Meeting House, Exeter, Philip Harvey (1900-03) to Margaret Barbara Pease. (EUerburn, Low Bentham, Lancaster.)

Noted events in their marriage were:

• They were Quakers.

General Notes: HARVEY.-On 3rd February, 1966, in hospital, Philip Harvey (1900-03), aged 78 years.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was awarded with BA MA JP.
- He was educated at Bootham School in 1900-1903 in York, Yorkshire.
- He was educated at University of Cambridge in 1908.
- He worked as a councillor for the Settle Rural District Council after 1926.
- He worked as a Clerk of Settle MM in 1931-1934 in Settle, Yorkshire.
- He resided at Clifford Hall in 1935 in Burton in Lonsdale, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a Farmer in Burton in Lonsdale, Yorkshire.

### 13-Sheila Joan Harvey

Sheila married **R. Boothman**. They had three children: **Alison, Philip**, and **Margaret**.

- 14-Alison Boothman
- 14-Philip Boothman
- 14-Margaret Boothman

Thomas next married **Susanna Ann Fry**, 6.54 daughter of **Joseph Fry** 6.45,74,79,80.81 and **Mary Ann Swaine**, 6.45,74,79 on 15 Apr 1856 in FMH Friars, Bristol. Susanna was born on 7 Jan 1829 in Union Street, Bristol, Gloucestershire and died on 21 Sep 1917 in Westbury-on-Trym, Bristol, Gloucestershire at age 88. They had ten children: **Edward Reynolds, Marian Fry, Rosa Elizabeth, William Benson, Joseph Gerald, Robert Aldam, Caroline Susan, Cyril Arthington, Anna Dorothea, and Oswald Allen.** 

General Notes: She married in 1856, as his third wife, Thomas Pease and was the mother of Edward Reynolds Pease who help found the Fabian Society

11-**Edward Reynolds Pease**<sup>6,45,82</sup> was born on 23 Dec 1857 in Cote Bank, Henbury Hill, Westbury on Trym, Bristol, Gloucestershire and died on 5 Jan 1955 in The Pendicle, Limpsfield, Surrey at age 97.

General Notes: Edward Reynolds Pease was educated at home. Entered Merchants office, 1874-1878.was a member of the London Stock Exchange between 1880 and 1886. He was a cabinet maker and trade-unionist between 1886 and 1889 at Newcastle-upon-Tyne, Northumberland. Founded with others, The Fabian Society in 1883. He was a member of the Labour Party Executive between 1900 and 1913. Founding governor of the London School of Economics.

Pease, Edward Reynolds (1857'961955), secretary of the Fabian Society, was born on 23 December 1857 at Henbury Hill, near Bristol, the eldest son of Thomas Pease (d. 1884), retired woolcomber, and his third wife, Susanna Anne Fry, of the Quaker family of cocoa manufacturers. His father also came from a prominent Quaker family, being a son of the railway promoter and cousin of the more famous Peases of Darlington. Edward Pease was educated at home by two tutors, the latter of whom, Theodore Neild, held progressive views, being a teetotaller and supporter of women's suffrage. Aged seventeen, Pease went to London to work as a clerk in the firm of silk merchants in which his brother-in-law Sir Thomas Hanbury was senior partner. He also became secretary to a debating society at the Friends' Institute, thus, as he said, beginning his habit of becoming secretary of everything he became connected with. He relinquished his job

rather than accept a posting to China, but a year later acquired, through Sir Thomas Hanbury, a partnership in a stockbroker's office. Pease never felt at home in the City and when his father died in 1884, leaving him £3000, he left.

Pease was raised as a Quaker but soon entered the realm of Victorian doubt. In London, his cousin Emily Ford took him to spiritualist séances, where he met Frank Podmore, who introduced him to the Society for Psychical Research. Pease became secretary of the haunted-houses committee, but his enthusiasm waned. In 1882 he attended meetings of the Democratic Federation, a socialist group run by the tory Marxist H. M. Hyndman. However, Pease favoured moral reform among the well-off leading to their abdicating wealth, rather than agitation among the workers leading to their seizing wealth. Hence he joined Percival Chubb in forming the Fellowship of the New Life around the wandering scholar Thomas Davidson. The fellowship advocated moral reform of the individual and society. Almost immediately a split developed between those who concentrated on personal regeneration and those who favoured social activism. On 4 January 1884 the latter group, led by Podmore, formed the Fabian Society.

The Fabians, who then numbered about twenty, met on alternate Friday evenings in Pease's lodgings at 17 Osnaburgh Street. They held diverse beliefs, including tory socialism, communal anarchism, and the ethical positivism of Pease and Podmore. For Pease, positivism solved various problems, religious and social, by stressing social duty. His socialism drew also on evangelical morality and biblical allusions, with socialism being defined as a practical economic expression of the injunction to 'love thy neighbour'. Pease argued that socialism was inevitable, so the main question was whether the upper and middle classes would oppose it, thereby causing bloodshed and confusion, or promote it, thereby ensuring peace and harmony. Hubert Bland, a fellow Fabian, satirized this ethical socialism in 'Something wrong' (Weekly Dispatch, 1886), a roman-à-clef in which Pease appears as the hero. Sydney Olivier, Graham Wallas, and Sidney Webb joined the Fabians in the mid-1880s, and although they started out as ethical positivists, they established, with George Bernard Shaw, a distinctive Fabian socialism committed to parliamentary gradualism, efficient administration, taxation, and collectivism.

We should not distinguish too sharply between the spiritualism, Marxism, personal regeneration, and ethical positivism that attracted Pease. London at that time was full of alternative bohemian schemes for the improvement of self and society, all of which looked forward to a time of fulfilment and harmony. William Morris, designer and socialist, occupied a prominent place in this bohemian world. Influenced by Morris, Pease decided, after his father's death, to become a craftsman. He trained as a cabinet-maker, and in 1886, having failed to get work in Morris's firm, joined a furnishing workshop in Newcastle upon Tyne. The workshop was nominally a co-operative, but in practice was privately owned and kept afloat by loans from Pease, amounting to half his capital, that were paid back only years later. While in Newcastle, Pease became engaged to a schoolteacher and Fabian, Mary Gammell (Marjory), the daughter of the Revd George Smyttan Davidson, minister of the parish of Kinfauns near Perth. The couple married in 1889, after Pease returned from a year's tour of the United States with Sidney Webb, and soon afterwards, they moved to Limpsfield on the North Downs, where they had two sons.

Olivier took over as secretary of the Fabian Society while Pease was in Newcastle. But when Pease returned to London, he had difficulty finding work, and the success of the Fabian Essays in Socialism (1889) enabled the Fabian Society to take on employed staff. So, in 1889, Pease was appointed as part-time secretary, becoming full-time a year later. Initially he was paid £50 a year and a similar sum nominally as secretary to Sidney Webb but really on Fabian duties. The post was an onerous one. In January 1891 alone he wrote over 600 letters, organized nine lecture courses as well as ordinary meetings, and managed the society's publishing business, including sales of the Essays. Soon after, the society set him up in its first formal office at 276 Strand. The staff still consisted solely of Pease, a typist, and an office boy'97only in 1907 was a telephone installed as a labour-saving device. As secretary Pease sided with Sidney Webb, whom he admired greatly, through a series of disputes in the society. During the South African War, the quarrel with H. G. Wells, and debates with guild socialists, he defended the society's commitments to parliamentary politics and collectivism. Even antagonists admired his abilities: Wells observed that Pease 'did the work of a cabinet minister for the salary of a clerk' (DNB). Although Pease's principal contribution was administrative, he also updated Thomas Kirkup's History of Socialism (1913), and wrote The Case for Municipal Drink Trade (1904), several Fabian tracts, and various articles and reviews; most importantly, he wrote the official History of the Fabian Society (1916).

The Fabians played a vital role in establishing socialist ideas in Britain. Their role in establishing the Labour Party remains a matter of dispute, though it surely was not as great as they suggested. As secretary Pease acted as the main link between the Fabians and other socialist bodies. He was the society's delegate to the conference that formed the Labour Representation Committee and later its representative on the Labour Party's national executive committee (1900'9613). He generally kept to his watching brief'97benevolent but with no real involvement save the occasional attempt to promote more socialist policies. In 1916 he persuaded Sidney Webb to become the society's representative on the executive of the Labour Party, thereby bringing the two organizations closer.

In 1913 Pease retired as secretary of the Fabian Society after inheriting a capital sum from his uncle, Joseph Storrs Fry. The parting gift of the society was a set of the Encyclopaedia Britannica, appropriate, Shaw quipped, since Pease no longer had daily access to Sidney Webb. Pease took over as general secretary again from 1915 to 1918 while his successor, W. Stephen Sanders, was in the army. Otherwise he acted as honorary secretary and kept his seat on the executive committee until the society was reconstructed in 1939, though partial deafness restricted his involvement.

Pease was a shy man with a gruff manner but natural kindness who disliked ceremony. Retirement enabled him to give more time to his pleasures, including gardening and Norse sagas. His wife, a magistrate and local councillor, who stood unsuccessfully as Labour candidate for East Surrey in the 1922 general election, died in 1950. He died at his home, the Pendicle, Limpsfield, on 5 January 1955.

### Mark Bevir

Sources E. R. Pease, The history of the Fabian Society (1916) · N. Mackenzie and J. Mackenzie, The first Fabians (1977) · Fabian Journal (March 1955) · B. Webb, Our partnership (1948) · DNB · The Times (7 Jan 1955) · N. Annan, 'The intellectual aristocracy', Essays in social history, ed. J. H. Plumb (1955) · R. Greenburg, 'Pease, Edward Reynolds', BDMBR, vol. 3 · CGPLA Eng. & Wales (1955)

Archives BLPES, corresp. and papers · Labour History Archive and Study Centre, Manchester, corresp. and papers · NRA, priv. coll., 'Recollections for my sons', 'Notes on my life', 'Reminiscences of E. R. Pease', and various letters · Nuffield Oxf., mimeographed 'Recollections for my sons' with MS annotations Wealth at death £37,672 10s. 4d.: probate, 4 March 1955, CGPLA Eng. & Wales

© Oxford University Press 2004'9614

All rights reserved: see legal notice Oxford University Press

Mark Bevir, 'Pease, Edward Reynolds (1857'961955)', Oxford Dictionary of National Biography, Oxford University Press, 2004; online edn, May 2007 [http://www.oxforddnb.com/view/article/35445

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Writer & Founding member of The Fabian Society.

Edward married **Mary Gammell Davidson**, 45 daughter of **Rev. George Smyttan Davidson** and **Mary Gammell Stewart**, on 16 Sep 1889. Mary was born on 11 Dec 1861 in Kinfauns, Perthshire and died in 1950 in Limpsfield, Surrey at age 89. They had two children: **Michael Stewart** and **Nicolas Arthington**.

12-Michael Stewart Pease<sup>45</sup> was born on 2 Oct 1890 in Aberfeldy, Perthshire, Scotland and died on 27 Jul 1966 in Girton, Cambridge at age 75.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was awarded with OBE.
- He worked as a Geneticist.
- Miscellaneous: Interned in Germany during WWI, 1914-1918, Ruhleben, Spandau, Berlin, Germany.

Michael married Hon. Helen Bowen Wedgwood, 45 daughter of Josiah Clement Wedgwood 1st Baron Wedgwood 83 and Hon. Ethel Kate Bowen, 83 on 24 Feb 1919 in Chelsea. Helen was born on 4 Jul 1895 in London and died on 17 Jul 1981 in Girton, Cambridge at age 86. They had six children: Noel Joanna, Rendel Sebastian, Jocelyn Richenda Gammell, Marion Rachel Wedgwood, Rosamund Dorothy Benson, and Roger Fabian Wedgwood.

13-Dr. Noel Joanna Pease was born on 24 Dec 1920 in Girton, Cambridge and died on 20 Nov 1994 in Histon, Cambridge at age 73.

Noted events in her life were:

- She was awarded with MB MRCS B.Chir LRCP.
- She worked as a Physician and Surgeon.

13-**Dr. Rendel Sebastian Pease**<sup>45</sup> was born on 2 Nov 1922 in 9 Brunswick Walk, Cambridge and died on 17 Oct 2004 in John Radcliffe Hospital, Oxford at age 81.

General Notes: PEASE, Dr (Rendel) Sebastian; s of Michael Stewart Pease, OBE, JP (d 1966), of Reynolds Close, Girton, Cambridge, and Hon Helen Bowen, née Wedgwood, JP (d 1981); b 2 Nov 1922; Educ Bedales, Trinity Coll Cambridge (MA, ScD); m 9 Aug 1952, Susan (d 1996), da of Capt Sir Frank Todd Spickernell, KBE, CB, CVO, DSO, RN (d 1956), of Deane, Kintbury, Berkshire; 2 s (Christopher b 1956, Roland b 1959), 3 da (Rosamund (Mrs Chalmers) b 1953, Sarah (Mrs Kimbell) b 1955, Rowan (Mrs Zhao) b 1963); Career asst sci offr op res Miny Aircraft Prodn 1942-46, Sci Civil Serv Harwell 1947-54; UKAEA 1954-87: sci offr 1954-61, dir Culham laboratory 1967-81, dir fusion res programme 1981-87; pres Inst of Physics 1978-80; conslt Pease Partners 1988-; Royal Soc assessor Nuclear Physics Bd SERC 1987-93, visiting prof Univ of NSW 1991, memb Bd of Visitors Blackett Laboratory Imperial Coll London 1991-; chm Br Pugwash Gp 1988-; memb: Newbury Symphony Orch 1947-92, W Ilsley Parish Cncl 1987-, Euro Physical Soc, Royal Soc, Euro-Atlantic Gp, Fabian Soc; Hon DUniv Surrey 1973, Hon ScD Aston 1981, Hon DSc City 1987; Hon FINucE, FInstP 1967 (pres 1978-80), CPhys, FIEE 1978, FRS 1977 (vice pres 1986-87); Recreations music; Style Dr Sebastian Pease, FRS; Contact The Poplars, W Ilsley, Newbury, Berks RG20 7AW (tel 01635 281237)

\_\_\_\_\_

Pease, (Rendel) Sebastian [Bas] (1922–2004), physicist, was born at 9 Brunswick Walk, Cambridge, on 2 November 1922, the son of Michael Stewart Pease (d. 1966), geneticist, later director of poultry research in the school of agriculture, University of Cambridge, and his wife, Helen Bowen, née Wedgwood (1895–1981), eldest daughter of Josiah Clement Wedgwood, first Baron Wedgwood, politician, a cabinet minister in the first Labour government. On both sides of his family the links with the Labour Party were strong: his paternal grandfather was Edward Reynolds Pease, one of the founders of the Fabian Society.

Pease was educated at Bedales School and Trinity College, Cambridge, where he read physics and was chairman of the Labour Club. Forced to curtail his studies by the Second World War, from 1942 to 1946 he served as a scientific officer in the operational research service at RAF Bomber Command, High Wycombe, where he worked on navigation equipment. He returned to Cambridge in 1946 to complete his physics degree, and the following year took up a post as scientific officer at the Atomic Energy Research Establishment, Harwell. On 9 August 1952 he married the 21-year-old Susan Spickernell (d. 1996), daughter of Sir Frank Todd Spickernell, naval officer; they had two sons and three daughters. At Harwell Pease carried out research into radiation damage to the structure of solids, and published a paper with George Kinchin in 1955 that remained a key to damage mechanism

At Harwell Pease carried out research into radiation damage to the structure of solids, and published a paper with George Kinchin in 1955 that remained a key to damage mechanism analysis for decades. When it became possible to use beams of neutrons to study solids in a way analogous to their study by X-rays, and using the fact that they are scattered by hydrogen atoms, which are invisible to X-rays, Pease had also, in collaboration with George Bacon, by 1952 completed another seminal study elucidating the role of hydrogen atoms in potassium di-hydrogen phosphate as the origin of its piezoelectric power.

In 1961 Pease moved to the Culham Laboratory for Plasma Physics and Nuclear Fusion, as division head. In 1967 he became the assistant director of the United Kingdom Atomic

Energy Authority research group. The following year he became director of the Culham Laboratory, and in 1981 the programme director for fusion, a post he held until his retirement in 1987.

In 1957 Pease had first been offered the chance to work in the field of fusion, where atoms of hydrogen isotopes are forced together to form helium and release energy—the process at the heart of the hydrogen bomb and the source of the power of the sun. The possibility of making a device to release this energy on a useable scale had engaged the interest of several groups of researchers since the Second World War, mostly in universities at first. When it was realized that the physics involved overlapped to some extent with the science of weapon development, all the work was pooled into two groups under the Atomic Energy Authority, where it was classified as secret. However, in 1958 the major powers all presented papers on their work at the 'Atoms for peace' conference in Geneva. The problem with fusion was to maintain a body of gas big enough, dense enough, and hot enough to sustain the reactions. Experiments up to 1958 had shown that current apparatus was too small to reach all of these conditions simultaneously, though projects like the Zeta (zero energy toroidal assembly) experiment at Harwell, which Pease had led, showed that the toroidal configuration known as the Tokamak, developed by the Russians, could produce discharges lasting many milliseconds.

In 1957 Euratom (the European Atomic Energy Community) formed a fusion research committee in Brussels that gave financial support for specific major projects at the national fusion laboratories. Although the UK was not yet a member of Euratom, Pease was permitted to attend its meetings. At Culham he proposed a twenty-year plan culminating in the construction of a prototype electricity-generating device. This plan was too ambitious for the Atomic Energy Authority. A similar discussion in Euratom led to the conclusion that a multinational project was needed. Then, in 1973, the UK was admitted to Euratom and so joined the fusion research committee formally. Pease enthusiastically supported this scheme for a multinational project. It was largely due to his efforts that agreement was reached to set up a team under Paul-Henri Rebut to design the joint European torus (JET). With typical flair, Pease offered accommodation and full general support to site the team at Culham. This was accepted and the design group arrived at Culham in 1973. A satisfactory design was tabled by 1976 but the selection of a site for its construction was difficult. After much discussion, the choice was narrowed to Germany or Britain. In October 1977 the UK helped Lufthansa to rescue the German plane and passengers that had been hijacked at Mogadishu and, in a moment of gratitude, the Germans conceded that JET should be constructed at Culham. The construction went ahead on a site adjacent to Culham, with many support services provided from Culham until JET built its own infrastructure. Pease had to balance this support with his own duty as director of the fusion programme within the Atomic Energy Authority, still a substantial research effort involving lines of work not necessarily allied to JET. He accomplished this with his usual flair and charm.

Pease received many honours, including honorary degrees from Surrey, Aston, and City universities. He was elected a fellow of the Royal Society in 1977, and was a member of the Royal Society's group that in 1998 produced an influential report on the management of separated plutonium. He was active in several other learned societies, and from 1978 to 1980 was president of the Institute of Physics. A lifelong Labour supporter and a member of the Fabian Society from 1942, he was also a committed member of the Pugwash movement (urging limits to the spread of nuclear weapons while advocating the civilian use of nuclear energy), chairing its British group from 1988 to 2002.

Pease was a man of boundless energy, fertile imagination, and charm, all coupled with a determination bordering on rebelliousness at times. He and his first wife, Susan, lived a full and happy life, sharing their passion for music until, after some forty-four years together, Susan died. On 4 April 1998 Pease married Jean Frances White, a sixty-year-old retired personnel officer (and daughter of John Trentham White, also a personnel officer), who brought him happiness for a short time but died herself less than two years later. His last years were spent in the company of Eleanor Mary Barnes, a retired social worker (and daughter of John Robert Spray, company executive); they married on 22 March 2004, when she was aged sixty-nine. Throughout the last ten years of his life, Pease also had the loving and unstinting support of his children. He died at the John Radcliffe Hospital, Oxford, on 17 October 2004, of necrotizing fasciitis and cancer of the oesophagus. He was survived by his third wife, Eleanor, and the five children of his first marriage.

#### Mick Lomer

Sources D. Willson, A European experiment: the launching of the JET project (1981) · H. A. B. Bodin and D. C. Robinson, eds., R.S. Pease and fusion research, 1950–1987 (1988) · E. N. Shaw, Europe's experiment in fusion: the JET joint undertaking (1990) · The Independent (21 Oct 2004) · The Times (26 Oct 2004) · Daily Telegraph (26 Oct 2004) · The Guardian (26 Oct 2004) · WW (2004) · personal knowledge (2007) · private information (2007) · b. cert. · m. certs. · d. cert.

Archives SOUND BL NSA, current affairs recording · BL NSA, documentary recording

Likenesses obituary photographs · photographs, repro. in Willson, European experiment · photographs, repro. in Bodin and Robinson, Pease and fusion research · photographs, repro. in Shaw, Europe's experiment in fusion

Wealth at death £1,107,129: probate, 2 Aug 2005, CGPLA Eng. & Wales

© Oxford University Press 2004–14

All rights reserved: see legal notice Oxford University Press

Mick Lomer, 'Pease, (Rendel) Sebastian [Bas] (1922–2004)', Oxford Dictionary of National Biography, Oxford University Press, Jan 2008 [http://www.oxforddnb.com/view/article/94386

## Noted events in his life were:

- He was awarded with MA, Sc.D, Hon FINucE, FInstP, CPhys, FIEE, FRS.
- · He was educated at Bedales School.
- He was educated at Trinity College, Cambridge.
- He worked as a scientific officer, RAF Bomber Command 1942 To 1946 in High Wycombe, Buckinghamshire.

- He worked as a scientific officer, Atomic Energy Research Establishment 1947 To 1961 in Harwell, Oxfordshire.
- He was employed 1961 To 1987 in Culham Laboratory for Plasma Physics and Nuclear Fusion.
- He worked as a President of the Institute of Physics 1980 To 1987.

Rendel married **Susan Spickernell**,<sup>45</sup> daughter of **Capt. Sir Frank Todd Spickernell** and **Amice Ivy Delves Broughton**, on 9 Aug 1952. Susan was born on 25 Mar 1931 in Chelsea, London and died on 5 Nov 1996 in Reading, Berkshire at age 65. They had five children: **Rosamund Mary, Sarah Frances, Christopher Fabian Delves, Michael Roland Wedgwood**, and **Joanna Rowan**.

### 14-Rosamund Mary Pease

Rosamund married John P. M. Chalmers. They had four children: Karen Elizabeth, Michael Kenneth, Jane Frances, and Hugh Leonard.

- 15-Karen Elizabeth Chalmers
- 15-Michael Kenneth Chalmers
- 15-Jane Frances Chalmers
- 15-Hugh Leonard Chalmers
- 14-Sarah Frances Pease

Sarah married Geoffrey Stephen Kimbell. They had four children: Helen Susan, Martin William Roland, Paul Sebastian, and Graham Francis.

- 15-Helen Susan Kimbell
- 15-Martin William Roland Kimbell
- 15-Paul Sebastian Kimbell
- 15-Graham Francis Kimbell

## 14-Christopher Fabian Delves Pease

Christopher married Gillian Gordon. They had two children: Julia Elizabeth and Caroline.

- 15-Julia Elizabeth Pease
- 15-Caroline Pease

## 14-Michael Roland Wedgwood Pease

Michael had a partnership with Teresa M. Scranney. They had five children: Jack Sebastian Scranney, Darius Fabian Scranney, Freya Maria Scranney, Solomon Clement Scranney, and Felix Eberle Scranney.

- 15-Jack Sebastian Scranney Pease
- 15-Darius Fabian Scranney Pease
- 15-Freya Maria Scranney Pease
- 15-Solomon Clement Scranney Pease
- 15-Felix Eberle Scranney Pease

#### 14-Joanna Rowan Pease

Joanna married Qing Long Zhao. They had two children: Rebecca and Rachel.

#### 15-Rebecca Zhao

#### 15-Rachel Zhao

Rendel next married **Jean Frances White**, <sup>45</sup> daughter of **John Trentham White**, in 1996. Jean was born on 16 Jul 1937 in Oxford and died in 2000 in Oxford at age 63.

Rendel next married Eleanor Mary Spray.

13-Jocelyn Richenda Gammell Pease was born on 22 Oct 1925 in Cambridge, Cambridgeshire and died on 29 Mar 2003 in Grantchester, Cambridgeshire at age 77.

Jocelyn married **Professor Sir Andrew Fielding Huxley**, son of **Leonard Huxley** and **Rosalind Bruce**, on 5 Jul 1947. Andrew was born on 22 Nov 1917 in Hampstead, London and died on 30 May 2012 at age 94. They had six children: **Janet Rachel**, **Stewart Leonard**, **Camilla Rosalind**, **Eleanor Bruce**, **Henrietta Catherine**, and **Clare Marjorie Pease**.

General Notes: English physiologist and biophysicist, who won the 1963 Nobel Prize in Physiology or Medicine for his work with Alan Lloyd Hodgkin on the basis of nerve action potentials, the electrical impulses that enable the activity of an organism to be coordinated by a central nervous system. Hodgkin and Huxley shared the prize that year with John Carew Eccles, who was cited for research on synapses. Hodgkin and Huxley's findings led the pair to hypothesize the existence of ion channels, which were isolated only decades later. Together with the Swiss physiologist Robert Stampfli he evidenced the existence of saltatory conduction in myelinated nerve fibres.

Huxley was elected a Fellow of the Royal Society of London on 17 March 1955. He was knighted by Queen Elizabeth II on 12 November 1974. Sir Andrew was then appointed to the Order of Merit on 11 November 1983.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was awarded with OM PRS.
- He was awarded with Nobel Prize for Physiology or Medicine in 1963.
- He worked as a Physiologist and Biophysicist.

#### 14-Janet Rachel Huxley

### 14-Stewart Leonard Huxley

Stewart married Caroline Joan Perrings. They had three children: Kate Helen, Lawrence Charles, and Rachel Margaret.

#### 15-Kate Helen Huxley

Kate married Nicholas Hawksworth

## 15-Lawrence Charles Huxley

Lawrence married Rachel Jane Barnham. They had two children: Iris Dora May and (No Given Name).

16-Iris Dora May Huxley

16-Huxley

15-Rachel Margaret Huxley

### 14-Camilla Rosalind Huxley

Camilla married George Henry Lambrick. They had two children: Gabrielle Rosalind and Frances Hope.

## 15-Gabrielle Rosalind Lambrick

- 15-Frances Hope Lambrick
- 14-Eleanor Bruce Huxley
- 14-Henrietta Catherine Huxley
- 14-Clare Marjorie Pease Huxley

Clare married Lorens E. Holm. They had three children: Oscar Eyan, Rosa Marjory, and Leonard Emmanuel.

- 15-Oscar Eyan Holm
- 15-Rosa Marjory Holm
- 15-Leonard Emmanuel Holm
- 13-Marion Rachel Wedgwood Pease was born on 13 Dec 1928 and died on 15 Apr 1934 at age 5.
- 13-Rosamund Dorothy Benson Pease<sup>60,84,85</sup> was born on 20 Mar 1935 in Girton, Cambridge and died on 30 Oct 2019 at age 84.

General Notes: Dora Pease. Assistant Principal Ministry of Health 1958. Principal 1965. Assistant Sec. Pay Board 1973. Office Manpower Economics 1974. Cabinet Office 1975-76. DHSS 1976. Office of Population Censuses and Surveys 1983. Under Sec. Northern Ireland Office 1985.

Noted events in her life were:

- She was educated at Mount School, York.
- She was educated at Newnham College, Cambridge.
- She worked as an Assistant Principal, Ministry of Health in 1958.

Rosamund had a partnership with **Timothy Edward Nodder**, son of **Edward Nodder**. They had one son: **Benjamin Josiah Nodder**.

- 14-Benjamin Josiah Nodder Pease
- 13-Prof. Roger Fabian Wedgwood Pease

Roger married Caroline Ann Bowring, daughter of Peter Ralph Bowring and Phyllis R. Tapscott. They had three children: Emma Ruth, Joseph Henry Bowring, and James E.

- 14-Emma Ruth Pease
- 14-Joseph Henry Bowring Pease
- 14-James E. Pease was born on 14 Feb 1969 and died on 26 Dec 2007 in California, USA at age 38.
- 12-Capt. Nicolas Arthington Pease<sup>86</sup> was born on 27 Nov 1894 in Paddington, London and died on 15 Feb 1984 in Cambridge, Cambridgeshire at age 89.

Noted events in his life were:

• He was awarded with MC & Bar.

Nicolas married **Muriel Ada Pullan** on 31 May 1924. Muriel was born on 26 May 1893 in Holborn, London and died in 1978 in Surrey at age 85. They had two children: **Veronica M.** and **Martyn Edward**.

13-Veronica M. Pease was born on 22 May 1925 in Willesden, Middlesex and died on 6 Oct 2013 in Sugar Hill, New Hampshire, USA at age 88.

Veronica married **Douglas Faunce Farrington** in 1947 in Surrey. Douglas was born on 16 Jun 1925 in Newton, Massachusetts, USA, died on 9 Mar 2004 in Littleton, New Hampshire,

USA at age 78, and was buried in Forest Hills Cemetery, Jamaica Plain, Massachusetts, USA. They had four children: **Lee Faunce, Roger Douglas, Edward Pease**, and **Jennifer Stewart**.

#### General Notes: Douglas F. Farrington, at 78; owned Newton park, ballroom

By Stephanie Vosk, Globe Correspondent | March 14, 2004

When Douglas Faunce Farrington purchased Newton's Norumbega Park and Totem Pole Ballroom in 1956, he knew he had to make some changes. The era of swing that made the park famous in the '40s and '50s was ending and acts like Peter, Paul & Mary were becoming more popular.

"My father used to bring me over for some of the concerts in the evening and I remember we used to sit on the stage right to the left and we'd actually be right on stage with the orchestra," said his son, Roger D. of Jamaica Plain.

Mr. Farrington, who was the last owner of the park that stood along the Charles River, died Tuesday at Littleton Hospital of thyroid cancer. A resident of Sugar Hill, N.H., he was 78. Having graduated from Babson College with a business degree in 1950, Mr. Farrington opened a real estate investment company, D.F. Farrington Co. Inc., and purchased two buildings on State Street. A few years later, he decided to make a bid for the popular park, and gradually convinced owner Roy Gill to sell it.

"It was very popular with the children, and schools used to sort of -- in the spring, April and May -- use the amusement park for outings for schoolchildren, and it was very popular with the children," said Mr. Farrington's wife, Veronica.

"It was a tame amusement park compared with what you get today."

However, his wife said that as times changed, the business began to lose its charm and money. He sold it to a condominium developer in the early 1960s.

After the park closed, Mr. Farrington continued to dabble in real estate. A golf enthusiast, he purchased the Glen Ellen Country Club, a golf course in Millis, which he owned and operated until 1974.

He continued to invest in real estate, but none of his ventures was as successful as the park. When he retired, he and his wife moved from Chestnut Hill to Sugar Hill, where they had been spending their summers for about a decade. Mr. Farrington spent his time playing golf and, a veteran himself, reading books about World War II.

Mr. Farrington was born June 16, 1925, in Newton. He attended the Dexter School in Brookline, the Fay School in Southborough, and the Middlesex School in Concord. When he was 18, Mr. Farrington enlisted in the Navy to avoid being drafted into the Army. He served on the destroyer USS Haraden in the Pacific, participating in the invasions of the Marshall and

Marianas islands and the Battle of Leyte Gulf. He narrowly escaped injury when his ship was damaged by a Kamikaze. He received five battle stars for his service.

In addition to his wife and son, Mr. Farrington leaves another son, Edward P. of Sugar Hill, N.H.; two daughters, Jennifer F. Jhaveri of Newhall, Calif., and Lee F. of Charlestown; and four grandchildren.

A memorial service will be held in June in Sugar Hill. Burial will be private.

© Copyright 2006 Globe Newspaper Company.

#### **14-Lee Faunce Farrington**

#### 14-Roger Douglas Farrington

Roger married Colleen A. Babson. They had one daughter: Isabel Babson.

- 15-Isabel Babson Farrington
- 14-Edward Pease Farrington
- 14-Jennifer Stewart Farrington

Jennifer married Ajay Jhaveri. They had three children: Dylan Nicolas, Ansel Morrison, and Olivia Farrington.

- 15-Dylan Nicolas Jhaveri
- 15-Ansel Morrison Jhaveri
- 15-Olivia Farrington Jhaveri

### 13-Martyn Edward Pease

Martyn married **Rosemary Rachel Derbyshire**, daughter of **Bernard Leonard Derbyshire**, on 24 Feb 1950. Rosemary was born in 1926 in Southwell, Nottinghamshire and died in Jan 2008 at age 82. They had five children: **Clive Nicolas, Mark Thomas, Ruth Marion, Stephen Fry**, and **Luke Basil**.

### **14-Clive Nicolas Pease**

Clive married Amanda N. Goldman. They had one son: Jonathan Edward.

15-Jonathan Edward Pease

14-Mark Thomas Pease was born on 28 Jun 1953 in Surrey and died on 1 Jul 2005 in Mexico City, Mexico at age 52.

Mark had a relationship with **Un-named**. Marriage status: unmarried. Un-named died in 2005. They had one daughter: **Rowena**.

15-Rowena Pease

Mark married Jean G. Walker. They had two children: Aaron Thomas and Colette Victoria.

- 15-Aaron Thomas Pease
- 15-Colette Victoria Pease
- **14-Ruth Marion Pease**

Ruth married **David W. Atkinson**. They had three children: **Eve Rosemary, Lydia Houlsby**, and **Dora Katy**.

- 15-Eve Rosemary Atkinson
- 15-Lydia Houlsby Atkinson
- 15-Dora Katy Atkinson
- 14-Stephen Fry Pease

Stephen married Margaret.

Stephen next married **Deborah**.

Stephen next married Christina Paciello. They had two children: Fiona and Morgan.

- 15-Fiona Pease
- 15-Morgan Pease
- 14-Luke Basil Pease

Luke married Elizabeth Wardman. They had one daughter: Georgina Rose Wardman.

15-Georgina Rose Wardman Pease

11-**Marian Fry Pease**<sup>45,87</sup> was born on 3 Apr 1859 in Top Hill House, Cote Bank, Westbury upon Trym, Gloucestershire, died on 25 Sep 1954 in Wraxhill Cottage, Street, Somerset at age 95, and was buried in Arnos Vale Cemetery, Bristol, Gloucestershire.

General Notes: Pease, Marian Fry (1859–1954), schoolteacher, was born on 3 April 1859 at Top Hill House, Westbury upon Trym, Gloucestershire, the second child of Thomas Pease (d. 1884), a Quaker industrialist, and Susanna Anne Fry, his third wife. Known as May to her friends, she was one of a large family of fifteen stepbrothers and stepsisters; Edward Reynolds Pease, founder of the Fabian Society, was her elder brother. Her mother, who was active in temperance and peace groups, and president of the local branch of what became the National Council of Women, encouraged her interest in social issues. Both of her parents were supporters of education for girls. She was educated at home with her brother Edward. When she was a child the family moved to Cote Bank House in Westbury, her home for most of her life. In 1876 she was awarded a scholarship by the Clifton Association for the Higher Education of Women and attended undergraduate classes in mathematics, heat, light, sound, and political economy at University College, Bristol, where she was the first woman student.

Marian Pease left Bristol in 1880 with honours in all her subjects and became a schoolteacher. After a year of training at the Cambridge Training College for Women she spent two years (1890–92) as an assistant in the day training college, Birmingham. In 1892 she returned to University College, Bristol, as mistress of method in the day training college,

lecturing to women training to be elementary school teachers. She retired as reader in education in 1912, having been awarded the LLD of Bristol University in 1911, though she continued as a

special lecturer in education until 1928. Marian Pease inspired her students: 'she was to us a new kind of person. Everything seemed turned upside down as there unfolded before our astonished eyes a newer and larger world of mind and spirit than we could have imagined' (Falk, 8).

Many girls were to benefit from Marian Pease and her lifelong Quaker belief in community service. She was an active social worker and with Hilda Cashmore co-founded in 1911 the Bristol University Settlement, where she taught on the two-year course for social workers. The settlement included a school, ante-natal clinic, and infant welfare services. It also served as the regional headquarters of the Workers' Educational Association, for which she lectured on literature. She also served as a governor of Sidcot School, a Quaker foundation, and of Red Maids' School, a Bristol school for girls. She funded the Bristol branch of the League of Nations Union, of which she was secretary and treasurer.

Of a fair and delicate complexion, Marian Pease was of medium height with neat hands and feet, a comely figure, and bright, blue, alert eyes. She was an attractive personality: discerning, tolerant, genial, and humorous, interested in fine art, but not musical or aesthetic. Her emphasis on treating girls as individuals, on community work, and on moral improvement was part of a missionary sense of vocation and of a belief in teaching as a force for good. Plagued with deafness in later life, she was mentally alert until her death, believing that she would be reunited with her mother, though 'I can't help believing that death will be something of a plunge' (Falk, 2). She died at Wraxhill Cottage, Street, in Somerset, on 25 September 1954, and was cremated at Bristol four days later. She never married, but was devoted to her family, of which she wrote an uncompleted history.

#### John B. Thomas

Sources M. M. Falk, 'Marian Fry Pease', MS, 1955 · J. B. Thomas, 'University College, Bristol: pioneering teacher training for women', History of Education, 17 (1988), 55–70 · M. F. Pease, 'Some reminiscences of University College Bristol', 1942, University of Bristol Library · D. W. Humphreys, The University of Bristol and the education and training of teachers (1976) · Bristol Evening World (28 Sept 1954) · b. cert. · CGPLA Eng. & Wales (1955) · d. cert.

Archives University of Bristol Library, notes on the Fry family of Sutton Benger and Bristol · University of Bristol Library, reminiscences of University College, Bristol Wealth at death £22,010 15s. 1d.: probate, 6 Jan 1955, CGPLA Eng. & Wales

© Oxford University Press 2004–13

All rights reserved: see legal notice Oxford University Press

John B. Thomas, 'Pease, Marian Fry (1859–1954)', Oxford Dictionary of National Biography, Oxford University Press, 2004 Marian Fry Pease (1859–1954): doi:10.1093/ref:odnb/48581

Noted events in her life were:

- She worked as a Schoolteacher.
- 11-Rosa Elizabeth Pease was born in 1860 in Cote Bank, Henbury Hill, Westbury on Trym, Bristol, Gloucestershire and died on 30 Jul 1951 in Street, Somerset at age 91.
- 11-William Benson Pease was born on 27 Dec 1861 in Cote Bank, Henbury Hill, Westbury on Trym, Bristol, Gloucestershire, died on 30 Apr 1953 in 1131 Duchess Avenue, West Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada at age 91, and was buried on 2 May 1953 in Mountain View Crematorium, Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada. The cause of his death was Pulmonary Oedema.

Noted events in his life were:

- He emigrated to Canada in 1893.
- He had a residence in 1897 in Revelstoke, British Columbia, Canada.
- He worked as a Merchant in 1897 in Revelstoke, British Columbia, Canada.
- He worked as a Book-keeper and Fruit rancher in British Columbia, Canada.
- He worked as a Fruit rancher in Kelowna, British Columbia, Canada.
- He was a Quaker.

William married **Bessie Mary Nicholas** on 29 Dec 1887. Bessie died in 1894.

William next married Mary Ann Hutchinson Swanton, daughter of Robert Hutchinson Swanton and Mary Elizabeth "Bessie" Phelan, on 14 Oct 1897. Mary was born on 17 May 1870 in Skibbereen, County Cork, Ireland, died on 15 Aug 1950 in 2840 Cadboro Bay Road, Oak Bay, Victoria, British Columbia, Canada at age 80, and was buried on 18 Aug 1950 in Royal Oak Crematorium, Saanich, British Columbia, Canada. The cause of her death was Cerebral Haemorrhage. They had two children: **Dora Ann Swanton** and **Mary Elizabeth**.

Noted events in her life were:

- She was Church of England.
  - 12-Dora Ann Swanton Pease was born on 13 Jul 1898 in Revelstoke, British Columbia, Canada and died in 1995 at age 97.

Dora married **Theodore Powell Crowther**, son of **Frederick Powell Crowther** and **Jessie Ann Marion Steel**, on 2 Jul 1921 in St. Mary's, Oak Bay, Victoria, British Columbia, Canada. The marriage ended in divorce. Theodore was born on 1 Feb 1886 in Hoylake, Wirral, Cheshire, died on 27 Jan 1975 in Richmond, British Columbia, Canada at age 88, and was buried on 29 Jan 1975 in North shore Crematorium, Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada. The cause of his death was Cardiac Arrhythmia. They had two children: **Elizabeth Ann Powell** and **Frederick William Powell**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• They had a residence in 1953 in 1073 Clyde Avenue, West Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada.

Noted events in his life were:

- · He worked as a Stockbroker.
- He had a residence in 1921 in Hotel Hudson, Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada.
  - 13-Elizabeth Ann Powell Crowther

Elizabeth married **Donald Alexander MacDonald**. They had three children: **Nancy, Malcolm**, and **Isobel Ann**.

- 14-Nancy MacDonald
- 14-Malcolm MacDonald
- 14-Isobel Ann MacDonald
- 13-Frederick William Powell Crowther

Frederick married **Dorothy Burt**.

Dora next married Lieut. Cmdr. Thomas Arkle Crowe in 1959. Thomas was born on 18 Oct 1896 in Morpeth, Northumberland and died in 1974 in Truro, Cornwall at age 78.

### General Notes: Lifetime Spent in Building Engines

The boy who associates engineering with engines, preferably steam engines, would find his ideal engineer in Mr. T. A. Crowe, past president of the Institution of Mechanical Engineers, London, and senior delegate of that institution to the conference of Engineering Institutions of the British Commonwealth, at present meeting in Canberra. Mr. Crowe is chairman and managing director of the North British Locomotive Co., Glasgow, and has followed in the footsteps of George Stephenson, designer and builder of "The Rocket." In addition, he has been responsible for the machinery of famous passenger liners and battleships. Thomas Arkle Crowe grew up in the Shropshire village of Coalbrookdale, where the smelting of iron with coke in 1710 laid the foundation for the Industrial Revolution. In the same village, the first iron bridge in the world was cast in 1779, and the first primitive locomotive was built in 1803. While a pupil at Dunham School he decided to become an engineer and to commence his practical, training, at an early age by serving a premium apprenticeship. To a lad interested in both marine and locomotive engineering the firm of Hawthorn, Leslie & Co. Ltd. Newcastle-on-Tyne, was an obvious choice, for they built both railway and marine engines. The young apprentice saw a rapid advance in naval machinery and the change from coal to oil-firing, and from the direct drive between turbine and propellor to the geared turbine. He worked on the propelling machinery of 80,000 horsepower for the battleship Warspite that belonged to the first class of battleships to burn oil only. Warspite gave excellent service in World War-II., when nearly 30 years old. Another historic vessel on which young Crowe worked was the light cruiser Champion, the first cruiser to be fitted with geared turbines and the thrust block invented by the Australian, Michell.

## To Navy

In 1917 Mr. Crowe transferred to the Royal Navy, and was subsequently promoted to Engineer Lieutenant Commander. At the end of the war he completed his academic education at King's College, Newcastle, where he graduated B.Sc. (with distinction) in 1920, and M.Sc. in 1922. During the same period he worked in the drawing office of Hawthorne Leslie, who had commenced the manufacture of marine diesel engines in 1920. Mr. Crowe recalled that these were large and heavy engines for the power developed, and a typical set that developed 3,500 horsepower weighed 617 tons. Maintenance was also a problem, and on one occasion he had to stop a ship on her maiden voyage for 24 hours in mid-Atlantic to service the valve gear. At the end of 1934 Mr. Crowe joined the famous Clydeside firm of John Brown & Co. as engineering director. The Doxford marine oil engine with two opposed -pistons in each cylinder was developed under his direction with a remarkable saving in weight. The set installed in Rangitane in 1951 developed 7,750, horsepower with a weight of 475 tons. The Queens -The Cunarder Queen Mary was designed to maintain a weekly service between Southampton and New York at all seasons of the year, and the necessary speed dictated a total power of 158,000 horsepower, which considerably exceeded that of any other merchant ship afloat in 1936. Mr. Crowe's firm undertook the design and construction of the propelling machinery with emphasis on quietness in running, reliability and simplicity. The total power of the Queen Mary is equally divided between four shafts, each driver by four turbines through single - reduction gearing. Each main gear wheel weighs 75 tons, but after voyages now totalling 2,300,000 miles, the teeth show no sign of wear. The ship has never been delayed by a machinery defect... When the sister ship, Queen Elizabeth, was designed four years later, Mr. Crowe made few changes in the propelling machinery but the number of boilers was reduced from 27 to 12, and in accordance with the prevailing fashion, the numb

#### Locomotives

In 1951 Mr. Crowe Joined the North British Locomotive Co. Ltd., of Glasgow, as Chief Managing Director, and in 1955 he also be came chairman of the company. When Mr. Crowe returned to the locomotive industry he found that no radical changes in design had taken place, but locos had become larger, heavier and more powerful, and super heating of steam had be come almost universal. A new development has been to make steam locomotives condensing, so that they run about ten times the mileage of conventional locomotives between stops for taking, on water.

#### Electrification

In his presidential, address in 1956, Mr. Crowe said he had seen the steam locomotive almost completely superseded by the diesel and the electric locomotive. The British Transport Commission has decided to use 25,000 volt 50 cycle single phase A.C. for main line electrification, as part of the plan to modernize the British Railways. In Australia the 1500 volt D.C. suburban system has been extended to main lines, but the use of this system on the Euston-Liver pool electrification would have added £6,000,000 to the cost, compared with the 25,000 volt A.C. system. The diesel locomotives available to railways to-day can be divided into three categories according to the type of transmission used to couple the diesel engine to the wheels-mechanical, electric, hydraulic. Mr. Crowe has had most experience with the hydraulic type, which has an efficiency comparable with the electric type of drive, and has made rapid headway in recent years. During the 36 years that Mr. Crowe has been associated with diesel engines the weight has been brought down from 318 to 71b, per horsepower. "I count myself fortunate in having lived through an age so full of interest and development in mechanical engineering," said Mr. Crowe. "I sincerely trust that our young members who are starting on their careers as mechanical engineers will find the same interest in their profession as I have found."

Noted events in his life were:

- He was awarded with PInstMechE in 1956.
- He worked as a Mechanical Engineer.
- He worked as an officer of The Royal Navy.
- 12-Mary Elizabeth Pease was born on 9 Nov 1901 in Kelowna, British Columbia, Canada.

The Canberra Times. Austrakian Capital Territories. 27th March 1958. Page 2.

11-**Joseph Gerald Pease**<sup>82</sup> was born on 17 Apr 1863 in Cote Bank, Henbury Hill, Westbury on Trym, Bristol, Gloucestershire and died on 3 Mar 1928 in Hampstead, London at age 64. General Notes: CBE 1920. The umpire under the National Insurance Act 1923. Reader in Common Law to the Council of Legal Education from 1925. BA. Called to Bar Inner temple 1887. Lived in 1926 at 36 Downshire Hill, Hampstead. Club-Athenaeum and Royal Cruising

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at University College, London.
- He worked as a Barrister, Western Circuit.

Joseph married **Winifred Amy Hudleston**, daughter of **Col. Josiah Hudleston** and **Frances Croft Huddlestone**, on 22 Dec 1904. Winifred was born in 1871 in Madras, India and died on 20 Dec 1943 in Camden, London at age 72. They had two children: **Anne Purefoy Rosa** and **Monica Dionis Hudleston**.

- 12-Anne Purefoy Rosa Pease was born on 21 Aug 1906 in Camden, London and died in 1977 in St. Austell, Cornwall at age 71.
- 12-Monica Dionis Hudleston Pease was born on 29 Apr 1909 in London and died on 31 Dec 1987 in Bristol, Gloucestershire at age 78.

Monica married John Harold Vincent. They had one daughter: Vanessa May.

### 13-Vanessa May Vincent

Vanessa married **John David Kenyon**, son of **George Kenyon**. They had one son: **Thomas John**.

### 14-Thomas John Kenyon

11-**Robert Aldam Pease** was born on 9 May 1864 in Cote Bank, Henbury Hill, Westbury on Trym, Bristol, Gloucestershire, died on 30 Apr 1946 in 1847 Barclay Street, Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada at age 81, and was buried on 4 May 1946 in Garden Chapel, Ocean View Memorial Park, Burnaby, British Columbia, Canada. The cause of his death was Coronary Insuffciency.

Noted events in his life were:

- He emigrated to Canada in 1896.
- He worked as a Fruit rancher in Kelowna, British Columbia, Canada.
- He was a Quaker.

Robert married **Grace Constance Begbie**, daughter of **Rev. Alfred John Begbie**<sup>88,89</sup> and **Mary Constance Fosbery**, on 1 Dec 1908 in All Saints' Rectory, Vernon, British Columbia, Canada. Grace was born in 1880 in East Meon, Petersfield, Hampshire and died on 24 Jun 1949 in 2545 West 1st Avenue, Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada at age 69. The cause of her death was Cerebral Haemorrhage and arteriosclerosis. They had two children: **Jocelyn Susan** and **Robert Charles**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• They had a residence in 1847 Barclay Street, Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada.

Noted events in her life were:

She was Church of England.

12-Jocelyn Susan Pease was born in Nov 1909 in British Columbia, Canada and died in 1996 at age 87.

Noted events in her life were:

• She worked as a Tennis and Badminston player in Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada.

12-**Robert Charles Pease** was born in 1919 in British Columbia, Canada and died in 1997 at age 78.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as an an employee of the Hudson Bay Co. In Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada.
- He had a residence in 1949 in 1040 Keith Road, West Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada.

Robert married Anna Semotuk.

11-Caroline Susan Pease<sup>6,56,60,80,90,91</sup> was born on 17 Oct 1866 in Cote Bank, Henbury Hill, Westbury on Trym, Bristol, Gloucestershire and died on 31 Jul 1908 in Overleigh House, Street, Somerset at age 41.

Caroline married **John Bright Clark**, <sup>6,45,51,56,60,80,90,91,92,93</sup> son of **William Stephens Clark** <sup>6,45,51,60,94,95,96</sup> and **Helen Priestman Bright**, <sup>6,45,51,60,94,95</sup> on 27 Jul 1904 in FMH Frenchay, Bristol, Gloucestershire. John was born on 17 Dec 1867 in Greenbank, Street, Somerset and died on 6 Apr 1933 in Street, Somerset at age 65. They had two children: (**No Given Name**) and **John Anthony**.

Marriage Notes: CLARK-PEASE -On the 27th July, 1904, at Frenchay, near Bristol, John Bright Clark (1879-84), of Street, to Caroline Susan Pease.

General Notes: S. THOMPSON CLOTHIER (1870-74) and JOHN BRIGHT CLARK (1879-84) are naturally mentioned together because they had so much in common and were so closely associated with the affairs of Street. John Bright Clark was Chairman of the Urban District Council and Thompson Clothier was its clerk for forty years. Thompson Clothier, as an architect, notably beautified the district which he served so faithfully, but it was rather his beautiful life which made such an impression upon all who knew Street. He was a man of unfailing kindliness, courtesy and hospitality, quiet, reserved and deeply sympathetic. His home was "a centre of happiness and refreshment." John Bright Clark, grandson of John Bright, displayed in a remarkable degree his family's high conception of citizenship. He was a man of literary tastes and wide culture, but he never spared himself in public service. For 26 years he was a member of the County Council. He was Chairman of the Public Health Committee, managing director of C. and J. Clark, and a Justice of the Peace. At a great memorial gathering there was a wonderful tribute from the factory workers, when "a former member of the staff, speaking with great fervour, said 'John Bright Clark was a man.' "Bootham magazine - July 1933 CLARK.— On April 6th, John Bright Clark (1879-84), aged 65 years.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Bootham School in 1879-1884 in York, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a Managing Director, C & J Clark Ltd., Boot & Shoe Manufacturer in Street, Somerset.

- · He worked as a JP for Somerset.
- He had a residence in Overleigh House, Street, Somerset.

12-Clark<sup>90</sup> was born on 28 Jul 1905 in Street, Somerset and died on 28 Jul 1905 in Street, Somerset. (Still-born).

General Notes: CLARK.-On the 28th July, at Street, Somerset, Caroline Susan, wife of John Bright Clark (1879-1884), a daughter (stillborn).

12-**John Anthony Clark**<sup>56,91</sup> was born on 19 Jul 1908 in Street, Somerset and died on 27 Feb 1985 in Mendip, Somerset at age 76.

General Notes: CLARK.-On the 19th July, at Street, Caroline Susan, wife of John Bright Clark (1879-84), a son, who was named John Anthony.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was awarded with JP DL.
- He was educated at Leighton Park.
- He was educated at New College, Oxford.
- He worked as a Director of C & J Clark, Shoe manufacturers in 1931-1974.
- He worked as a Chairman of C & J Clark, Shoe manufacturers in 1967-1974.
- He worked as an Alderman, Somerset County Council in 1965.
- He worked as a Governor of Millfield School.
- He worked as a High Sheriff of Somerset in 1970.

John married **Eileen Mary Cousins**, <sup>56</sup> daughter of **Charles Cousins** and **Jessie Catherine Bull**, on 12 Aug 1930 in London. Eileen was born on 30 Aug 1905 in Great Tey, Essex and died in Mar 1993 in Taunton Deane, Somerset at age 87. They had five children: **Caroline, John Cyrus, Lancelot Pease, Joanna Bickmore**, and **Thomas Aldam**.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• They had a residence in Home Orchard, Street, Somerset.

#### 13-Caroline Clark

Caroline married **Dr. Michael Tom Pym,** son of **Rev Thomas Wentworth Pym** and **Dora Olive Ivens,** on 11 Jan 1958 in Clifton, Bristol, Gloucestershire. Michael was born on 8 Oct 1925 in Marylebone, London and died on 2 Apr 1984 in Malmesbury, Wiltshire at age 58. They had four children: **Hugh Ruthven, Roger Wentworth, Alexander Stephen**, and **Private**.

### 14-Hugh Ruthven Pym

Hugh married Susan J. Neill. They had three children: Jonathan, Andrew Michael, and Kirsty Fiona.

- 15-Jonathan Pym
- 15-Andrew Michael Pym
- 15-Kirsty Fiona Pym

### 14-Roger Wentworth Pym

Roger married Valerie O. Decaux. They had three children: Agatha, Lawrence, and Xavier Michael.

- 15-Agatha Pym
- 15-Lawrence Pym

#### 15-Xavier Michael Pym

### 14-Alexander Stephen Pym

Alexander married Akiko Najaki. They had one son: Denis.

15-Denis Pym

14-Private

Private married Private

15-Private

15-Private

15-Private

### 13-John Cyrus Clark

John married Mary E. Moore.

13-Lancelot Pease Clark was born on 30 Apr 1936 in Wells, Somerset and died on 27 Feb 2018 at age 81.

General Notes: Lance Clark, who has died aged 81, was a sixth-generation leader of his family's Somerset-based shoemaking enterprise, C& J Clark.

Clarks traces its history to 1825 when Cyrus Clark, a tanner and fellmonger, established a new venture making sheepskin rugs in premises owned by his father-in-law in the village of Street.

Three years later Cyrus's brother James began using outworkers in their cottages to produce slippers known as Brown Petersburgs from the sheepskin offcuts, and the footwear business was born.

As devout Quakers, the family provided high standards of welfare (including housing, schooling and playing fields) for their growing workforce as the business industrialised in the Victorian era.

By the mid-20th century, Clarks was a recognised industry leader on the strength of its fitting system for children's shoes and its crepe-soled "Desert Boot", whose design (by Lance Clark's cousin, Nathan) was based on suede boots bought by wartime British officers in Egyptian bazaars.

Clark's father Anthony, the company's sales director in the postwar years, often took him into the factory as a boy, as a bribe for going to the Quaker meetings on Sundays.

He found it "a magical place", and worked there in school holidays and university vacations '96 but briefly contemplated joining an artists' commune in Australia before accepting his destiny and entering the business. His first management task was to drive sales in continental Europe.

Clark's own distinctive contribution to the shoe range was the Wallabee, a flat-soled, lace-up moccasin design launched in 1967 and manufactured in a factory that Clarks had acquired at Kilkenny in Ireland.

The Wallabee became an unlikely must-have wardrobe item in the worlds of reggae and hip-hop '96 and even for Walter White, the chemistry teacher turned drug baron played by Bryan Cranston in the television series Breaking Bad.

Lance was managing director of C & J Clark's manufacturing and wholesaling activities from 1974, the year in which his father retired as chairman, until 1994.

Creative and freethinking, he adhered to Quaker ideals of ethical capitalism and fiercely disapproved of what he saw as modern corporate greed. "He spoke quietly, but you were forced to listen ... He could ruffle feathers in the boardroom," recalled one colleague, though "never for his own gain, but for the greater good".

Lancelot Pease Clark was born on April 30 1936, the third of five children of Anthony, who was a great-grandson of James Clark. Lance's middle name came from his paternal grandmother, who descended from two other notable Quaker industrial dynasties, the Peases and the Frys.

Clarks remained a private company with many family shareholders, of whom Lance, with around 6 per cent, was the largest. Towards the end of his tenure the dynasty was riven by disagreement over the marketability of the shares and the future of the company, one faction favouring a sale to Berisford International, a former commodity-trading concern.

But Lance was opposed, telling his children: "I'll never sleep properly again if I let this company slip through my fingers." In May 1993 he led a dissident group who defeated the proposal in a mass meeting of shareholders at the Shepton Mallet showground by 53 per cent to 47.

After his time the company turned to non-family managers, and to buying in shoes from overseas factories rather than manufacturing in the UK.

The extended Clark family's majority interest is still valued at more than £500 million.

After retiring from Clarks, Lance remained active in the industry. He was involved with men's shoe brands such as Barkers and Edward Green, and was chairman of his eldest son Galahad's venture VivoBarefoot, which makes "minimalist" running shoes with ultra-thin soles.

But the largest portion of his energy was devoted to Soul of Africa, a shoemaking social enterprise which he established in 2003 after visiting Durban to advise on employment for

women in the industry.

The project makes shoes in South Africa, Ethiopia and Tunisia, using locally sourced materials and reinvesting profits into social and educational projects.

Clark was also a talented watercolour painter, and gave the proceeds from the sale of his paintings to Soul of Africa.

Lance Clark married first, in 1967, Helga Hoffmann, who died in 2000. He married secondly in 2003, Ying Zhou, who survives him with their three children, and four children of his first marriage.

Lance Clark, born April 30 1936, died February 27 2018

The Daily Telegraph 19th March 2018

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Managing Director of Terraplana footwear.

Lancelot married Helga Hoffmann in 1967. Helga died in Jun 2000. They had four children: Galahad John David, Odette Marie, Conrad Bright, and Tony Michael.

- 14-Galahad John David Clark
- 14-Odette Marie Clark

Odette married **Timothy D. Campbell**.

- 14-Conrad Bright Clark
- 14-Tony Michael Clark

Lancelot next married Ying Zhou. They had three children: Yoyi Zhou, Ume Youmei, and Fiona.

- 14-Yoyi Zhou Clark
- 14-Ume Youmei Clark
- 14-Fiona Clark
- 13-Joanna Bickmore Clark

Joanna married Raymond Blake Pelly, son of Air Chief Marshal Sir Claude Bernard Raymond Pelly and Margaret Ogilvie Spencer. They had four children: Gail, Monica, Catherine Hilda, and Aidan John Raymond.

- 14-Gail Pelly was born on 26 Feb 1965 and died on 4 Jun 1965.
- 14-Monica Pelly
- 14-Catherine Hilda Pelly was born on 29 Sep 1967 and died in 1984 in Dartington, Devon at age 17.
- 14-Aidan John Raymond Pelly
- 13-Thomas Aldam Clark

Thomas married Caryne Chapman. They had two children: Joseph Ezekiel and Asher Moe.

- 14-Joseph Ezekiel Clark
- 14-Asher Moe Clark
- 11-**Cyril Arthington Pease** was born on 16 Jun 1868 in Cote Bank, Henbury Hill, Westbury on Trym, Bristol, Gloucestershire and died on 14 Dec 1923 in Letchworth, Hertfordshire at age 55. Cyril married **Margaret Russell Heath** in 1899. Margaret was born in 1867 in Lambeth and died on 30 Jan 1917 in Hitchin, Hertfordshire at age 50.

### Cyril next married Lily Page.

11-Anna Dorothea Pease was born on 17 Sep 1865 in Cote Bank, Henbury Hill, Westbury on Trym, Bristol, Gloucestershire and died on 8 Feb 1955 in Chelsea, London at age 89.

General Notes: Pease, Anna Dorothea

Sanger, Anna Dorothea, Mrs Approx. lifespan: 1865–1955 Matric. Newnham College 1886

b. Westbury-on-Trym, Bristol, [Somerset] 1865:09:17

m. Sanger, Charles Percy MA 1900:08:01

1 dau.

mother of Sanger, Daphne T.

Sch: priv. tuition

Sch: Clifton High School [Clifton, Bristol], [Somerset];

Newnham College 1880-90 Mor.Sci.Trip. Cl. 1889

Tchr: Sch: London Board Schs [London] 1896-99

Warden: Hall of Resid. for Women Sch: Liverpool University College [Liverpool], [Lancashire] 1899-1900

Mistress of Method: Sch: Liverpool University College [Liverpool], [Lancashire] 1899-1900

#### Noted events in her life were:

• She was educated at Newnham College in Cambridge.

Anna married **Charles Percy Sanger**, son of **Charles Sanger** and **Jessy Alice Pulford**, in 1900. Charles was born on 7 Dec 1871 in Brighton, East Sussex and died on 9 Feb 1930 in London at age 58. They had one daughter: **Daphne Theodora**.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Winchester.
- He was educated at Trinity College, Cambridge.
- He worked as a Barrister & Fellow of Trinity.
  - 12-Daphne Theodora Sanger was born on 11 Nov 1905 in Westbury-on-Trym, Bristol, Gloucestershire and died in May 1991 in Chelsea, London at age 85.
- 11-**Oswald Allen Pease**<sup>54</sup> was born on 5 Apr 1871 in Cote Bank, Henbury Hill, Westbury on Trym, Bristol, Gloucestershire, died on 1 Apr 1917 in Killed In Action, Vimy Ridge, France at age 45, and was buried in Villers Station Cemetery, Villers-au-Bois, France. Grave VI.H.20.

Noted events in his life were:

- He emigrated to Canada in the 1890s.
- He worked as a Farmer in Kelowna, British Columbia, Canada.
- · He was a Quaker.

Oswald married **Evangeline Agnes Begbie**, daughter of **Rev. Alfred John Begbie**<sup>88,89</sup> and **Mary Constance Fosbery**, on 29 Aug 1906 in St. Michael & All Angels, Kelowna, British Columbia, Canada. Evangeline was born on 25 Dec 1883 in East Meon, Petersfield, Hampshire, died on 20 Jan 1966 in Dellview Hospital, Vernon, British Columbia at age 82, and was buried on 24 Jan 1966 in Ocean View Crematorium, Vancouver, British Columbia, Canada. They had four children: **Mary Evangeline Margaret, Thomas Exham Vincent, Charles Ormston Hugh**, and **Roger Begbie**.

Noted events in her life were:

• She was Church of England.

### 12-Mary Evangeline Margaret Pease

Mary married **Theobald George "Paddy" Bowen-Colthurst**, son of **Capt. John Colthurst Bowen-Colthurst** and **Hon. Rosalinda Laetitia Butler**, in 1946. Theobald was born on 29 Aug 1914 and died after 1984. They had two children: **Rosalinda Aileen** and **Jocelyn Mary**.

General Notes: Judge T.G. "Paddy" Bowen-Colthurst is beginning his retirement at his Saltair home following a distinguished 44-year career in the legal system. Long known for his courtesy, tact, and attention to detail in the court-room, the provincial court judge spent his last official day in the judge's chair Aug. 15, Born in England, he was educated there until his family immigrated to Canada and settled in Terrace. Articled in 1937, he was called to the bar in 1940, and spent 18 years practicing law in Kamloops. After 12 years working with the Attorney-General's' Department in Victoria, he was appointed district judge for the coastal district including much of Vancouver Island. The position was later retitled administrative judge, and the district which at one time encompassed Powell River, Bella Coola, and Vancouver Island south to Duncan, narrowed to include the Island from Duncan north. He served in that capacity for over 12 years and frequently served in the Ladysmith court prior to its closure. Ladysmith-Chemainus Chronicle. 5 September 1984

## 13-Rosalinda Aileen Bowen-Colthurst

### 13-Jocelyn Mary Bowen-Colthurst

12-**Thomas Exham Vincent Pease** was born on 12 Feb 1910 in Kelowna, British Columbia, Canada, died on 28 Dec 1964 in Resthaven Hospital, Sidney, Vancouver Island, British Columbia, Canada at age 54, and was buried on 31 Dec 1964 in Royal Oak Crematorium, Saanich, British Columbia, Canada. The cause of his death was Uraemia and Cancer of the bladder.

General Notes: Vancouver

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Fishing camp manager in 1933 in Ewings Landing, Okanagan Lake, British Columbia, Canada.
- He worked as a Welder in 1951-1961 in 2290 Amity Drive, Saanichton, Vancouver Island, British Columbia, Canada.
- He was Church of England.

Thomas married **Doris Day**, daughter of **Norman Edwin Day** and **Florence May Hurlburt**, on 23 Mar 1933 in Glenn Avenue, Kelowna, British Columbia, Canada. The marriage ended in divorce on 27 Jun 1941. Doris was born in 1912. They had one son: **Arthur Allen**.

Noted events in her life were:

- She had a residence in 1933 in Glenn Avenue, Kelowna, British Columbia, Canada.
- She was Baptist.

### 13-Arthur Allen Pease

Thomas next married **Mary Slako**, daughter of **Eli Slako** and **Florence Kanigan**. Mary was born on 20 Jul 1914 in Brilliant, British Columbia, Canada, died on 1 Jul 1970 in Kootenay Lake District Hospital, Nelson, British Columbia, Canada at age 55, and was buried on 9 Jul 1970 in Crematorium, Victoria, British Columbia, Canada. The cause of her death was Uraemia and cancer of the uterus.

Noted events in her life were:

- She worked as a Waitress, HMCS Naden in Esquimalt, Victoria, British Columbia.
- 12-Charles Ormston Hugh Pease was born in Feb 1910 in Kelowna, British Columbia, Canada and died in 1989 at age 79.
- 12-Roger Begbie Pease<sup>86</sup> was born on 14 Nov 1913 in Kelowna, British Columbia, Canada and died on 19 Jul 2005 in New Westminster, British Columbia, Canada at age 91.

Noted events in his life were:

- He had a residence in 1936 in Ewings Landing, Okanagan Lake, British Columbia, Canada.
- He worked as a Hotel keeper in 1936.

Roger married **Dorothy Jean Lindemere**, daughter of **Richard Lindemere** and **Gladys Bertha Breffit**, on 11 Apr 1936 in St. Alban's Church, Burnaby, British Columbia, Canada. Dorothy was born in 1916 in Edam, Saskatchewan, Canada and died in 1995 at age 79. They had three children: **Roger Michael, Anthony**, and **Jennifer**.

Noted events in her life were:

- She had a residence in 1936 in 1564 Richamond Street, Burnaby, British Columbia, Canada.
- She worked as an Art student in 1936.

#### 13-Roger Michael Pease

Roger married **Sharon McConnell**.

### 13-Anthony Pease

Anthony married Audrey Georgina Scheer.

#### 13-Jennifer Pease

10-Susannah Pease was born on 6 Jul 1817 in Leeds, Yorkshire and died on 30 Jan 1873 in Ford's Grove, Middlesex at age 55.

Susannah married **Edward Thomas Busk**, son of **Edward Busk** and **Sarah Thomasine Teshmaker**, on 4 Nov 1851. Edward was born on 21 May 1805 in Holborn, London and died on 19 Jan 1868 in Ford's Grove, Middlesex at age 62. They had five children: **Thomas Teshmaker**, **Alfred**, **Lucy**, **William Gould**, and **Edith**.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Barrister at Law.
- 11-**Thomas Teshmaker Busk** was born on 13 Sep 1852, died on 28 May 1894 in Rudgwick, West Sussex at age 41, and was buried in Holy Trinity Churchyard, Rudgwick, West Sussex.

Thomas married **Mary Acworth**, daughter of **Nathaniel Brindley Acworth** and **Anna Diana Close**, in 1885. Mary was born in 1854 and died in 1935 at age 81. They had four children: **Edward Teshmaker, Mary Agnes Dorothea, Henry Gould**, and **Hans Acworth**.

12-**Edward Teshmaker Busk**<sup>97</sup> was born on 8 Mar 1886 in Winchmore Hill, London, died on 5 Nov 1914 in Farnborough, Hampshire. Plane Crash. at age 28, and was buried in Aldershot Military Cemetery.

General Notes: On 5th November 1914, as the sun was setting, Edward was flying the second B.E.2c made which was equipped with a new engine, the air cooled, 8 cylinder, V type R.A.F.1. He was approximately 800ft above Laffan's Plain (now Farnborough Airport) near Aldershot when his machine burst into flames. Although the aircraft glided to the ground, Edward was killed

On 18th November 1914 the Council of the Aeronautical Society chose to recognise Edward's distinguished services to aeronautical science with the posthumous award of the Gold Medal of the Society, their highest award. Colonel Mervyn O'Gorman, C.B. in summing up an obituary notice regarding Edward's life and work stated: "He resembled other men of genius in the simplicity of his methods and the speed at which he worked, and he was remarkable for the soundness of the scientific judgments he arrived at. His youth, for he was only 28 years of age, is an added cause for regretting the termination of a career so brilliantly commenced."

\_\_\_\_\_

#### LIEUTENANT E. T. BUSK

London Electrical Engineers T.F.)

Newlands 00-04 Aged 28 Nov. 5th, 1914

Eldest son of T. T. Busk, Esq., J. P. for Middlesex and Westminster, of Hermongers, Rudgwick, and Mrs. Busk.

King's College, Cambridge (Scholar): 1st Class Mechanical Sciences Tripos. Assistant Engineer in charge of Physical Experimental Work at the Royal Aircraft Factory. Designer of the first full-sized inherently stable Aeroplane Lieutenant Busk was with his Corps when War broke out, but was re-called by the War Office to the Royal Aircraft Factory, where he conducted experiments of a highly dangerous nature in the air. About five o'clock on November 5th, 1914, a biplane piloted by him caught fire while 1000 feet above the Long Valley, Aldershot, and when some hundred feet above the centre of Laffan's Plain fell headlong to the ground. Death must have been instantaneous.

Lieut. -Colonel Clive Wigram, writing for H.M. the King to his mother, says: - "In offering you his sincere sympathy in your bereavement, the King feels that the country has lost the services of one who, by experiment and research, contributed in no small measure towards the science of flying."

Mr. O'Gorman, the Superintendent of the Royal Aircraft Factory, writes: - "He did the most magnificent things without announcing any intention and without applauding audiences. . . . He worked out a result, knew it was right, but simply had his results checked, and then proved them in his own person over and over again." Col. Brancker, the Director of Military Aeronautics at the War Office, writes: - "Your son is an irreparable loss to the British Army and, indeed, to the nation, for there are tew men available with a like combination of an exceptional brain and scientific knowledge with perfect courage."

Professor Hopkinson writes to Mr. O'Gorman: - "I am convinced that had he lived Busk would have attained the highest distinction as an engineer. 1 believe he might even have been

remembered with Parsons and Baker. Of all the young men I have had to do with, he, more than any, combined common sense and sagacity with scientific ability and originality." EDWARD TESHMAKER BUSK

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Harrow.
- He was educated at King's College, Cambridge (Scholar).
- He worked as an Assistant Engineer, Royal Aircraft Establishment. Design pioneer.
- He worked as an Assistant Engineer in charge of Physical Experimental Work in the Royal Aircraft Factory.
- 12-Mary Agnes Dorothea Busk was born on 28 Apr 1888 and died in 1960 at age 72.

Mary married Capt. Leopold George Esmond Morse, son of Sydney Morse, in 1914. Leopold was born on 19 Mar 1885 in Chelsea, London and died in 1970 at age 85. They had three children: Mary Fiorella, Joy Juliet, and Granville Edward.

13-Mary Fiorella Morse was born in 1915 and died on 12 May 2010 at age 95.

Mary married **Guy Cunliffe Barton** on 13 Jul 1946 in St Chad's Church, Claughton, Lancashire. Guy was born on 9 Jul 1907 in Settle, Yorkshire and died in 1981 in Appleby, Cumbria at age 74. They had one son: **Hugh Busk**.

Noted events in his life were:

He was educated at Ampleforth in Ampleforth, Yorkshire.

### 14-Hugh Busk Barton

Hugh married Linda Margaret Southworth.

13-Joy Juliet Morse was born on 23 Aug 1917 and died in 1980 in Winchester, Hampshire at age 63.

Joy married **Edward Brian Wilson** in 1941 in Kensington, London. Edward was born on 22 Dec 1907 and died in Dec 1999 in Winchester, Hampshire at age 92. They had four children: **Piers Edward, Giles Brian, Phillida Joy**, and **Juliet Veronica**.

- 14-Piers Edward Wilson
- 14-Giles Brian Wilson
- 14-Phillida Joy Wilson
- 14-Juliet Veronica Wilson
- 13-Granville Edward Morse

Granville married Barbara.

12-Henry Gould Busk was born on 15 Dec 1890 and died in 1956 at age 66.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was awarded with MA FGS FRGS.
- He worked as a Geologist.

Henry married Nancy Stewart Cox, daughter of Charles Stewart Cox, in 1918. Nancy was born in 1891 and died in 1955 at age 64. They had three children: Michael Edward, Stephen Hans, and Elizabeth Stewart.

13-Michael Edward Busk was born on 25 Feb 1920 and died in Jul 2000 in Isle of Wight, Hampshire at age 80.

Michael married Priscilla M. N. Barker. They had three children: Michael Valerie, Dianna Elizabeth, and Richard Hans.

- 14-Michele Valerie Busk
- 14-Dianna Elizabeth Busk
- 14-Richard Hans Busk
- 13-Dr. Stephen Hans Busk was born on 28 Jan 1925 and died in Dec 2005 in Southampton, Hampshire at age 80.

Stephen married Briget Mary Costelloe. They had two children: Valerie Mary and Christopher Edward.

- 14-Valerie Mary Busk
- 14-Christopher Edward Busk
- 13-Elizabeth Stewart Busk was born in 1927, died in 1986 at age 59, and was buried in St. Lukes, Eardley, Quebec.

12-**Fl/Cmdr. Hans Acworth Busk** was born on 9 Jan 1894 in Rudgwick, West Sussex, died on 6 Jan 1916 in Gallipoli, Turkey. Shot down over the sea. at age 21, and was buried in Helles Memorial, Turkey.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Winchester.
- He was educated at Gresham's School.
- He was educated at King's College, Cambridge.
- He worked as an officer of the Royal Navy Air Service.
- 11-Alfred Busk was born on 25 Oct 1856 and was christened on 18 Dec 1856 in St. Paul's, Edmonton, London.
- 11-Lucy Busk was born in 1858 and died in 1858.
- 11-William Gould Busk was born on 9 Mar 1860 in Edmonton, London and died on 7 Dec 1923 in Beaminster, Dorset at age 63.

William married **Margaret Alice Busk,** daughter of **Joseph Busk** and **Elizabeth Paterson,** on 10 Oct 1889. Margaret was born in 1856 in Codicote Lodge, Welwyn, Hertfordshire, died on 19 Feb 1940 at age 84, and was buried in Wraxall, Bristol. They had three children: **Joseph, Wadsworth Richard,** and **Richard Dawson**.

12-Capt. Joseph Busk was born on 14 Sep 1890 in Dorset and died in 1967 in Salisbury, Wiltshire at age 77.

Joseph married **Eva Alexandra Hallett** in 1930. Eva was born on 20 Apr 1902 in Beaminster, Dorset and died in 1982 in Yeovil, Somerset at age 80. They had three children: **William, Rev. Horace**, and **Guy**.

- 13-William Busk
- 13-Rev. Horace Busk

Rev. married **Aphra Naomi Ward**.

13-Guy Busk

Guy married Pauline M. Chilcott.

12-Capt. Wadsworth Richard Busk was born in 1892 in London and died in 1950 in Chippenham, Wiltshire at age 58.

Wadsworth married **Elizabeth Georgina Williams** in 1926 in Truro, Cornwall. Elizabeth was born on 6 Sep 1910 and died in 1987 in Bath, Somerset at age 77.

12-Capt. Richard Dawson Busk was born in 1895 in London and died on 24 Dec 1961 in Bridport, Dorset at age 66.

Richard married **Muriel Fagan** on 13 Sep 1921 in Marylebone, London. Muriel was born on 11 Jul 1894 and died on 1 May 1984 in Romsey, Hampshire at age 89. They had one son: **Martin Wadsworth**.

13-Martin Wadsworth Busk

Martin married Anthea Packe. They had two children: Daniel Richard and Camilla Margaret.

- 14-Daniel Richard Busk
- 14-Camilla Margaret Busk
- 11-Edith Busk was born in 1855 and was christened on 2 Aug 1855 in St. Paul's, Edmonton, London.

Edith married **Rev. Harcourt Suft Anson,** son of **Maj. Octavius Henry St. George Anson** and **Frances Elizabeth Manson,** on 1 Jul 1886 in All Saints', Edmonton, London. Harcourt was born on 24 Oct 1857 in Kasauli, Himachal Pradesh, India and died in 1926 in Salisbury, Wiltshire at age 69. They had seven children: **Dorothy Susan, Edith Rowena, Wilfrid Gordon, Katharine Ethel, Arthur Harcourt Busk, Cyril Okeover,** and **Frances Grace**.

- 12-Dorothy Susan Anson was born on 13 Oct 1887, was christened on 6 Nov 1887 in Littleover, Derbyshire, and died in 1960 at age 73.
- 12-Edith Rowena Anson was born on 20 Aug 1889 and was christened on 22 Sep 1889 in Littleover, Derbyshire.
- 12-Wilfrid Gordon Anson was born on 14 Sep 1890, was christened on 11 Oct 1890 in Littleover, Derbyshire, died on 22 Oct 1917 in Ypres, Belgium at age 27, and was buried in Tyne Cot Memorial, Flanders, Belgium.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as an employee of the Bristol Aeroplane Works.
- He worked as a soldier of the 14th Battalion, The Gloucestershire Regiment.
- 12-Katharine Ethel Anson was born in 1894 and died in 1894.
- 12-Arthur Harcourt Busk Anson was born on 28 Jun 1895 in Sussex and died on 13 Mar 1979 in Malvern, Worcestershire at age 83.

Arthur married Fanny Josephine Clifford in 1941. Fanny was born on 11 May 1907 and died in Jan 1992 in Worcester, Worcestershire at age 84.

- 12-Cyril Okeover Anson was born on 29 Jul 1899 and died in 1961 at age 62.
- 12-Frances Grace Anson was born in Nov 1900 in Lewes, East Sussex and died in 1979 in Salisbury, Wiltshire at age 79.

10-**Isabella Pease**<sup>41</sup> was born on 25 Dec 1818 and died on 17 Apr 1887 in Hythe, Kent at age 68.

Isabella married **George Gregg**,<sup>41</sup> son of **Dominick Gregg** and **Mary Ann**,<sup>98</sup> on 20 Apr 1842. George was born in 1815 in Lisburn, Co. Antrim and died on 15 Jun 1845 in Liverpool at age 30. They had three children: **Dominick Samuel, Edward Pease**, and **Marion**.

11-**Dominick Samuel Gregg**<sup>41</sup> was born on 10 Mar 1845.

Noted events in his life were:

• He had a residence in Temple Grafton Court, Warwickshire.

Dominick married **Alice Woodhams Carlile**,<sup>41</sup> daughter of **James William Carlile**<sup>41</sup> and **Mary Woodhams Whiteman**,<sup>41</sup> on 10 Jul 1872 in Meltham, Yorkshire. Alice was born in 1852 and died on 19 Nov 1918 at age 66. They had four children: **Alice Phoebe, Kathleen Georgette, Dominick Carlile**, and **Dorothy**.

12-Alice Phoebe Gregg<sup>41</sup> was born on 28 Mar 1873.

Alice married Lt. Col. John (James) Whiteman, <sup>41</sup> son of Walter Woodhams Whiteman and Mary Louise MacLoskey, in 1905. John was born in 1873 in Wanganui, New Zealand, died on 25 Apr 1917 in Arras, France. Killed in action at age 44, and was buried in Aubigny Communal Cemetery Extension. Grave VI.D.5. They had no children.

General Notes: An "Acting Major-General at the time of his death, started his military career as a private in the Third Contingent that left New Zealand for the Boer War, and was there recommended by Lord Roberts for a commission, which he accepted in the 2nd Battalion Middlesex Regiment. He received two medals and seven clasps for his service in South Africa, and was afterwards sent to India. On the outbreak of the present war he was ordered to France, his regiment being the third to land, and getting badly cut up in the now famous retreat from Mons. They again suffered very heavily at Neuve Chapelle, he being the last remaining officer to escape unscathed. Suffering somewhat from shell shock, he was invalided to England, when, on recovery, he took part in some training at Aldershot, before returning to France in command of the Hawke Battalion of the Royal Naval Division. He eventually died of wounds received in action at Arras." (In Memoriam, 1914-1918 [Wanganui Collegiate School])

Noted events in his life were:

- He had a residence in Alderminster Lodge, Stratford-on-Avon, Warwickshire.
- He worked as an officer of the 4th Batallion, Middlesex Regiment.
- Miscellaneous: He was an acting Major-General at the time of his death.

## 12-Kathleen Georgette Gregg<sup>41</sup> was born on 8 Aug 1874.

Kathleen married **Rev. Claude Sebastian Henry Sandwith**, <sup>41</sup> son of **William Sandwith** and **Jemima Mary**, on 30 Aug 1898 in Grafton-Temple, Warwickshire. Rev. was born on 22 Aug 1863 in Surat, India. They had three children: **Claude Fitzgerald Carlile, Iris Mary Gambier**, and **George Sebastian**.

13-Claude Fitzgerald Carlile Sandwith<sup>41</sup> was born on 25 Jul 1899 and was christened on 10 Sep 1899 in Grafton-Temple, Warwickshire. Another name for Claude was Francis Sandwith.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Balliol College, Oxford.
- He worked as a Journalist and Photographer.

Claude married **Frieda Johnson**. Frieda was born in 1894. They had one daughter: **Noelle Ora**.

14-Noelle Ora Sandwith was born on 31 Jul 1927 in Cape Town, South Africa and died on 21 Apr 2006 at age 78.

General Notes: Noelle Sandwith, artist and nurse, was born on July 31, 1927. She died on April 21, 2006, aged 78.

Artist and nurse whose tour of the South Pacific yielded scenes of the outback - and the first portrait of the Queen of Tonga. In 1950 Noelle Sandwith went to Australia to visit her uncle, and with him went to Tonga, where she completed several paintings of the region before seeking work in Sydney.

Two years later, resisting family pressure to return, she set out on the Birdsville Track -one of the most famous of its kind in Australia, which runs from northern South Australia to Birdsville in southwestern Queensland -to discover the real Australia. She took buses and trains and hitched rides on trucks to some of the most remote parts. She remained in the South Pacific for four more years, keeping a diary and travelling to numerous islands. In Tonga she taught English at the Free Church School in Naku'alofa, living for a year in a hut, and persuaded the personable Queen Salote to sit for a portrait -the first of her to be done.

Noelle Ora Sandwith was born in 1927, the only child of Francis and Frieda Johnson Sandwith, both authors and photojournalists. She was the great, great granddaughter of William Marsden (founder of the Royal Free and Royal Marsden hospitals), a descendant of Matthew Arnold.

She was brought up in Carshalton, Surrey, and went to Kingston upon Thames, Croydon and Heatherly art schools, where she became proficient in capturing the dynamics of the human form and sketching quick poses.

In her first job, for a small advertising agency, Sandwith drew portraits of film stars from photographs, which were hung in box offices to promote the latest films. In 1956, after the medical example of her great, great grandfather, she enrolled to become a nurse at the Royal Free Hospital. Having completed her training in 1959 she became a staff nurse at St Mary's Hospital, London, in 1962. After a period working as a registered nurse in British Columbia she returned to London and was a health visitor in the boroughs of Newham, from 1972 to 1975, and Redbridge and Waltham Forest, from 1975 to 1979.

Resources permitting, she continued to visit unusual places. She also took courses in drawing and design, and latterly became interested in etching on copper. In 1960 her work was

exhibited in a one-woman show, Coolibahs to Coconuts, in Foyles Art Gallery. It was also included in exhibitions held by the Royal Society of British Artists, (1956 and 1958), the London Society of Women Artists (1961 and 1970) and the Brighton Art Gallery (1969). It appeared in the Royal Academy Summer Exhibitions and and the Heatherly School of Fine Art 150th anniversary exhibition in 1996. Her work can be found today in, among other places, the Royal Naval College, Greenwich, the Centre for Anthropology in the British Museum, London, the National Museum of Australia in Canberra and the Auckland Museum in New Zealand.

In 2005 the National Museum of Australia mounted In Search of the Birdsville Track, using drawings, photographs and the diary kept by Sandwith on her 1952 journey. The exhibition is currently touring Australia and another is planned by the Auckland Museum.

Noted events in her life were:

- · She worked as a Nurse and Artist.
- Her obituary was published in The Times on 3 Jun 2006.
- 13-Iris Mary Gambier Sandwith<sup>41</sup> was born on 30 Jan 1902, was christened on 11 May 1902 in Grafton-Temple, Warwickshire, and died on 6 Jan 1903.
- 13-George Sebastian Sandwith<sup>41</sup> was born on 25 Sep 1908.
- 12-**Dominick Carlile Gregg**<sup>41</sup> was born on 27 Apr 1879.
- 12-**Dorothy Gregg**<sup>41</sup> was born on 19 Jul 1885.
- 11-Rev. Edward Pease Gregg was born on 21 Feb 1846 in Chapel Allerton, Leeds, Yorkshire and died in 1915 in Newton Abbot, Devon at age 69.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Clergyman in Torquay, Devon.

Edward married Frances Maria Clarke, daughter of Rev. Walter John Clarke and Maria Frances Mayor, on 1 Apr 1880 in Folkestone, Kent. Frances was born on 18 Jan 1852 in Swinderby, Lincolnshire and died in 1928 in Bournemouth, Dorset at age 76. They had three children: Heather Frances, Basil Edward Pease, and May Jessie.

Marriage Notes: also given 1884

12-**Heather Frances Gregg** was born on 28 Mar 1881 and died in 1963 at age 82.

Heather married **Air Cmdr. Edward Alexander Dimsdale Masterman**. Edward was born on 15 Apr 1880 and died on 26 Aug 1957 at age 77. They had two children: **Katherine Sonia Frances** and **Margaret Diamond**.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was awarded with CB CMG CBE AFC.
- He worked as a 1st Commandant of the Observer Corps.
  - 13-Katherine Sonia Frances Masterman was born on 24 Nov 1907 in Riga, Latvia.

Noted events in her life were:

- She worked as a Commissioned officer of the WAAF on 14 Jul 1941.
- 13-Margaret Diamond Masterman was born on 6 Feb 1916 in London and died on 25 Jun 1993 in Bristol, Gloucestershire at age 77.

Noted events in her life were:

- She worked as an Assistant Sec. Officer WAAF in 1941.
- She worked as a Flying Officer in 1943.

Margaret married Maj. Claude Derek Lawrence Aylwin, son of Claude Beresford Graham Aylwin and Evelyn Brocklebank, on 5 Jul 1946 in Hook, Basingstoke, Hampshire. Claude

was born on 9 Feb 1915 and died on 3 Mar 1988 at age 73. They had one son: (No Given Name).

14-Aylwin

12-Basil Edward Pease Gregg was born on 28 Feb 1885 in Torquay, Devon and died on 21 Jun 1958 in Chelsea, London at age 73.

Basil married Winifred Standish Thomson, daughter of Capt. Anthony Standish Thomson and Alethea Isabella Evans Davis, on 2 Mar 1916 in Kensington, London. Winifred was born in 1893 in Wood Green, Hillingdon and died on 29 Apr 1951 in 3 Woodlands Road, Barnes, London at age 58. They had two children: **Derek Pease** and **Ian**.

13-Derek Pease Gregg was born in 1917 in Fulham, London and died on 13 Jul 1943 in Primosole, Sicily. Killed in action at age 26.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Lieutentant in the Glider Pilot Regiment.

Derek married Ina Bertha Binns.

13-Dr. Ian Gregg

Ian married Mary Dale Charter. They had four children: Arthur Charter, James Derek, Robert Standish, and Marion Pease.

- 14-Arthur Charter Gregg
- 14-James Derek Gregg
- 14-Robert Standish Gregg
- 14-Marion Pease Gregg
- 12-May Jessie Gregg was born on 5 Mar 1889.
- 11-Marion Gregg was born in 1843 and died in 1924 at age 81.

Marion married **Col. Lutley Jordan**, son of **Rev. Gibbes Walker Jordan**, on 6 Nov 1878. Lutley was born in 1838 in Waterstock, Oxfordshire and died in 1918 in Kensington, London at age 80. They had two children: **Philip Ormston Lutley** and **Gladys Isabella**.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a 34th Regiment.
  - 12-Lt. Col. Philip Ormston Lutley Jordan was born on 22 Aug 1881 in Kensington, London and died in 1972 in Cuckfield, Haywards Heath, West Sussex at age 91.

Philip married **Magdalene Ellen Bovill** in 1914. Magdalene was born in 1887 in London and died in 1920 in Upton on Severn, Worcestershire at age 33. They had two children: **Philip Lutley** and **Daphne Marion**.

13-Philip Lutley Jordan was born on 30 Jan 1915 in Hartley Wintney, Hampshire and died in 1971 in Salisbury, Wiltshire at age 56.

Philip married **Florinda Senga Nenone Wood** in 1939. Florinda was born on 6 Aug 1916 in Kuala Lumpur, Malaysia and died in 1987 in Salisbury, Wiltshire at age 71. They had three children: **Marion Elizabeth, Michael Lutley**, and **Georgiana Elizabeth**.

General Notes: Also given as Nemone Wayte Wood.

- 14-Marion Elizabeth Jordan
- 14-Michael Lutley Jordan
- 14-Georgiana Elizabeth Jordan

### 13-Daphne Marion Jordan

Daphne married Edward Basil Wight. They had four children: Penelope Anna, Margaretha Magdalene, Sarah Elizabeth, and Robert Edward.

- 14-Penelope Anna Wight
- 14-Margaretha Magdalene Wight
- 14-Sarah Elizabeth Wight
- 14-Robert Edward Wight

Philip next married Gladys Hugoline Sayer in 1922. Gladys was born on 25 Jun 1891 in Charing, Kent and died in 1972 in Surrey at age 81. They had one son: Joseph Hugo.

### 13-Joseph Hugo Jordan

Joseph married **Thelma June Cornell**. They had one son: **Martin Hugo**.

- 14-Martin Hugo Jordan
- 12-Gladys Isabella Jordan was born on 28 May 1883 and died on 8 Jul 1956 at age 73.

Gladys married Lt. Gen. Sir Walter Campbell, son of John Campbell and Nannie McCulloch, on 20 Jul 1904. Walter was born on 30 Jul 1864 and died on 1 Aug 1936 at age 72. They had two children: Eileen Isabella and Nancy.

13-Eileen Isabella Campbell was born on 16 Nov 1905 in London and died in 1978 in Yeovil, Somerset at age 73.

Eileen married **Maj. Gen. Sir Charles Alfred Lane Dunphie**, son of **Sir Alfred Dunphie**, on 9 Apr 1931. Charles was born on 20 Apr 1902 in London and died on 8 Jan 1999 in Wincanton, Somerset at age 96. They had two children: **Jane** and **Christopher**.

#### 14-Jane Dunphie

Jane married Christopher Baker. They had two children: Nicholas Paul and Lucinda Jane.

- 15-Nicholas Paul Baker
- 15-Lucinda Jane Baker
- 14-Christopher Dunphie

#### 13-Nancy Campbell

Isabella next married **Gilbert Ker** on 7 Nov 1848. Gilbert was born in 1808 in Leith, Scotland and died in 1878 in Liverpool at age 70.

10-**Louisa Ann Pease**<sup>40</sup> was born on 25 Jun 1820 in Leeds, Yorkshire and died in 1896 in Newton Abbot, Devon at age 76.

Noted events in her life were:

• She was educated at The Mount School (Castlegate) in Sep 1831-Dec 1832 in York, Yorkshire.

Louisa married **Rev. Richard Robbins Wolfe**<sup>40</sup> on 20 Jun 1848. Rev. was born in 1819 in Ireland and died in 1902 in Newton Abbot, Devon at age 83. They had 11 children: **Francis Richard, John Edward, Robert Ormston, Ormston, William Aldam, Lucy, Louisa, Constance, Isabella, Walter Proudfoot**, and **Edith**.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Prebendary of Exeter Cathedral.

11-Francis Richard Wolfe was born on 5 May 1849 in Torquay, Devon and died on 18 Apr 1900 in Claremont, Dublin at age 50.

Francis married **Sophia Rebecca MacMurrough Murphy**, daughter of **Arthur Macmurrogh Murphy** and **Susan Elizabeth Bradley**, on 28 Aug 1888. Sophia died on 28 Dec 1950. They had one daughter: **Louise Susan**.

12-Louise Susan Wolfe was born in 1898.

Louise married **Brig. William George Hewett**, son of **Charles William Hewett** and **Marianne Ellen Munn**, on 19 Apr 1922. The marriage ended in divorce in 1931. William was born on 4 Sep 1894 and died in 1973 at age 79. They had one son: **Richard William**.

### 13-Maj. Richard William Hewett

Richard married Rosemary Cridland, daughter of Basil E. Cridland. They had two children: Vanessa Annabel and Virginia Caroline Rose.

- 14-Vanessa Annabel Hewett
- 14-Virginia Caroline Rose Hewett

Virginia married Dominic Marius Dennis Anthony Wheatley, son of Dennis Anthony Marius Thomas Wheatley. They had two children: Charlotte Rose and (No Given Name).

- 15-Charlotte Rose Wheatley
- 15-Wheatley

Louise next married Lt. Col. W. D. Hackett.

11-**John Edward Wolfe** was born on 19 Apr 1850 in Torquay, Devon and died in 1910 in Hampstead, London at age 60.

John married Mary Edith Fenelly in 1891. Mary was born in 1869 in Pernambuco and died in 1956 at age 87. They had four children: Phyllis Edith, Edward Fenelly Pease, Louise Mary, and Richard Arthington.

12-Phyllis Edith Wolfe was born in 1893.

Phyllis married Charles Burdett Scruby in 1912. Charles was born in 1876 and died in 1955 at age 79. They had two children: John Theodore Wolfe and Charles Robinet Wolfe.

13-John Theodore Wolfe Scruby

John married Barbara Maxtead. They had three children: Anne Patricia, Jennifer Margaret, and Diana Deirdre.

- 14-Anne Patricia Scruby
- 14-Jennifer Margaret Scruby
- 14-Diana Deirdre Scruby
- 13-Charles Robinet Wolfe Scruby

Charles married Inger Smith Petersen. They had three children: Harald Charles Wolfe, Peter Michael, and Kari Anne.

- 14-Harald Charles Wolfe Scruby
- 14-Peter Michael Scruby
- 14-Kari Anne Scruby
- 12-Edward Fenelly Pease Wolfe was born in 1894 and died in 1907 at age 13.

- 12-Louise Mary Wolfe was born in 1898.
- 12-Richard Arthington Wolfe
- 11-**Robert Ormston Wolfe** was born on 14 Aug 1851 in Torquay, Devon and died on 30 Jan 1852 in Torquay, Devon.
- 11-Ormston Wolfe was born on 31 Oct 1852 in Torquay, Devon and died on 2 Jan 1856 in Torquay, Devon at age 3.
- 11-William Aldam Wolfe was born on 9 Jan 1854 in Torquay, Devon and died on 25 Dec 1855 in Torquay, Devon at age 1.
- 11-Lucy Wolfe was born on 11 Jul 1855 in Torquay, Devon and died on 11 Jul 1855 in Torquay, Devon.
- 11-Louisa Wolfe was born on 14 Jul 1855 in Torquay, Devon and died in 1921 in London at age 66.

General Notes: Re Mrs. LOUISA TAYLEUR, Deceased. Pursuant to Statute 22 and 23 Vic., cap. 35. London Gazette. 20th September 1921

NOTICE is hereby given, that all creditors and other persons having any claims or demands against the estate of Mrs. Louisa Tayleur, late of Down House, Babbacombe, in the county of Devon, Widow, deceased (who died on the 5th day of March, 1921, and whose will was proved in the Principal Registry of the Probate Division of His Majesty's High Court of Justice, on the 21st day of May, .1921, by Cecil Storey Wollen, the executor therein named), are hereby required to send the particulars, in writing, of their claims or demands to us, the undersigned, the Solicitors for the said executor, on or before the 31st day of October, 1921, after which date the said executor will proceed to distribute the assets of the said deceased amongst the persons entitled thereto, having regard only to the debts, claims and demands of which he shall then have had notice; and he will not be liable for the assets of the said deceased, or any part thereof, so distributed, to any person or persons of whose claims or demands he shall not then have had notice.-Dated this 16th day of September, 1921. HOOPER and WOLLEN, Torquay, Solicitors for the said Executor.

Louisa married Charles William Tayleur, son of William Houlbrook Tayleur. Charles was born on 6 Dec 1836 in Liverpool and died on 6 Jul 1912 in Newton Abbot, Devon at age 75.

Noted events in his life were:

- He resided at "Hampton" in Saint Marychurch, Torquay, Devon.
- 11-Constance Wolfe was born on 16 Jul 1858 in Torquay, Devon and died on 4 Nov 1863 in Torquay, Devon at age 5.
- 11-**Isabella Wolfe** was born on 10 Jul 1861 in Torquay, Devon and died on 7 Jan 1869 in Newton Abbot, Devon at age 7.
- 11-Walter Proudfoot Wolfe<sup>40</sup> was born on 16 May 1862 in Newton Abbot, Devon and died in 1937 in Newton Abbot, Devon at age 75.

Walter married **Jennie Cartwell Ewan** in 1892. Jennie was born in 1870 in Denton, Texas, USA and died on 28 May 1925 in Dallas, Texas, USA at age 55. They had one daughter: **Phoebe Arthington**.

12-Phoebe Arthington Wolfe was born on 23 May 1893 in Texas, USA and died in 1971 in Newton Abbot, Devon at age 78.

Phoebe married Maj. Arthur Claude Hardy in 1915. Arthur was born in 1890 in Headington, Oxford, Oxfordshire. They had one daughter: Nancy Estelle.

Noted events in their marriage were:

- They had a residence in Airlea, South Brent, Devon.
  - 13-Nancy Estelle Hardy

Nancy married **John Bruce Bullard** in 1949. John died in 1961. They had two children: **Carola** and **Guy John Hardy**.

- 14-Carola Bullard
- 14-Guy John Hardy Bullard
- 11-**Edith Wolfe** was born on 8 Nov 1863 in Torquay, Devon and died in 1937 in Newton Abbot, Devon at age 74.

10-John Edward Pease was born on 29 Jul 1821 and died on 10 Feb 1822.

10-Jane Pease<sup>99</sup> was born on 17 May 1823 in Leeds, Yorkshire and died on 24 Sep 1896 in Leeds, Yorkshire at age 73.

8-Catherine Benson<sup>16</sup> was born in 1755 and died on 17 May 1847 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland at age 92.

Noted events in her life were:

• She was a Quaker.

Catherine married **Robert Ormston**, 16,25 son of **Jonathan Ormston** and **Mary Goldsborough**, 100 on 29 May 1779. Robert was born on 11 May 1749 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland and died on 8 Oct 1836 at age 87. They had six children: **Barbara, Jonathan, Thomas Benson, Mary Ann, Isabella**, and **Robert**.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Soap Maker. Ormston & Lamb Soapmakers in Healey Hall, Newcastle upon Tyne.
- He was Quaker.
  - 9-Barbara Ormston was born on 20 Aug 1780 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland and died on 15 Dec 1851 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland at age 71.
  - 9-Jonathan Ormston was born on 11 Nov 1781 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland and died on 11 Jun 1782 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland.
  - 9-Thomas Benson Ormston was born on 2 Jul 1783 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland and died on 30 Jun 1789 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland at age 5.
  - 9-Mary Ann Ormston<sup>37</sup> was born on 4 Dec 1784 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland and died on 13 Dec 1860 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland at age 76.
  - 9-Isabella Ormston<sup>101</sup> was born on 15 Apr 1786 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland and died on 27 Dec 1867 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland at age 81.
  - 9-**Robert Ormston**<sup>100</sup> was born in 1789 and died on 22 Dec 1882 in 5. Saville Row, Newcastle at age 93.

General Notes: Robert Ormston was of Healey Hall and 5, Saville Row, where he died in 1882 at an advanced age. The house and furniture were left to his relative Mr. R. O. Lamb. I am informed that in one of the attics, at the time of his death, were many of the early books of the old "Tyne Bank." They were left to his executors, the late Mr. Aldam of Frickley Hall and Sir George Waldie Griffith, who after duly examining the books and papers, ordered their destruction. Mr. Ormston in his youth had some banking training to fit him for a mercantile profession

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Soapmaker of The Close, Newcastle. Ormston & Lamb.

7-**Isabella Aldam** was born on 30 Sep 1712, died on 30 Sep 1746 in Thealby, Lincolnshire at age 34, and was buried in FBG Thealby.

Isabella married John Dent, son of Jonathan Dent, in 1738. John was buried in FBG Thealby. They had four children: Katharine, Mary, Jonathan, and John.

Noted events in his life were:

- He had a residence in Alkborough, Lincolnshire.
- He had a residence in Winterton, Lincolnshire.

#### **8-Katharine Dent**

Katharine married Robert Trickett, son of Joseph Trickett and Rebecca Cheshire. They had two children: Joseph Dent and Isabella.

9-Joseph Dent Trickett died in 1875.

9-Isabella Trickett was born about 1781 and died in 1853 about age 72.

Isabella married William Hoyland, son of Thomas Hoyland and Mary Hirst, in 1809. William was born on 13 Dec 1779 in Sheffield, Yorkshire and died before 1853. They had one son: Charles.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Ackworth.
- He worked as a Chemist and Druggist of Sheffield.

10-Charles Hoyland<sup>6,102</sup> was born in 1816 and died on 28 May 1894 in Tottenham, London at age 78.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Recording clerk, London YM in 1858-1890.
- He worked as a Quaker Elder.

### 8-Mary Dent

Mary married William Jalland.

- **8-Jonathan Dent**
- 8-John Dent

7-John Aldam was born on 16 Nov 1718 and died in 1753 at age 35.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Merchant.

John married Mary Mitford.

- 7-Katharine Aldam was born in 1721 and died on 19 Jun 1807 at age 86.
- 7-Elizabeth Aldam
- 7-Mary Aldam

Mary married Samuel Massey.

7-Ann Aldam

Ann married Richard Harrison.

6-John Aldam<sup>2</sup> was born on 21 Apr 1677 and died on 4 Mar 1740 at age 62.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Tanner in Daniell Hill, Upperthorpe, Sheffield, Yorkshire.

John married **Elizabeth Guest**, <sup>2</sup> daughter of **William Guest**, on 23 Feb 1707. Elizabeth was born in 1685 in Sheffield, Yorkshire and died on 26 Jan 1726 in Bentley, Doncaster, Yorkshire at age 41. Another name for Elizabeth Was Elizabeth Ghest. They had one daughter: **Mary**.

7-Mary Aldam<sup>1,2</sup> was born on 29 Nov 1714 and died before 17 Nov 1772.

Mary married **Elihu Dickinson**, <sup>1,2</sup> son of **Elihu Dickinson** and **Sarah Kay**, on 22 Mar 1743. Elihu was born on 29 Oct 1716 in High Flatts, Huddersfield, Yorkshire, died on 5 Dec 1748 in High Flatts, Huddersfield, Yorkshire at age 32, and was buried in FBG High Flatts, Yorkshire. They had one son: **Elihu**.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Tanner in High Flatts, Huddersfield, Yorkshire.

8-**Elihu Dickinson** was born on 7 Jul 1745 in Pontefract, Yorkshire, died on 9 Nov 1829 in Mill Bank House, High Flatts, Huddersfield, Yorkshire at age 84, and was buried on 15 Nov 1829 in FBG High Flatts, Yorkshire.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Tanner in Manchester.

Elihu married Sarah Sutcliffe, daughter of Richard Sutcliffe and Susannah Driver. They had six children: Mary, Sarah, Richard, Hannah, Susannah, and Elihu.

9-Mary Dickinson was born in 1774 in High Flatts, Huddersfield, Yorkshire and died on 21 Feb 1802 at age 28.

Noted events in her life were:

• She was educated at York Quarterly Meeting, Girls School. (Later became The Mount School) in 1788 in York, Yorkshire.

Mary married **Robert Dearman**, son of **Nathan Dearman**<sup>6,7,103,104</sup> and **Mary Huitson**, on 12 Apr 1797 in FMH High Flatts, Yorkshire. Robert was born on 4 Jul 1773 and died on 18 Dec 1818 at age 45. They had two children: **Elihu** and **Huitson**.

Noted events in his life were:

• He had a residence in Darlington, County Durham.

10-Elihu Dearman was born on 12 Jan 1798 and died on 1 Oct 1841 at age 43.

10-Huitson Dearman<sup>1</sup> was born on 28 Feb 1799 in Penistone, Yorkshire, died on 29 Dec 1870 in Heywood Street, Cheetham, Manchester at age 71, and was buried in FBG High Flatts, Yorkshire.

Noted events in his life were:

• He had a residence in Springfield, Salford, Manchester.

Huitson married **Margaret Dickinson**, daughter of **Richard Dickinson**<sup>27</sup> and **Anne Camm**, on 6 Jan 1835 in Penistone, Yorkshire. Margaret was born on 19 Mar 1817 in High Flatts, Huddersfield, Yorkshire, died on 3 Oct 1870 in Heywood Street, Cheetham, Manchester at age 53, and was buried in FBG High Flatts, Yorkshire. They had eight children: **Mary Ann, Margaret, John, Sarah Ellen, Susan, Wilfred Huitson, Lucy Gertrude**, and **Edith Leila**.

11-Mary Ann Dearman was born on 14 Oct 1836 in Manchester, died on 6 Aug 1896 at age 59, and was buried in Denby, Yorkshire.

Mary married **George Hugh Wilby** on 5 Jun 1861 in Cumberworth, Yorkshire. George was born of Denby Dale, Yorkshire, died on 6 Dec 1881, and was buried in Denby, Yorkshire. They had six children: **George Herbert, Harriet Eliott, Margaret Helen, Edith Gertrude, Guy Harold**, and **Lucy**.

General Notes: BIOGRAPHY: Fancy cloth manufacturer (HWA)

12-George Herbert Wilby was born on 21 Jan 1862 and died in 1913 at age 51.

George married Catherine Elizabeth Oakley on 10 Jun 1890. Catherine died on 23 Oct 1901. They had six children: Edith Annie, Hilda Mary, George Hugh, Herbert Elliot, Harold, and Julia.

- 13-Edith Annie Wilby was born on 28 Dec 1890.
- 13-Hilda Mary Wilby was born on 5 Feb 1893.
- 13-George Hugh Wilby was born on 27 Aug 1895.

- 13-Herbert Elliot Wilby was born on 27 Aug 1895.
- 13-Harold Wilby was born on 20 Mar 1897.
- 13-Julia Wilby was born on 27 Oct 1897.
- 12-Harriet Eliott Wilby was born on 31 Oct 1863 in Manchester.

Harriet married John Henderson Lavender on 12 Jul 1887. John was born in 1864 in Manchester. They had nine children: Herbert Henderson, Frederick Hewitson, Wilfred Harris, John Elliot, Arthur Alexander, Harold Kenneth, Nora Charlotte, Mona Barbara, and Margaret.

- 13-Herbert Henderson Lavender was born on 19 Nov 1889.
- 13-Frederick Hewitson Lavender was born on 11 Jan 1892.
- 13-Wilfred Harris Lavender was born on 16 Nov 1893.
- 13-**John Elliot Lavender** was born on 28 Sep 1895.
- 13-Arthur Alexander Lavender was born on 15 Sep 1897.
- 13-Harold Kenneth Lavender was born on 15 Sep 1897.
- 13-Nora Charlotte Lavender was born on 8 Aug 1901.
- 13-Mona Barbara Lavender
- 13-Margaret Lavender died in Died Young.
- 12-Margaret Helen Wilby was born on 26 Apr 1866.

Margaret married James Henry Wood. They had 11 children: John Hugh, Margaret Elliot, Mary Jesse, Agnes Martha, Lucy Gertrude, James Alexander, Nora Kathleen, Edith Ellen, Hilda Dearman, Herbert Gordon, and Guy Huitson.

13-**John Hugh Wood** was born on 5 Mar 1889.

John married **Edith Crapper**. They had one son: **Kenneth Gordon**.

- 14-Kenneth Gordon Wood
- 13-Margaret Elliot Wood was born on 18 Sep 1890.
- 13-Mary Jesse Wood was born on 23 Nov 1892.
- 13-Agnes Martha Wood was born on 24 Mar 1895.
- 13-Lucy Gertrude Wood was born on 19 Mar 1896.

Lucy married William Clarke.

- 13-James Alexander Wood was born on 13 Aug 1898.
- 13-Nora Kathleen Wood was born on 18 Jun 1901.

- 13-Edith Ellen Wood was born on 23 Oct 1902.
- 13-Hilda Dearman Wood was born on 20 Nov 1904.
- 13-Herbert Gordon Wood was born on 24 Jun 1907.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Served on the committee of the Friends' Ambulance Unit in 1914-1919.
- 13-Guy Huitson Wood
- 12-**Edith Gertrude Wilby** was born on 22 Nov 1868.

Edith married John Henry Lewis. They had 12 children: Guy Mainwaring, John Dearman, Judith Emily, Annie Gertrude, Edith Mary, Margaret Louise, Lucy Agnes, Florence, Frederick, Beatrice Eleanor, Harold Norman, and Cora.

- 13-Guy Mainwaring Lewis was born on 16 Sep 1888.
- 13-John Dearman Lewis was born on 5 Sep 1890 and died on 4 Nov 1901 at age 11.
- 13-Judith Emily Lewis was born on 20 Dec 1892.
- 13-Annie Gertrude Lewis was born on 29 Dec 1894.
- 13-Edith Mary Lewis was born on 28 Nov 1896.
- 13-Margaret Louise Lewis was born on 22 Jun 1899.
- 13-Lucy Agnes Lewis was born on 24 Jul 1900 and died on 13 Nov 1901 at age 1.
- 13-Florence Lewis was born on 3 Sep 1901.
- 13-Frederick Lewis was born on 24 Dec 1903.
- 13-Beatrice Eleanor Lewis was born on 24 Feb 1905.
- 13-Harold Norman Lewis
- 13-Cora Lewis
- 12-Guy Harold Wilby was born on 10 Mar 1871 and died in 1913 at age 42.

Guy married Theresa Elizabeth Roebuck. They had three children: John Dearman, Edna Mary, and Leah Gertrude.

- 13-**John Dearman Wilby** was born on 16 Jun 1900.
- 13-Edna Mary Wilby was born on 2 Jan 1902.
- 13-Leah Gertrude Wilby was born on 1 Feb 1903.
- 12-Lucy Wilby was born on 7 Feb 1874.

Lucy married Herbert Cartwright. They had seven children: Guy Harold, Wilfred, Hugh Wilby, Margaret, Harriett Ainley, Edith Dearman, and Walter.

- 13-Guy Harold Cartwright was born on 9 Sep 1895.
- 13-Wilfred Cartwright was born on 6 Dec 1896.
- 13-Hugh Wilby Cartwright was born on 21 Apr 1899 and died on 31 Oct 1901 at age 2.
- 13-Margaret Cartwright was born on 14 Aug 1902.
- 13-Harriett Ainley Cartwright was born on 31 Jan 1905.
- 13-Edith Dearman Cartwright
- 13-Walter Cartwright
- 11-Margaret Dearman was born on 1 Aug 1838, died on 1 Sep 1905 at age 67, and was buried in High Flatts, Huddersfield, Yorkshire.
- 11-John Dearman was born on 7 Oct 1840 and died in Oct 1857 in Lost At Sea at age 17.
- 11-Sarah Ellen Dearman was born on 24 Dec 1841 in Salford, Manchester and died on 2 Nov 1910 at age 68.

Sarah married **Henry Thornber Bell,** son of **Joseph Bell** and **Mary Thornber,** on 19 Jun 1872 in St. Luke's Church, Cheetham, Manchester. Henry was born on 18 Jun 1836 in Colne, Lancashire and died on 4 Aug 1918 at age 82. They had two children: **Herbert Dearman** and **Margaret Thornber**.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Yarn agent of Blackfriars Street, Manchester.
  - 12-Herbert Dearman Bell was born on 10 Mar 1881.

General Notes: BIOGRAPHY: Sainitary engineer and analytical chemist (HWA)

Herbert married Kate Hannah Pickworth on 17 Jun 1908. Kate was born on 11 May 1881 in Stratford upon Avon, Warwickshire.

- 12-Margaret Thornber Bell was born on 7 Apr 1884.
- 11-Susan Dearman was born on 30 Dec 1843 in Salford, Manchester.

Susan married **Joh Ness Dransfield** on 19 Jun 1872 in Manchester. Joh was born on 26 Oct 1839 of Penistone, Yorkshire, died on 13 Jun 1930 at age 90, and was buried in Penistone, Yorkshire. They had three children: **John Dearman, Arnold**, and **Ernest**.

General Notes: BIOGRAPHY: Solictor (HWA)

12-John Dearman Dransfield was born on 8 Apr 1873.

John married Amy Dorothea Hartmann. They had one daughter: Isobel Susan.

- 13-Isobel Susan Dransfield
- 12-Arnold Dransfield was born on 28 Jun 1874 and died after 1930.
- 12-Ernest Dransfield was born on 21 Oct 1876.

Ernest married Lucy Furguson. They had three children: John William Sydney, Ernest Albert, and Henry Cecil.

13-John William Sydney Dransfield was born on 23 Mar 1901.

- 13-Ernest Albert Dransfield was born on 12 Nov 1903.
- 13-Henry Cecil Dransfield
- 11-Wilfred Huitson Dearman was born on 19 Jun 1846 and died about 1886 about age 40.

Wilfred married Elizabeth Harriett Lewis in 1872 in Manchester. Elizabeth died on 31 Mar 1886. They had one son: Wilfred.

- 12-Wilfred Dearman was born on 12 Feb 1873 and died on 3 Feb 1894 at Sea at age 20.
- 11-Lucy Gertrude Dearman was born on 11 Oct 1850 in Salford, Manchester and died on 12 Nov 1905 at age 55.
- 11-Edith Leila Dearman was born on 15 Jan 1854 and died on 13 Dec 1875 at age 21.
- 9-Sarah Dickinson<sup>105</sup> was born on 30 Aug 1775 in High Flatts, Huddersfield, Yorkshire.

Sarah married Simeon Hunter, son of Simeon Hunter and Rebecca. They had one son: Edward.

10-**Edward Hunter**<sup>105</sup> was born in 1802 and died on 2 Jan 1833 in Newington, London at age 31. The cause of his death was Tuberculosis.

Edward married **From Ireland** in 1827. From Ireland died in 1830.

9-Richard Dickinson<sup>27</sup> was born on 12 Mar 1777 in High Flatts, Huddersfield, Yorkshire and died on 6 Oct 1843 in High Flatts, Huddersfield, Yorkshire at age 66.

Richard married **Anne Camm**, daughter of **Herbert Camm**<sup>1</sup> and **Margaret Procter**, on 23 May 1816 in High Flatts, Huddersfield, Yorkshire. Anne was born on 20 Dec 1791 in Selby, Yorkshire. They had three children: **Margaret, Mary Ann**, and **Herbert Camm**.

Noted events in her life were:

- She had a residence in Annat Royd, Gunthwaite, Barnsley, Yorkshire.
  - 10-**Margaret Dickinson**<sup>1</sup> was born on 19 Mar 1817 in High Flatts, Huddersfield, Yorkshire, died on 3 Oct 1870 in Heywood Street, Cheetham, Manchester at age 53, and was buried in FBG High Flatts, Yorkshire.
    - 11-Mary Ann Dearman was born on 14 Oct 1836 in Manchester, died on 6 Aug 1896 at age 59, and was buried in Denby, Yorkshire.
      - 12-George Herbert Wilby was born on 21 Jan 1862 and died in 1913 at age 51.
        - 13-Edith Annie Wilby was born on 28 Dec 1890.
        - 13-Hilda Mary Wilby was born on 5 Feb 1893.
        - 13-George Hugh Wilby was born on 27 Aug 1895.
        - 13-**Herbert Elliot Wilby** was born on 27 Aug 1895.
        - 13-**Harold Wilby** was born on 20 Mar 1897.
        - 13-Julia Wilby was born on 27 Oct 1897.
      - 12-Harriet Eliott Wilby was born on 31 Oct 1863 in Manchester.
        - 13-Herbert Henderson Lavender was born on 19 Nov 1889.
        - 13-Frederick Hewitson Lavender was born on 11 Jan 1892.

- 13-Wilfred Harris Lavender was born on 16 Nov 1893.
- 13-John Elliot Lavender was born on 28 Sep 1895.
- 13-Arthur Alexander Lavender was born on 15 Sep 1897.
- 13-Harold Kenneth Lavender was born on 15 Sep 1897.
- 13-Nora Charlotte Lavender was born on 8 Aug 1901.
- 13-Mona Barbara Lavender
- 13-Margaret Lavender died in Died Young.
- 12-Margaret Helen Wilby was born on 26 Apr 1866.
  - 13-John Hugh Wood was born on 5 Mar 1889.
    - 14-Kenneth Gordon Wood
  - 13-Margaret Elliot Wood was born on 18 Sep 1890.
  - 13-Mary Jesse Wood was born on 23 Nov 1892.
  - 13-Agnes Martha Wood was born on 24 Mar 1895.
  - 13-Lucy Gertrude Wood was born on 19 Mar 1896.
  - 13-James Alexander Wood was born on 13 Aug 1898.
  - 13-Nora Kathleen Wood was born on 18 Jun 1901.
  - 13-Edith Ellen Wood was born on 23 Oct 1902.
  - 13-Hilda Dearman Wood was born on 20 Nov 1904.
  - 13-Herbert Gordon Wood was born on 24 Jun 1907.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Served on the committee of the Friends' Ambulance Unit in 1914-1919.
- 13-Guy Huitson Wood
- 12-Edith Gertrude Wilby was born on 22 Nov 1868.
  - 13-Guy Mainwaring Lewis was born on 16 Sep 1888.
  - 13-John Dearman Lewis was born on 5 Sep 1890 and died on 4 Nov 1901 at age 11.
  - 13-Judith Emily Lewis was born on 20 Dec 1892.
  - 13-Annie Gertrude Lewis was born on 29 Dec 1894.

- 13-Edith Mary Lewis was born on 28 Nov 1896.
- 13-Margaret Louise Lewis was born on 22 Jun 1899.
- 13-Lucy Agnes Lewis was born on 24 Jul 1900 and died on 13 Nov 1901 at age 1.
- 13-Florence Lewis was born on 3 Sep 1901.
- 13-Frederick Lewis was born on 24 Dec 1903.
- 13-Beatrice Eleanor Lewis was born on 24 Feb 1905.
- 13-Harold Norman Lewis
- 13-Cora Lewis
- 12-Guy Harold Wilby was born on 10 Mar 1871 and died in 1913 at age 42.
  - 13-John Dearman Wilby was born on 16 Jun 1900.
  - 13-Edna Mary Wilby was born on 2 Jan 1902.
  - 13-Leah Gertrude Wilby was born on 1 Feb 1903.
- 12-**Lucy Wilby** was born on 7 Feb 1874.
  - 13-Guy Harold Cartwright was born on 9 Sep 1895.
  - 13-Wilfred Cartwright was born on 6 Dec 1896.
  - 13-Hugh Wilby Cartwright was born on 21 Apr 1899 and died on 31 Oct 1901 at age 2.
  - 13-Margaret Cartwright was born on 14 Aug 1902.
  - 13-Harriett Ainley Cartwright was born on 31 Jan 1905.
  - 13-Edith Dearman Cartwright
  - 13-Walter Cartwright
- 11-Margaret Dearman was born on 1 Aug 1838, died on 1 Sep 1905 at age 67, and was buried in High Flatts, Huddersfield, Yorkshire.
- 11-John Dearman was born on 7 Oct 1840 and died in Oct 1857 in Lost At Sea at age 17.
- 11-Sarah Ellen Dearman was born on 24 Dec 1841 in Salford, Manchester and died on 2 Nov 1910 at age 68.
  - 12-Herbert Dearman Bell was born on 10 Mar 1881.

General Notes: BIOGRAPHY: Sainitary engineer and analytical chemist (HWA)

- 12-Margaret Thornber Bell was born on 7 Apr 1884.
- 11-Susan Dearman was born on 30 Dec 1843 in Salford, Manchester.

- 12-**John Dearman Dransfield** was born on 8 Apr 1873.
  - 13-Isobel Susan Dransfield
- 12-Arnold Dransfield was born on 28 Jun 1874 and died after 1930.
- 12-Ernest Dransfield was born on 21 Oct 1876.
  - 13-John William Sydney Dransfield was born on 23 Mar 1901.
  - 13-Ernest Albert Dransfield was born on 12 Nov 1903.
  - 13-Henry Cecil Dransfield
- 11-Wilfred Huitson Dearman was born on 19 Jun 1846 and died about 1886 about age 40.
  - 12-Wilfred Dearman was born on 12 Feb 1873 and died on 3 Feb 1894 at Sea at age 20.
- 11-Lucy Gertrude Dearman was born on 11 Oct 1850 in Salford, Manchester and died on 12 Nov 1905 at age 55.
- 11-Edith Leila Dearman was born on 15 Jan 1854 and died on 13 Dec 1875 at age 21.
- 10-Mary Ann Dickinson was born on 14 Oct 1818 in High Flatts, Huddersfield, Yorkshire.

Mary married Moses Wood. They had two children: (No Given Name) and (No Given Name).

- 11**-Wood**
- 11**-Wood**
- 10-**Herbert Camm Dickinson**<sup>1</sup> was born on 31 Jul 1820 in High Flatts, Huddersfield, Yorkshire, died in 1872 in Wortley, Leeds, Yorkshire at age 52, and was buried in FBG High Flatts, Yorkshire. He had no known marriage and no known children.
- 9-**Hannah Dickinson**<sup>98</sup> was born on 6 Apr 1780 in High Flatts, Huddersfield, Yorkshire and died on 27 Sep 1862 in High Flatts, Huddersfield, Yorkshire at age 82. She had no known marriage and no known children.

Noted events in her life were:

- She was educated at York Quarterly Meeting, Girls School. (Later became The Mount School) in 1795 in York, Yorkshire.
- 9-**Susannah Dickinson**<sup>106</sup> was born on 5 Nov 1782 in High Flatts, Huddersfield, Yorkshire and died on 19 Jun 1843 in Todmorden, Calderdale, Yorkshire at age 60. She had no known marriage and no known children.
- 9-Elihu Dickinson was born on 3 Sep 1784 in High Flatts, Huddersfield, Yorkshire and died on 22 Oct 1812 at age 28.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Tanner in Manchester.

Elihu next married **Elizabeth Moss**, daughter of **John Moss** and **Sarah Howell**, on 30 Aug 1809 in FMH Manchester. Elizabeth was born on 20 Nov 1754. They had no children.

6-Elizabeth Aldam was born on 8 Aug 1682 and died on 25 Apr 1725 at age 42.

Elizabeth married **John Leppington**.

6-William Aldam was born on 16 Feb 1686 and died on 18 Feb 1686.

6-Ann Aldam was born on 8 May 1687 and died on 13 Oct 1752 at age 65.

Ann married **John Payne**, son of **John Payne**, on 18 Sep 1708 in Warmsworth, Doncaster, Yorkshire. John was born in 1651 in Newhill Hall, Wath upon Dearne, Rotherham, Yorkshire and died on 12 Feb 1723 at age 72. They had six children: **William, Thomas, Ann, John, Mary**, and **Robert**.

7-William Payne<sup>2,6</sup> was born on 4 Jan 1710 in Newhill Hall, Wath upon Dearne, Rotherham, Yorkshire and died on 22 Feb 1768 at age 58.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as an Of Newhill Grange, Wath upon Dearne.

William married **Elizabeth Ecroyd**, <sup>2,6</sup> daughter of **Richard Ecroyd** and **Susannah Kailey**, <sup>2,107</sup> on 19 Sep 1755 in House Of Joseph Clark, Upper Haugh, Rawmarsh, Rotherham. Elizabeth was born on 6 May 1722 in Lane House, Walverdon, Briercliffe, Burnley, Lancashire and died in 1801 at age 79. They had three children: **John, William**, and **Susannah**.

8-John Payne<sup>6,108</sup> was born on 12 Feb 1757 in Newhill Grange, Wath upon Dearne, Rotherham, Yorkshire and died on 28 Feb 1845 at age 88.

General Notes: Made great sacrifices to avoid paying taxes that would otherwise aid the war with America. He engaged in correspondence with James Montgomery, a journalist of Sheffield who took up the banners of freedom and was several times imprisoned in York Castle. John Payne so resented paying taxes, that during his life he gifted everything to his family, that when he died, he had nothing left!!

Noted events in his life were:

- · He worked as a Tanner.
- He had a residence in Newhill Grange, Wath upon Dearne, Rotherham, Yorkshire.

John married **Sarah Squire**, 6,108 daughter of **William Squire** and **Sarah**, in 1780. Sarah was born in 1756 in Hertford, Hertfordshire and died on 6 Aug 1834 in Newhill Hall, Wath upon Dearne, Rotherham, Yorkshire at age 78. They had seven children: **William Squire**, **Elizabeth**, **John**, **Henry**, **Thomas Aldam**, **Sarah**, and **Maria**.

9-William Squire Payne<sup>50</sup> was born on 24 Sep 1781 in Newhill, Rotherham, Yorkshire and died on 8 Dec 1857 in Newhill, Rotherham, Yorkshire at age 76.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Gentleman Farmer.
- 9-Elizabeth Payne<sup>36</sup> was born on 22 Dec 1782 and died on 25 Nov 1866 in Newhill Hall, Wath upon Dearne, Rotherham, Yorkshire at age 83.
- 9-John Payne was born on 4 Mar 1784 in Newhill, Rotherham, Yorkshire and died on 9 Apr 1865 in Newhill, Rotherham, Yorkshire at age 81.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Gentleman Farmer.
- 9-Dr. Henry Payne was born on 26 Apr 1785 and died on 7 Jan 1866 at age 80.

Henry married Clemency Blatherwick.

Henry next married **Frances Hawley**, daughter of **Robert Hawley** and **Susanna Ecroyd**, on 29 Aug 1822. Frances was born on 9 Jan 1793 and died on 6 Mar 1854 at age 61. They had five children: **Henry, John, Robert, William**, and **Frances**.

10-**Dr. Henry Payne**<sup>46,51,66,109,110</sup> was born on 21 Jun 1823 in Nottingham, Nottinghamshire, died on 21 Mar 1902 in Newhill Hall, Wath upon Dearne, Rotherham, Yorkshire at age 78, and was buried on 24 Mar 1902.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Lawrence Street School (later to become Bootham School) in 1832-1839 in York, Yorkshire.
- He was educated at Apprenticed to Dr. Caleb Williams MD in York, Yorkshire.
- He was educated at University of Edinburgh.
- He worked as a Physician in Nottingham, Nottinghamshire.
- He worked as a Physician in Rotherham, Yorkshire.
- He had a residence in Newhill Hall, Wath upon Dearne, Rotherham, Yorkshire.

Henry married **Sarah Sykes**, 46,51,66 daughter of **William Sykes** and **Mary**, on 25 Sep 1856. Sarah was born on 16 Jul 1828 in Pontefract, Yorkshire. They had nine children: **John Henry**, **Francis**, **Sarah Frances**, **Elizabeth**, **Edward Hawley**, **Gulielma**, **Richard**, **Agnes**, and **Algernon**.

11-**John Henry Payne**<sup>111</sup> was born on 7 Jul 1857 in Barnsley, Yorkshire and died on 30 May 1931 in Rotherham, Yorkshire at age 73.

General Notes: PAYNE.-On 30th May, John Henry Payne (1870-73), aged 73 years.

Noted events in his life were:

- · He was awarded with FRIC.
- He was educated at Bootham School in 1870-1873 in York, Yorkshire.
- He was educated at University of Durham, College of Physical Science in 1874-1875.
- He worked as a Technical and Analytical Chemist.
- He resided at The Rowans, 90 Newhill in West Melton, Rotherham, Yorkshire.

John married **Edith Rank**,<sup>51</sup> daughter of **Henry Rank** and **Margaret Jane Harrison**, in 1892 in Newcastle upon Tyne, Northumberland. Edith was born in 1862 in West Hartlepool, County Durham. They had five children: **Phyllis, Henry Gilbert, Margaret, Dorothy**, and **Sarah**.

- 12-**Phyllis Payne**<sup>51</sup> was born in 1893 in Rotherham, Yorkshire.
- 12-**Henry Gilbert Payne**<sup>51</sup> was born on 20 Sep 1894 in Rotherham, Yorkshire and died in 1970 in Rother Valley, Yorkshire at age 76.
- 12-Margaret Payne<sup>51</sup> was born in 1896 in Rotherham, Yorkshire.
- 12-**Dorothy Payne**<sup>51</sup> was born in 1898 in Rotherham, Yorkshire.
- 12-**Sarah Payne**<sup>51</sup> was born in 1900 in Rotherham, Yorkshire.
- 11-Francis Payne<sup>51,112,113,114,115</sup> was born on 28 Jan 1859 in Barnsley, Yorkshire and died on 30 Nov 1948 in Bournemouth, Dorset at age 89.

General Notes: Payne.-On 30th November, 1948, at Bournemouth, Francis Payne (1871-74), aged 89 years.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Bootham School in 1871-1874 in York, Yorkshire.
- He had a residence in Rotherham, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a Salvation Army Training Home in 1888.
- He worked as a Salvation Army officer before 1907.

Francis married Ellen Daly<sup>51</sup> in 1892. Ellen died in 1902. They had two children: Eustace Francis and Helen Irene.

12-Eustace Francis Payne<sup>51</sup> was born on 30 May 1893 in Feltham, Middlesex and died in 1976 in Mendip, Somerset at age 83.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Bootham School in 1909-1911 in York, Yorkshire.
- He was educated at University of London in 1919.
- He worked as an Analytical Chemist.
- He worked as a Hon. Secretary Liverpool Botanical Society in 1920-1923.
- He resided at 64 St. Andrews Road in 1935 in Bebington, Cheshire.

Eustace married Lucy Warden. They had one daughter: Ann Rosaline.

### 13-Ann Rosaline Payne

12-**Helen Irene Payne**<sup>51</sup> was born on 4 Apr 1902 in Feltham, Middlesex and died in Feb 1991 in Bournemouth, Dorset at age 88.

Francis next married **Caroline Woodruff**<sup>51,112,113,114</sup> on 12 Mar 1904 in Wilmslow, Cheshire. Caroline was born in Stamford Hill, London and died in 1932. They had one daughter: (**No Given Name**).

Marriage Notes: PAYNE-WOODRUFF.-On the 12th March, 1904, at Wilmslow, Cheshire, Francis Payne (1871-4), of Rotherham, to Caroline Woodruff, of Stamford Hill, London. **SILVER WEDDING.** 

PAYNE— WOODRUFF.— On April 12th, 1904, Francis Payne (1871-4), to Caroline Woodruff.

- 12-Payne<sup>113</sup> was born on 14 Jan 1905 in Walthamstow, London and died on 14 Jan 1905 in Walthamstow, London, (Still-born).
- General Notes: PAYNE.-On the 14th January, 1905, at Walthamstow, Caroline Woodruff, wife of Francis Payne (1871-4), a daughter (stillborn).
- 11-Sarah Frances Payne<sup>66</sup> was born on 7 Jul 1860 and died on 25 Feb 1882 in Newhill Hall, Wath upon Dearne, Rotherham, Yorkshire at age 21.
- 11-Elizabeth Payne<sup>46</sup> was born on 1 Feb 1862 and died on 13 Jan 1878 in West Melton, Rotherham, Yorkshire at age 15.
- 11-Edward Hawley Payne<sup>36</sup> was born on 17 Dec 1863 and died on 9 Mar 1866 in Newhill Hall, Wath upon Dearne, Rotherham, Yorkshire at age 2.
- 11-Gulielma Payne<sup>51,116</sup> was born on 6 Oct 1866 in Newhill Hall, Wath upon Dearne, Rotherham, Yorkshire and died in 1956 in Birkenhead, Cheshire at age 90.

Noted events in her life were:

• She was educated at The Mount School in Aug 1881-Jun 1883 in York, Yorkshire.

Gulielma married **Woodville Gray**,<sup>6,51,116,117</sup> son of **William Gray**<sup>6,34,51,56</sup> and **Margaret Sarah Pace**,<sup>6,56</sup> in 1891. Woodville was born in 1866 in Glasgow, Lanark, Scotland and died on 28 Feb 1938 in Birkenhead, Cheshire at age 72. They had four children: **Giulielma, Henry Woodville, Marjory**, and **Anthony**.

General Notes: Born in 1866, he was the son of William Gray, the proprietor of Gray Dunn & Co, a well-known Glasgow biscuit manufacturer. Their factory at Kinning Park is still a prominent city landmark next to the M8 motorway, although derelict. The Grays were Quakers, and young Woodville was sent to the Bootham School in York, a Quaker establishment, from 1879-82. There he learned to play association football, so when he returned to Glasgow Academy for the final year of his education, 1882-83, he joined Pollokshields Athletic rather than play rugby for the school. He was fast and talented so, despite being just 16 and still at school, in April 1883 he was selected by the Scottish FA for the Glasgow select against Edinburgh. After leaving the Academy that summer, the honours continued and he played again for Glasgow v London (in London) in December 1883, then was named in the Scotland team to face Ireland in Belfast on 26 January 1884. He would have been 17 years and 230 days but 'was compelled to decline the honour' (*Scottish Athletic Journal*). Gray was named as a reserve for two more internationals (v Wales 1884 and Ireland 1885) before finally winning his solitary cap against England in March 1886, three months before his 20th birthday. Meanwhile, his club career was also interesting. Although he remained with Pollokshields Athletic until the end of the 1880s, he guested for Queen's Park from time to time, winning the Glasgow Merchants' Charity Cup in 1883 (age 16) and 1885. Even more notably, he was brought into the Queen's Park side for the 1885 FA Cup Final against Blackburn Rovers, as a replacement for the injured William Harrower - a perfectly acceptable substitution under the rules of the time. Woodville Gray married Gulielma Payne in 1891, had two sons and two daughters, and moved to Birkenhead where he worked as a printer. He died there in 1938. His elder son, Henry Woodville Gray, signed for Everton in 1919 as an amateur but never made the first team and had to give up the game a couple of years

### WOODVILLE GRAY

Woodville Gray was born in 1866; he was a boy at Wigton, Bootham and Oliver's Mount, and, subsequently, he was in business in Glasgow and Liverpool. He died on February 28th, 1938. If you talk to any Glasgow man who was at all interested in football in the 'eighties, and if you mention Woodie Gray, his face lights up and he will tell you of the days when the "wee Quaker de'il "delighted the supporters of that great amateur club-Queen's Park. He was a brilliant left-wing player, and while still a schoolboy he played for Scotland against Ireland. He also played for Glasgow against Sheffield, for Queen's Park in the F.A. Cup Final, and for Scotland against England in 1885. He was undoubtedly Bootham's greatest footballer, as well as a very good cricketer. To those who were at Bootham from 1879 to 1882, his name will recall an endless series of thrilling escapades. Everyone smiles happily at the mention of his name, for he was a person of extraordinary personality. He was a man of simple tastes and healthy enthusiasms, intensely fond of all kinds of games, a great walker, a very keen naturalist and water-colour artist. He was happiest either at his delightful home in Rock Ferry, with its pleasant little garden, or in his beloved Argyll. He was faithful to old ways, and disliked modern speed and modern refinements wholeheartedly. When the Mersey Tunnel was built, the men on the ferry boats knew at least one Liverpool business man who would be faithful to them, and it was the same on the Clyde. New turbine steamers might make their appearance, but Woodville Gray remained loyal to the old paddle steamers which had served him well enough for fifty years. Above all, he had a wonderful gift of friendship. Modest, kindly, warm-hearted, and invariably cheery, he will be sadly missed by a host of very different kinds of people-Mersey ferrymen, business men in Glasgow and Liverpool, veteran footballers, yachtsmen on the Clyde, and villagers in Argyll, and not least by those who knew him at Bootham. D. G. Bootham magazine - A

### Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at The Friends' School, Brookfield in Wigton, Cumbria.
- He was educated at Bootham School in 1879-1882 in York, Yorkshire.
- He was educated at Glasgow Academy in 1882-1883 in Glasgow, Lanark, Scotland.
- He worked as a Footballer played for Scotland.
- He worked as a Printer in Birkenhead, Cheshire.
  - 12-Giulielma Gray was born on 5 May 1892 in Scotland and died in Feb 1985 in Scarborough, Yorkshire at age 92.
- 12-Henry Woodville Gray<sup>51,118</sup> was born in 1902 in Rock Ferry, Birkenhead, Cheshire and died on 21 Oct 1957 in Rock Ferry, Birkenhead, Cheshire at age 55.

General Notes: GRAY.-On 21st October, 1957, at his home at Rock Ferry, Cheshire, Henry Woodville Gray (1916-19), aged 54 years.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Bootham School in 1916-1919 in York, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a Printer in Cheshire.
- 12-Marjory Gray<sup>119</sup> was born on 20 Mar 1906 in Rock Ferry, Birkenhead, Cheshire.

General Notes: GRAY.-On the 20th March, 1906, at Rock Ferry, the wife of Woodville Gray (1879-82), a daughter, who was named Marjory.

12-Anthony Gray<sup>51,116</sup> was born on 11 Sep 1911 in Rockferry, Chester, Cheshire and died in 1961 in Wirral, Cheshire at age 50.

General Notes: GRAY.-On the 11th September, 1911, at Rockferry, Cheshire, Gulielma, wife of Woodville Gray (1879-82), a son.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Bootham School in 1925-1927 in York, Yorkshire.
- 11-**Richard Payne**<sup>6,51,120</sup> was born on 6 Oct 1866 in Newhill Hall, Wath upon Dearne, Rotherham, Yorkshire and died on 6 Mar 1944 in Wath upon Dearne, Rotherham, Yorkshire at age 77. General Notes: Payne.-On 6th March, at his home at Wath-on-Dearne, Yorkshire, Richard Payne (1881-83), aged 77 years.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Bootham School in 1881-1883 in York, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a Solicitor.
- Miscellaneous: Member of Wath on Dearne Urban District Council.

- He worked as a Breeder of Polo ponies.
- He resided at Newhill Hall in West Melton, Rotherham, Yorkshire.
- 11-Agnes Payne was born on 20 Feb 1869.
- 11-Algernon Payne<sup>51</sup> was born on 22 May 1870 and died in 1891 at age 21.

10-**John Payne**<sup>51,121</sup> was born on 26 Jun 1824 in Nottingham, Nottinghamshire and died on 5 Jun 1897 in Nottingham, Nottinghamshire at age 72.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Lawrence Street School (later to become Bootham School) in 1834-1841 in York, Yorkshire.
- Miscellaneous: He studied Law in London.
- He worked as a Solicitor in Nottingham, Nottinghamshire.

10-**Robert Payne**<sup>51</sup> was born in 1827 in Nottingham, Nottinghamshire and died in 1857 at age 30.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Lawrence Street School (later became Bootham School) in 1838-1841 in York, Yorkshire.
- He had a residence in Huby, Harrogate, Yorkshire.

10-William Payne<sup>51</sup> was born in 1828 in Nottingham, Nottinghamshire and died in 1855 at age 27.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Lawrence Street School (later became Bootham School) in 1840-1844 in York, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a Medical Student under Dr Caleb Williams MD in York, Yorkshire.

10-Frances Payne was born on 30 Apr 1831 in Nottingham, Nottinghamshire and died in Sep 1831 in Nottingham, Nottinghamshire.

Henry next married **Mary Willis**. Mary died in 1872.

9-Thomas Aldam Payne was born on 11 Oct 1787 and died on 4 Jan 1857 in Loxley at age 69.

General Notes: He became the recipent of the Normandale Estate, northwest of Sheffield as a gift from his father, who bought it for £6,500 in 1808 from a financially embarassed Thomas Halliday, who had thrown away his money on a most imposing mansion on the grounds, which he had cleared.

Thomas married Mary Parkin, daughter of John Parkin, on 21 Sep 1810. Mary was born in Jul 1790 and died in Aug 1864 at age 74. They had six children: Charles, John Parkin, Mary, Sarah, Henry, and Frances.

10-Charles Payne was born on 17 Mar 1811.

Charles married Jane Caroline Whitney on 13 Aug 1836. Jane died in Jan 1875. They had eight children: Henry, John, Charles, Mary, Frances, Bessie, Jane, and Sarah.

- 11-Henry Payne
- 11-John Payne
- 11-Charles Payne

11-Mary Payne
Mary married Calder.
11-Frances Payne
11-Bessie Payne
11-Jane Payne
11-Sarah Payne
-Dr. John Parkin Payne was born on 16 Apr 1813, died on 21 Oct 1855 at age 42, and was buried in Wadsley. Sheffield

Noted events in his life were:

- He resided at "The Yews" in Wadsley, Sheffield.
- He worked as a Medical officer to the Wortley Union workhouse.

John married Frances Bentley. Frances was born in 1811 and died on 11 Mar 1857 at age 46. They had two children: Algernon Archibald and Thomas Khyber.

11-**Dr. Algernon Archibald Payne** was born on 3 Jan 1847.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was awarded with LRCP MRCS MBNS.
- He worked as a Surgeon in Sheffield, Yorkshire.

Algernon married Clara Cecilia. They had five children: Constance Edith, Cecilia Florence, Sydney Archibald, Mabel Dorothy, and Charles Henry.

- 12-Constance Edith Payne was christened on 10 Sep 1885 in Sheffield, Yorkshire.
- 12-Cecilia Florence Payne was christened on 3 Sep 1886 in Sheffield, Yorkshire.
- 12-Capt. Sydney Archibald Payne was christened on 7 Feb 1889 in Sheffield, Yorkshire.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was awarded with MC.
- 12-Mabel Dorothy Payne was christened on 2 Oct 1890 in Sheffield, Yorkshire.
- 12-Charles Henry Payne
- 11-**Thomas Khyber Payne** was born on 2 Jul 1853.
- 10-Mary Payne was born on 20 Nov 1815 and died on 23 Nov 1849 at age 34.
- 10-Sarah Payne was born on 15 Dec 1817.

Noted events in her life were:

• Miscellaneous: It is possible that her sister Mary, married her husband's brother, John Phillips.

Sarah married **Daniel Phillips**, son of **John Phillips**<sup>102</sup> and **Elizabeth Brown**, on 17 Jul 1845 in Wortley, Leeds, Yorkshire. Daniel was born on 30 Jul 1808 in Tottenham, London. They had

six children: Thomas, Florence, Fanny, Mary Payne, Sarah Elizabeth, and Henrietta.

Noted events in their marriage were:

- They had a residence in Bedfont, Hounslow, London.
  - 11-**Thomas Phillips** was born on 26 Aug 1848.
  - 11-Florence Phillips was born on 10 Jan 1851.
  - 11-Fanny Phillips was born on 2 Apr 1853, died on 1 Oct 1922 in Harrogate, Yorkshire at age 69, and was buried in Harlow Hill cemetery, Harrogate, Yorkshire.
  - 11-Mary Payne Phillips was born on 9 Feb 1856, died on 1 Aug 1922 in Harrogate, Yorkshire at age 66, and was buried in Harlow Hill cemetery, Harrogate, Yorkshire.

Noted events in her life were:

- Miscellaneous: Loxley House, Sheffield, Yorkshire.
- 11-Sarah Elizabeth Phillips was born on 21 Nov 1857 and died on 10 Aug 1871 at age 13.
- 11-Henrietta Phillips was born on 28 Jan 1860.

Henrietta married Harrison.

10-**Henry Payne** was born on 21 Sep 1820.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a MRCS.

Henry married Elizabeth Denton.

- 10-Frances Payne was born in 1824 and died in 1850 at age 26.
- 9-Sarah Payne was born on 23 Oct 1790 and died on 16 Jul 1856 at age 65.
- 9-Maria Payne was born on 6 Jun 1792 and died on 17 Apr 1865 at age 72.
- 8-William Payne<sup>1</sup> was born on 12 Jul 1760 and died in 1831 in Paris, France at age 71.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Farmer in Frickley, Doncaster, Yorkshire.

William married **Barbara Arthington**, daughter of **John Arthington** and **Mary**, on 20 Aug 1783 in FMH Brighouse, Yorkshire. Barbara was born on 14 Jan 1759 in Leeds, Yorkshire and died on 20 Jul 1801 at age 42. They had 13 children: **Mary**, **Elizabeth Arthington**, **Sarah**, **Susannah**, **William**, **John Arthington**, **Richard Ecroyd**, **Henry Jackson Sydney**, **Catharine**, **Anne**, **Joshua**, **Cornelia**, and **Alfred**.

- 9-Mary Payne was born on 12 Jun 1784 and died on 22 Dec 1788 at age 4.
- 9-Elizabeth Arthington Payne was born on 18 Dec 1785 and died on 11 Dec 1788 at age 2.
- 9-Sarah Payne<sup>1,122</sup> was born on 24 Apr 1787, died on 14 Apr 1845 in Yealand Convers, Carnforth, Lancashire at age 57, and was buried in FBG Yealand.

Noted events in her life were:

• She had a residence in 1845 in Yealand Convers, Carnforth, Lancashire.

Sarah married **John Rothwell**, <sup>1,122</sup> son of **Thomas Rothwell** and **Elizabeth Moss**, <sup>1</sup> on 18 Nov 1812 in FMH Doncaster. John was born on 5 Jun 1779, died on 5 May 1839 at age 59, and was buried in FBG Mount Street, Manchester. They had four children: **Edward Payne, Maria, Lucy**, and **Sophia**.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Dyer in Hulme, Manchester.
  - 10-Edward Payne Rothwell<sup>1,123</sup> was born on 5 Oct 1813, died on 29 Aug 1873 in Yealand Conyers, Carnforth, Lancashire at age 59, and was buried in FBG Yealand.
  - 10-Maria Rothwell<sup>1</sup> was born on 21 May 1815.
  - 10-Lucy Rothwell<sup>1</sup> was born on 11 Aug 1819.
  - 10-**Sophia Rothwell**<sup>1</sup> was born on 2 May 1823, died on 9 May 1823 in Manchester, and was buried in FBG Manchester.
- 9-Susannah Payne was born on 20 Apr 1788 and died on 15 Jun 1877 at age 89.

Susannah married William Pollard.

9-William Payne was born on 28 Jun 1789 and died on 12 Jul 1831 in Dunn's Plains, Bathurst, New South Wales, Australia at age 42.

General Notes: From e-mail Paul Cavill/16/feb/2011

\_\_\_\_\_

Some notice is due to the memory of this gentleman, whose untimely fate is lamented by all that knew him. His father of the same name, was the proprietor of Frickley Hall, near Doncaster, and Lord of the Manor of Peniston. Two of his sons, a physician and a lawyer, are now residing at Leeds in Yorkshire. Perhaps few families displayed more of the old English hospitality and style of living, than was kept up at Frickley Hall, before landed property experienced a change.

Mr. Payne, who arrived in this Colony at the commencement of the present year, was bred an English gentleman farmer, practically and theoretically; the library at Frickley (as the writer of this well remembers) being stored with all the standard works on Agriculture, and the periodicals of the day. It was Mr. Payne's intention to shew an example of English farming in many points not practised here, if it were possible, as he said, to avoid falling into that state of apathy and carelessness, which struck him with surprise as pertaining to the settlers generally. A few years ago he travelled through France and Switzerland, from which he obtained much valuable information. His loss to the Colony is therefore to be deplored, especially on account of the manner of it, as it may tend to prevent Emigrants of the same useful and superior class, from adventuring to New South Wales.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Joseph Tatham's Academy in Leeds, Yorkshire.
- He worked as a Farmer in Dunn's Plains, Bathhurst, New South Wales, Australia.
- 9-Dr. John Arthington Payne<sup>124</sup> was born on 24 Aug 1790 and died on 6 Dec 1833 at age 43.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Doctor of Thorpach, Yorkshire.

John married **Deborah Elam**, daughter of **John Elam**. Deborah was born in 1780 and died on 16 Feb 1855 at age 75.

9-Richard Ecroyd Payne<sup>18,124</sup> was born on 18 Dec 1791, died on 2 Dec 1870 in Roundhay, Leeds, Yorkshire at age 78, and was buried in FBG Adel, Leeds.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Solicitor in Leeds, Yorkshire.
- 9-Henry Jackson Sydney Payne was born on 31 Mar 1793 and died on 27 Jan 1831 at age 37.

- 9-Catharine Payne was born on 2 Jul 1794 and died on 26 Dec 1803 at age 9.
- 9-Anne Payne was born on 14 Oct 1795 and died on 12 Dec 1803 at age 8.
- 9-Joshua Payne was born on 11 Feb 1797 and died on 28 Nov 1816 at age 19.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Joseph Tatham's Academy in 1808-1812 in Leeds, Yorkshire.
- He had a residence in Frickley, Doncaster, Yorkshire.
- 9-Cornelia Payne was born on 6 May 1798 and died on 25 Jun 1798.
- 9-Alfred Payne was born on 1 Jul 1800 and died on 29 Nov 1812 at age 12.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Joseph Tatham's Academy in 1810-1812 in Leeds, Yorkshire.
- 8-Susannah Payne<sup>2,6</sup> was born on 2 Aug 1762 in Rotherham, Yorkshire and died on 3 Nov 1853 in Wisbech, Cambridge, Cambridgeshire at age 91.

General Notes: Born Wath upon Dearne.

Susannah married **Jonathan Peckover**, <sup>2,6,108</sup> son of **Richard Peckover** and **Jane Jesup**, <sup>2,6</sup> on 22 Oct 1787 in Balby, Doncaster, Yorkshire. Jonathan was born on 12 May 1755 in Fakenham, Norfolk and died on 18 Dec 1833 in Wisbech, Cambridge, Cambridgeshire at age 78. They had eight children: **Richard, William, Joseph, Elizabeth, Edmund, Daniel, Algernon**, and **Edward**.

General Notes: Settled at Wisbech in 1777 and in 1782 founded the Banking firm, later to be part of the Gurney, Birkbeck, Peckovers and Buxton Bank

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Banker in Wisbech, Cambridge, Cambridgeshire.
  - 9-Richard Peckover was born on 24 Sep 1788 and died in Died in Infancy.
  - 9-William Peckover<sup>6,65</sup> was born on 12 Nov 1790 in Wisbech, Cambridge, Cambridgeshire and died on 12 May 1877 in Wisbech, Cambridge, Cambridgeshire at age 86.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Banker of Wisbech.
- 9-Joseph Peckover was born on 19 Aug 1792 and died in Died in Infancy.
- 9-Elizabeth Peckover<sup>6,18</sup> was born on 9 Jun 1795 and died on 19 Feb 1871 in Rushmere, Ipswich, Suffolk at age 75.

Noted events in her life were:

• She worked as a Quaker Elder.

Elizabeth married **John Talwin Shewell**, <sup>6,18</sup> son of **Thomas Shewell** <sup>6,125</sup> and **Ann Talwin**, <sup>6</sup> in 1833. John was born on 26 Jan 1782 in Old London Street, Tower Hill, London, died on 4 Jun 1866 in Ipswich, Suffolk at age 84, and was buried in FBG Ipswich.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Linen Draper in Ipswich, Suffolk.
- 9-Edmund Peckover was born on 1 Jun 1797 and died in Died Young.

9-Daniel Peckover<sup>101</sup> was born on 30 Dec 1798 and died on 27 Dec 1867 in Calverley, Leeds, Yorkshire at age 68.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Banker & Woolstapler.
- 9-Algernon Peckover<sup>6,23,45,66,102</sup> was born on 25 Nov 1803 in St. Peter's, Wisbech, Cambridgeshire and died on 10 Nov 1893 in Sibalds Holme, Wisbech, Cambridgeshire (AM gives 10th December) at age 89.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Banker in Wisbech, Cambridge, Cambridgeshire.
- He worked as a Quaker Elder.

Algernon married **Priscilla Alexander**, 6,45,66 daughter of **Dykes Alexander** and **Hannah Brewster**, 6,127 on 26 Mar 1828 in Suffolk. Priscilla was born on 5 Jan 1805 in Ipswich, Suffolk and died on 1 Jul 1883 in Wisbech, Cambridgeshire at age 78. They had eight children: **Alexander**, **Susannah**, **Priscilla Hannah**, **Jonathan**, **Jane**, **Katharine Elizabeth**, **Algerina**, and **Wilhelmina**.

10-**Alexander Peckover 1st Baron Peckover**<sup>6,35,45</sup> was born on 16 Aug 1830 in Wisbech, Cambridge, Cambridgeshire and died on 21 Oct 1919 in Bank House, Wisbech, Cambridgeshire at age 89.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Banker of Wisbech.

Alexander married **Eliza Sharples**, daughter of **Joseph Sharples**, and **Elizabeth Ransom**, 6,122,128 on 8 Apr 1858 in Hitchin, Hertfordshire. Eliza was born on 5 Mar 1831 in Hitchin, Hertfordshire and died on 7 Aug 1862 in Harecroft House, Wisbech, Cambridgeshire at age 31. They had three children: **Elizabeth Josephine**, **Alexandrina**, and **Anna Jane**.

11-**Hon. Elizabeth Josephine Peckover**<sup>6,45</sup> was born on 27 Apr 1859 in Wisbech, Cambridge, Cambridgeshire, died in 1930 in Watford, Hertfordshire at age 71, and was buried in FBG Jordans, Chalfont St. Peter, Buckinghamshire.

Elizabeth married **James Doyle Penrose**, 6,45 son of **James Doyle Penrose** 80,121 and **Anne Bowles**, 80 on 19 Apr 1893 in FMH Wisbech, Cambridge. James was born on 9 May 1862 in Michelstown, Dublin, died on 2 Jan 1932 in Bournemouth, Dorset at age 69, and was buried in FBG Jordans, Chalfont St. Peter, Buckinghamshire. They had four children: **Alexander Peckover Doyle, Lionel Sharples, Roland Algernon**, and **Bernard Edmund**.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Portrait Painter. RHA.
  - 12-Alexander Peckover Doyle Penrose was born on 12 Aug 1896 in Oval Rd., London and died on 22 Aug 1950 in Bradenham Hall, Thetford, Norfolk at age 54.

Noted events in his life were:

• He had a residence in West Bradenham Hall, Thetford, Norfolk.

Alexander married **Bertha Gwendoline Baker**, daughter of **Philip Barton Baker**<sup>121,129</sup> and **Mabel Main**,<sup>121</sup> on 28 Apr 1919. Bertha was born on 16 Jun 1897 and died in 1985 at age 88. They had one daughter: **Sheila Margaret**.

Noted events in her life were:

- She was educated at The Mount School in Sep 1912-Jul 1914 in York, Yorkshire.
  - 13-Sheila Margaret Penrose was born on 30 Oct 1920 in London and died in Dec 2006 in Gloucestershire at age 86.

Sheila married **Dr. Geoffrey Hugo Daw** on 7 Jan 1949. Geoffrey was born in 1917 in Leeds, Yorkshire and died on 15 Mar 2010 at age 93. They had one son: **Peter S.** 

Noted events in his life were:

• He was awarded with LRCP. MRCS. DPM. MRCPsych.

14-Peter S. Daw

12-**Dr. Lionel Sharples Penrose**<sup>6,45</sup> was born on 11 Jun 1898 in 44 Finchley Road, London and died on 12 May 1972 in General Hospital, Harlesdon Road, Willesden, London at age 73.

General Notes: Penrose, Lionel Sharples (1898-1972), physician, was born at 44 Finchley Road, London, on 11 June 1898 of Quaker stock, the second of the four sons (there were no daughters) of (James) Doyle Penrose (1862-1932), portrait painter, and his wife, Elizabeth Josephine (d. 1930), daughter of Alexander (later Baron) Peckover FSA, banker and collector. Sir Roland Algernon Penrose (1900-1984) was his brother. Penrose was educated at the Downs School, Colwall, and Leighton Park School, Reading. On leaving school in 1916 he served in the Friends' ambulance train of the British Red Cross in France until the end of the First World War, when he went up to St John's College, Cambridge. His main interests were in mathematics and psychology. He eventually chose the moral sciences tripos, in which he gained a first in part two in 1921; he was also awarded the Newcombe prize. After a year's postgraduate work in psychology at Cambridge he repaired to Vienna, then a centre of psychiatric research, where he stayed for two years and became deeply interested in mental illness. He decided that for this work a medical qualification was desirable. He did his clinical work at St Thomas's Hospital, London, where he qualified MRCS LRCP in 1928 and gained the Bristowe medal (1929). On 17 October 1928 he married Margaret, daughter of John Beresford Leathes FRS, professor of physiology at Leeds; she was herself a physician. They had three sons and one daughter.

Penrose's first post was at the City Mental Hospital, Cardiff, where his study of schizophrenia formed the basis of a successful MD thesis (1930). In 1931 he moved to the Royal Eastern Counties Institution at Colchester, a mental hospital with a large number of mentally defective patients. He at once became interested in this hitherto neglected branch of medicine, not only because of the human aspects, but also because the 300,000 patients in the general population posed a serious social problem, and little thought had been given to the possibilities of the prevention of mental illness. Over seven years he made a detailed study of 1280 mentally defective patients and their 6629 siblings, plus their parents and other relatives. This was published in a Medical Research Council Special Report and later expanded in two books, Mental Defect (1933) and The Biology of Mental Defect (1949, 4th edn revised by J. M. Berg and H. Lang-Brown, 1972). This work not only shaped Penrose's own research career in mental defect and human genetics, but had a profound effect on the whole future of these subjects. From 1939 to 1945 Penrose was director of psychiatric research in Ontario, Canada, where he made an important study on the efficacy of shock therapy. He was then appointed to the Galton chair of eugenics at University College, London. He reorganized the department and in 1963 had the name of the chair changed to the Galton chair of human genetics. He continued his work on mental defect, in particular on mongolism, which he renamed Down's anomaly (later Down's syndrome), and he wrote a notable monograph on the subject in 1966, the centenary of J. Langdon Down's first description of the condition.

In the 1950s methods were developed for isolating, counting, classifying, and examining chromosomes. Penrose's use of these methods made striking advances in the knowledge of human genetics. His Outline of Human Genetics (1960) had a third edition in 1973. He was apt at suggesting new and original lines of research. He was an authority on dermatoglyphs-the finger, palm, and sole prints which are of diagnostic value in mental disease. He made contributions to the diagnosis and treatment of phenylketonuria, an inherited metabolic anomaly, which, if not diagnosed and treated early in life, causes mental defect. He was one of the first to determine the mutation rate of harmful genes in man. He followed clues with unusual tenacity. One example was his reconstruction of the Lambert pedigree, dating from 1732. This family suffered from a peculiar skin disease, with an even more peculiar mode of inheritance, and was cited in most books on human genetics. With the aid of his wife, Penrose examined diocesan and parish records in Suffolk and showed that the pedigree abounded in errors and that the mode of inheritance was quite different from what had been claimed. When he retired from the Galton chair in 1965 he continued his work at the Kennedy-Galton Centre at Harperbury Hospital, near St Albans.

Penrose's work gained international recognition. He was awarded honorary degrees by McGill (1958), Edinburgh (1970), Newcastle (1968), and Göteborg (1966), the Weldon medal from Oxford (1950), the Albert Lasker award (1960), the international award of the Joseph P. Kennedy Foundation (1964), and the James Calvert Spence medal in paediatrics (1964). He was president of the Genetical Society of Great Britain (1955-8) and of the Third International Congress of Human Genetics in Chicago in 1966. He was elected to fellowship of the Royal Society in 1953, of the Royal College of Physicians of London in 1962, and of the Royal College of Psychiatrists in 1971.

Apart from Penrose's scientific work an enduring interest was his opposition to war, both on moral and practical grounds. He was one of the founders and for over ten years president of the Medical Association for the Prevention of War. He had many other interests, including music, painting, chess, and making ingenious puzzles both for children and adults, some of which were of scientific value in illustrating the biological principle of replication, as seen in the copying of genetic material. The combination of high intelligence, modesty, and a sense of humour made him an agreeable companion. He died at the General Hospital, Harlesdon Road, Willesden, London, on 12 May 1972. He was survived by his wife and their four children-Oliver became professor of mathematics at the Open University and at Heriot-Watt University, and was elected FRS, Roger became Rouse Ball professor of mathematics at Oxford and FRS, received a knighthood and was appointed OM, Jonathan was British chess champion on ten occasions, and Shirley became a consultant paediatrician.

A. M. Cooke, rev.

#### **Sources**

H. Harris, Memoirs FRS, 19 (1973), 521-61 · Munk, Roll, vol. 6 · The Times (15 May 1972), 16g · The Times (22 May 1972), 16g · The Times (25 May 1972), 21g · The Times (29 May 1972), 10h · The Times (6 June 1972), 16g · WWW · D. C. Watt, 'Lionel Penrose, FRS (1898-1972), and eugenics', Notes and Records of the Royal Society, 52 (1998), 137-52, 339-54 · M. Smith, Lionel Sharples Penrose: a biography (1999) · private information (1986) · personal knowledge (1986) · b. cert. · m. cert. · d. cert.

#### **Archives**

UCL, corresp. and papers

Likenesses

photograph, repro. in Harris, Memoirs FRS

Wealth at death

£85,794: probate, 10 July 1972, CGPLA Eng. & Wales

Noted events in his life were:

- He was awarded with FRCP FRCPsych FRS.
- He worked as a Psychiatrist, Mathematician, Geneticist & Chess Theorist.

Lionel married **Dr. Margaret Leathes**, daughter of **Prof. John Beresford Leathes** and **Sonia Marie Natanson**, on 17 Oct 1928. Margaret died in 1989. They had four children: **Oliver**, **Roger**, **Jonathan**, and **Shirley Victoria**.

#### 13-Prof. Oliver Penrose

Oliver married Joan Lomas Dilley.

#### 13-Prof. Sir Roger Penrose

Roger married Joan Isabel Wedge.

Roger next married Vanessa Thomas.

#### 13-Jonathan Penrose

Jonathan married Margaret Wood. They had two children: (No Given Name) and (No Given Name).

- 14-Penrose
- 14-Penrose

#### 13-Prof. Shirley Victoria Penrose

Shirley married **Prof. Humphrey Julian Francis Hodgson**. They had two children: (**No Given Name**) and (**No Given Name**).

- 14-Hodgson
- 14-Hodgson

12-Sir Roland Algernon Penrose<sup>6</sup> was born on 14 Oct 1900 in Watford, Hertfordshire and died on 23 Apr 1984 in Farley Farm, Chiddingly, Sussex at age 83.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was awarded with CBE.
- He was educated at Leighton Park.
- He worked as a member of the Friends' Ambulance Unit in 1918.
- He worked as an Artist and Historian.

Roland married Valentine Andree Boue in Oct 1925 in France. The marriage ended in divorce. Valentine died in 1978.

Noted events in their marriage were:

• They were divorced Divorce in 1937.

Roland next married Lee Miller on 3 May 1947. Lee was born on 23 Apr 1907 in Poughkeepsie, New York. and died on 21 Jul 1977 in Farley Farm, Chiddingly, Sussex at age 70.

12-Bernard Edmund Penrose was born on 20 Nov 1903 in St. John's Wood, London and died in 1988 in Cornwall at age 85.

Bernard married **Joy Newton**, daughter of **Newton**.

Bernard next married Ann Isobel Noel McLean, daughter of Sir Robert McLean. Ann was born on 3 Jul 1911 in Knutsford, Cheshire and died on 2 Oct 2011 at age 100.

General Notes: Known as a child, by her father as "Spitfire". Later, he proposed that the name Spitfire ought be accorded the WWII aircraft and was thus adopted.

Bernard had a relationship with **Dora de Houghton Carrington**<sup>130</sup> in Affair. This couple did not marry. Dora was born on 29 Mar 1893 in Hereford, Herefordshire, died on 11 Mar 1932 in Suicide. She shot herself, two months after Lytton Strachey's death. at age 38, and was buried in Ham Spray House, Ham, Wiltshire. They had no children.

Noted events in her life were:

- She worked as a Painter and Decorative artist.
- 11-Hon. Alexandrina Peckover<sup>35</sup> was born on 10 Jul 1860 and died in 1948 at age 88.
- 11-Hon. Anna Jane Peckover was born on 15 Sep 1861 and died on 26 Jul 1928 at age 66.
- 10-Susannah Peckover<sup>35</sup> was born in 1832 and died on 18 Oct 1903 at age 71.

10-**Priscilla Hannah Peckover**<sup>6,35,45</sup> was born on 27 Oct 1833 in Wisbech, Cambridge, Cambridgeshire and died on 8 Sep 1931 in Wistaria House, Wisbech, Cambridge at age 97. She had no known marriage and no known children.

General Notes: Peckover, Priscilla Hannah (1833–1931), peace campaigner, was born on 27 October 1833 in Wisbech, Cambridgeshire, third of the eight children of Algernon Peckover (1803–1893) and his wife, Priscilla (1803–1883). The Peckovers were a wealthy banking family, well established in the region; Priscilla's brother Alexander Peckover, first baronet (1830–1910), of Wisbech, was the first Quaker peer. Priscilla Peckover's education was predominantly private and included the mastering of several European languages. She devoted her youth and early middle age to raising the three daughters of the widowed Alexander, though she also worked among the poor, organized a Bible class for girls, and was active in the cause of temperance. From a family who were long-time supporters of the Peace Society, Peckover began her own peace activities following the yearly meeting of the Society of Friends in 1875 when she discovered that the Quaker testimony against all war was to be addressed to women as well as men. She was put in touch with the Ladies' Auxiliary of the Peace Society and, finding that it had only two hundred members, went from door to door in her Bible district, adapting the technique developed from her temperance work to secure peace pledges from women. Her activism seems also to have been provoked by the Anglo-Afghan and Anglo-Zulu wars in which Britain was engaged in the late 1870s. The result was the founding by Peckover in 1879 of the Women's Local Peace Association (later renamed the Peace Union), which became the central association of a network of more than thirty local groups run mostly by Quaker women and which had affiliated groups in thirty-one foreign countries. In 1881 Peckover also founded the Wisbech Local Peace Association, the annual subscription of which was a penny so as to attract the widest possible membership. It has been cited as having 8000 members by 1914, though a large majority of these were associate members comprising all those involved in affiliated bodies such as chapels, Sund

Both the Peace Union and the Wisbech Local Peace Association were opposed to 'all war', as being 'contrary to the mind of Christ'. This stance was more explicit in its absolute pacifism than that of the Peace Society which, while reserving membership of its executive committee for absolute pacifists, asked its ordinary members simply to declare Christian opposition to war. Links between Peckover's organizations and the Peace Society—to which she was a generous contributor—were nevertheless strong.

Like other female Quaker peace activists of the period, including Ellen Robinson (1840–1912) and Mary Lamley Cooke (1841–1916), Peckover emphasized the importance of women to the peace cause, in particular their influence on children (for example, in her pamphlet An Earnest Appeal to All Women, Everywhere). The internationalism of the peace movement was also central to Peckover's activity: she financed continental peace groups, translated European peace literature into English (she learnt Danish for the specific purpose of translating peace pamphlets), and conducted correspondence with European peace activists. Peckover was also a regular attender at gatherings of the Universal Peace Congress, which took place most of the years between 1889 and 1913 having first been held in the mid-nineteenth century. She tended to view the familiar privileged social circle which met at these congresses as a microcosm of a wider internationalism, and was consequently convinced of the growing influence of the peace cause. Although she argued for international arbitration and disarmament, Peckover embodied an evangelical and educational rather than a political or pressure-group form of activism. Her greatest influence in the peace movement, alongside her financial input, was to represent Christian absolute pacifism at the Universal Peace Congress, which was often dominated by continental, secular, and non-absolutist peace views. The First World War did nothing to shake Peckover's pacifism, though it reduced the membership of the Wisbech Local Peace Association by a half, and adherents continued to fall away during the 1920s.

Peckover was a minister and elder of her local Quaker meeting, known for her tolerance and her quiet sense of humour as well as for her thorough knowledge of the Bible. As president of the local Esperanto Society she was instrumental in having the Bible translated into Esperanto. She died a spinster at her home, Wistaria House, Wisbech, on 8 September 1931, while putting together what was to be the last edition of Peace and Goodwill.

#### Paul Laity

Sources Swarthmore College Peace Collection, Swarthmore, Pennsylvania, USA, Peckover MSS · 'Dictionary of Quaker biography', RS Friends, Lond. [card index] · P. H. Peckover, Incidents in the rise and progress of the Wisbech Local Peace Association, 2nd edn, 1925 (1906) · Peace and Goodwill (1882–1931) · The Friend, new ser., 71 (1931), 851–3 · War Against War (3 March

1899), 117 · P. H. Peckover, An earnest appeal to all women, everywhere [n.d.] · H. Josephson, ed., Biographical dictionary of modern peace leaders (1985), 736–8 · CGPLA Eng. & Wales (1931) Archives Kongelige Bibliotek, Copenhagen, Bajer, Fredrik MSS · Swarthmore College Peace collection, Swarthmore, Pennsylvania, Peckover and Wisbech Local Peace Association MSS Likenesses photograph, Friends House, London; repro. in The Friend, 851 · photograph, priv. coll.

Wealth at death £88,112 15s. 6d.: probate, 16 Oct 1931, CGPLA Eng. & Wales

© Oxford University Press 2004–14

All rights reserved: see legal noticeOxford University Press

Paul Laity, 'Peckover, Priscilla Hannah (1833–1931)', Oxford Dictionary of National Biography, Oxford University Press, 2004 [http://www.oxforddnb.com/view/article/50758]

Noted events in her life were:

- She worked as a Peace Campaigner.
- She worked as a Quaker Minister.
- She had a residence in Wistaria House, Wisbech, Cambridge.

10-Jonathan Peckover<sup>6,35,66</sup> was born on 16 Jun 1835 in Wisbech, Cambridge, Cambridgeshire and died on 8 Feb 1882 in Wisbech, Cambridge, Cambridgeshire at age 46.

General Notes: Jonathan Peckover, 46 8 2 mo. 1882

Wisbech. Son of Algernon and Priscilla Peck- over.

Jonathan Peckover was the younger son of Algernon and Priscilla Peckover, of Wisbech. Possessed naturally of a somewhat warm temperament and strong will, he was an instance of how such may be modified by the earnestly sought for grace of God, so that he early became remarkable for the gentleness of his disposition; while his perseverance in the course he believed to be right was indomitable.

He was educated at Grove House School, where his firm and conscientious conduct gained the respect of his companions, so that his influence for good was felt and acknowledged, lasting even to the present day.

On leaving school he entered the bank at Wisbech, in which he continued till his decease, taking an active part in the management. But although he never neglected secular duties, his aim was elsewhere, and while taking a deep interest in the affairs of the Society of Friends, to the principles of which he was throughout life most firmly attached, he felt the especial need for work in his own neighbourhood. He set himself earnestly to forward every 1 philanthropic object that came in his way; but during the last twenty years of his life his energies were largely devoted to two interests, - his First-day Bible-class, and the Wisbech Working Men's Club and Institute.

In this latter project, which eventually became an extensive concern, he earnestly set himself to assist the working men of the town to provide themselves with suitable accommodation for rational amusements, social meetings, and elevating studies, without being exposed to the baneful temptations of drink.

At first continual difficulties seemed to stand in the way; those whom he desired to benefit looked suspiciously on him; the upper classes feared that he was going to lift the working men out of their sphere. Politicians predicted socialism, and religious people rationalism. But his strong, prayerful belief that the object at which he aimed was right and needed, never wavered; and, as year after year passed on, the working man came to look upon him as his best friend; the educated joined him in the work; high dignitaries of the English Church and Non conformist ministers alike would assist at the meetings, urging the working classes to utilise the opportunities held out to them. Members of Parliament from both sides of the House supported the Institute, and he lived to see it so well established that, deep as was the distress at his loss among those he had so striven to aid, the work is now steadily and successfully going on, under the guidance of the men he had so carefully trained.

Doubtless, one secret of his success was his extreme modesty and unostentation, mingled with never - failing thoughtfulness for others, and a most happy amount of tact. His desire was ever to keep in the background, preferring that others should fill the post of honour before the public; so that only those most intimate with him were at all aware how he was the real mover in many successful enterprises.

But his large Bible-class had his closest affection. He was never happier than when instructing the lads in the knowledge and doctrines of the Holy Scriptures; and after his decease many testimonies were borne to the effects of his faithful teaching. For more than twenty years did he mainly conduct this class, only once, when at home, surrendering it, through indisposition; and on the First-day before his death he was there as usual. That evening he complained of a sore throat, and the next morning, feeling unwell, sent for the doctor. On Third- day he seemed rather better, and was no worse on Fourth- day morning. Late in the day, however, very unfavourable symptoms suddenly set in, congestion of the lungs supervened, and, not- withstanding all that medical skill could effect, before midnight he quietly sank away.

Seldom was the necessity to a Watch and be ready "more strikingly set forth, and his un-looked-for death taught this solemn lesson in a way that was felt throughout the town and district, where it seemed so heavy a calamity that at first the sad news could scarcely be credited.

Let it be remembered that whatever good this humble-minded servant of God might be helped to effect, it was as he sought to follow the guidance of the Holy Spirit, and as his faith was firmly fixed on the Redemption purchased for all who believe in the saving blood of the Lord Jesus.

The following touches of life and character are interesting and instructive : -

"Our dear brother had delicate health as a child, and his good natural abilities developed slowly. Not being quick at his lessons, or skilful in games, he was liable to be somewhat looked down upon among us; which made it all the more remarkable when his strong conscientiousness and moral courage led him on various occasions to put a veto upon questionable proceedings in playtime with a clearly expressed 'I don't believe it is right.' His quiet firmness of will and uprightness of purpose carrying instant conviction to the minds of his playmates, unaccustomed usually to look up to him.

"This endeavour, as a child, to walk by the law and the commandment is strikingly shown in the following incident, which is vividly impressed on my memory. We were sitting together on our high stools at the round school-room table, conning our lessons, when some disagreement arose between us, and I gave vent to my annoyance by a slap on the cheek. To my intense amazement, instead of returning it, he quietly turned the other to me also. I shall never forget the power accompanying this simple literal obedience to the divine command. I felt utterty abashed and condemned. 'He is right, and thou art wrong,' cried my conscience, calling forth a profound respect for my little brother's faithful obedience."

As a young man he delighted in home life, participating in the family interests, and pursuing various occupations with one and another. Pleasant hours indeed were passed in the social circle, often in the study of languages, especially of the treasures of German literature, for which his habit of early rising gave excellent opportunity. But as his interests deepened, particularly through the Bible-class and Working Mens Institute, these gave way before the claims of philanthropy.

Ripening years developed his strong taste for the cultivated and refined, with a keen appreciation of beauty both in nature and art, and a special love for whatever threw light on the study of men and manners. The choice manuscripts, early printed books, and other objects of interest which he gradually collected, were largely selected with a view to using them for the culture and elevation of those in whom he was so deeply interested.

The characteristics of his later life are well described in the following lines, written by himself, as the motto of an epic penned in earlier days:

" Bold unwavering steps in the difficult pathway of duty,

*Trod by a sentinel mind that is ever prepared for the struggle :* 

Glances of faith, that follow the polestar of heaven's high calling,

Lead on the militant soul to the gates of the temple of triumph."

Hence when once convinced that his Divine Master pointed out any path of usefulness, no discouragements or difficulties could daunt him. He could patiently wait through them, caring nothing for personal considerations, and would go on through evil report and good report, taking prayerfully step by step the appointed way.

"Content to fill a little space If Thou be glorified."

His singleness of purpose gained the confidence and love of those amongst whom he laboured, and whom he longed to bring into the service which he himself found so full of blessing, while his strong and tender sympathy won their hearts and affections. Not a few exclaimed in the first pain of his sudden removal, "I have lost my best friend."

Bearing in mind the uncertainty of life, he was constantly thoughtful not for the present only, but also for the future of the philanthropic works to which he devoted himself, and thus was preparing a way by which, when he was so suddenly called from life to immortality, others were able to step in, and were found ready to bear the burden which had so long rested on him. Amongst the many lessons which, in the Divine loving-kindness tended as line upon line to mould his Christian life, the following may he mentioned, being one which he himself referred to in after years: - " A few days previous to the commencement of the Bible-clas?, hut when it was already in contemplation, the late Joseph Thorp paid us a religious visit, and at a family sitting addressed Jonathan forcibly from the words - 'Be thou faithful unto death, and I will give thee a crown of Life.' "

The following lines, written by a resident in Wisbech, indicate something of the influence which he exercised and of the prevailing feeling towards him amongst his fellow-townsmen: **JONATHAN PECKOVER,** President of the Wisbech Working Men's Institute,

Fell asleep in Jesus, Feb. 8th, 1882.

He talked among us as a law,

A law of Peace, of Heaven-born Peace;

His influence a force, a gentle force,

That made confusion's rancour cease

His words were kind, he did not preach at us;

His sermon was His life, his guide to borne;

Unspoken prayers were in his intercourse,

His smile an antidote to idle moan:

We loved him well, how could we help but love.

So long we rested in his pleasant smile,

We never thought of saying "Fare thee well."

Tears would not melt our sighs when we were told

That rumour was reality's dread knell.

He sent us no last word, he slipped away;

He never stayed to say "Good-bye: "

We cannot tell him now how much we cared,

*Until we meet him yonder, bye and bye.* 

We might have thanked him for the good he did.

He turned his face, and then he passed away;

To-day he was, to-morrow was not, yet he is;

He is for ever in eternal day.

Noted events in his life were:

- He was educated at Grove House School in Tottenham, London.
- He worked as a Banker in Wisbech, Cambridge, Cambridgeshire.

10-Jane Peckover<sup>35,131</sup> was born in 1837 and died on 15 Apr 1909 in Wisbech, Cambridge, Cambridgeshire at age 72.

10-Katharine Elizabeth Peckover<sup>6,17,23,35</sup> was born in 1839 and died on 14 Jun 1870 in Circncester, Gloucestershire at age 31.

Katharine married **Christopher Bowly**, 6,7,17,21,23,35 son of **William Crotch Bowly** 6,23,36,37 and **Caroline Swaine**, 6,23,36 in 1867. Christopher was born on 3 Feb 1837 in Nailsworth, Gloucestershire, died on 23 May 1922 in Cirencester, Gloucestershire at age 85, and was buried in FBG Cirencester.

General Notes: Of Siddington House, Cirencester

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Merchant in Siddington, Cirencester, Gloucestershire.
- 10-Algerina Peckover<sup>35</sup> was born in 1842 and died in 1927 at age 85.

10-Wilhelmina Peckover<sup>35</sup> was born in 1844 and died on 20 Feb 1910 in Wisbech, Cambridge, Cambridgeshire at age 66.

General Notes: WILHELMINA PECKOVER. 65 20 2nio. 1910 Wisbech. Wilhelmina Peckover was the youngest of the six daughters of the late Algernon Peckover, of Sibald's Holme, Wisbech, three of whom predeceased her, namely, Susannah Peckover, the eldest of the daughters; Jane Peckover, who passed away last year; and Katharine E. (Peckover), wife of Christopher Bowley, of Cirencester, who died in 1 870. The two surviving sisters are Priscilla Hannah Peckover, of Wistaria House, Wisbech, and Algerina Peckover, of the family home, with whom our late friend had resided since her father's decease. A brother, Jonathan Peckover, died in 1882, and the surviving brother is Lord Peckover, of Wisbech. Wilhelmina Peckover was a generous helper of religious and philanthropic efforts. Since the death of her sister Susanna she had been President of the local branch of the British and Foreign Bible Society, of which she was a liberal supporter. Only the day before her death she had got everything in readiness in connection with her position as President of the Ladies' Branch, leaving everything in perfect order. She had just received an acknowledgment from London of a sum which the authorities had realised by the sale of some jewellery which had been bequeathed to her, and wnich she had sent to the Parent Society with the request that it might be used to purchase Bibles for the prisoners in Chinese and other gaols. The local Working Men's Institute, founded by her brother, also had in her a friend ever ready to help in time of need, and who anticipated its wants in a way that showed her deep interest in its welfare. Sibald's Holme has, indeed, long been the centre for many pleasant social gatherings of various classes of workers and others. During the last twelve years of her life, although suffering much, she took a deep interest in the "Question Corner" of the Railway Signal, a monthly journal of Evangelistic Temperance work on all railways, and her band of Bible Searchers (whose answers to the questions were regularly sent to her, and by her copied out and sent up to the Editor) in connection with it numbered between ninety and one hundred members. Again and again have letters and messages come from Searchers, acknowledging the blessing and help that this study had been to them. "How Miss Peckover, in conjunction with her niece. Miss Alexandrina Peckover, gathered together a group now numbering over ninety members" - to quote from the "Question Corner" for last April - "How assiduously she laboured in the interests of all, how happy were the yearly gatherings for prize giving, all this is a blessed monument to the memory of the departed. We hope most sincerely that the work she has dropped will be taken up by a liand and a heart prepared by the Master to carry it forward." One of Wilhelmina Peckover's last thoughts, on the night she passed away, was what would become of her Bible Searching Band. After a illness extending over a month, she died as she had lived, trusting in the finished work of her Lord. When she learned that all hope was abandoned by her doctor she said, "It will be a glorious change for me!" Shortly afterwards, on the last day of her life, she said to her sister, who sat by her bedside, "I can now speak to the truth of the twenty-third Psalm, for 'I am walking now through the Valley of the Shadow of Death, and I fear no evil for He is with me.' Conscious to the last, she passed away in perfect peace. The following "Tribute" appeared in the Friend a fortnight after her death: - "To most of us in different ways the moan- ing of Bunyan's time-honoured parable, in all its varied and wonderful application to our Christian life, has often been made plain. To some it has been given to know the gladness that the pilgrims felt, when - 'leaning on their staves, as is common to weary travellers,' they talked with the Shepherds stationed by 'the Lord of the Hill 'to encourage wayfarers as they passed. And while we rested, the words of gracious, uplifting cheer were spoken to iis by the lips and through the lives of His servants. 'These mountains are within sight of the city; the sheep are His and He laid down His life for them.' Afterwards, as we went on our way, the light of Heaven shone upon the 'mountains,' and our hearts were filled with hope, because we know that our journey was not in vain. " Among those who have thus spoken to us through their quiet, beautiful lives, was our dear friend, Wilhelmina Peckover, who on Sunday, the 20th of last February, was called into the presence of the master. Words full of Christ-like love and tender sympathy have been sent to us through her, and her hand has been laid upon our lives with the touch of the Master whom she loved. When the call came, it found her ready, for the comfort of the Shepherd Psalm was hers, and 'in the valley of the shadow of death 'there was no room for fear. Now, 'the still waters 'of earth are not needed, and our thoughts pass with her passing, to tlie time beyond, when - 'the Lamb which is in the midst of the throne shall lead them unto living fountains of waters, and God shall wipe away all tears from their eyes.' "The sacrifice of Christ as a satisfying remedy for sin was the foundation of her faith, and an unwavering trust in the Love of Him 'Who laid down His life for the sheep.' It was this, we believe, which made her life fruitful and strong in its quiet power upon those who were privileged to know her. The words of the well-known hymn might have been hers - '' I stand upon His merits, I know no other stand, Not e'en where glory dwelleth In Immanuel's Land. 'But those of us who are still left for a time, as witnesses to the same blessed Truth, can, even under the shadow of a great loss, rejoice for her in a race well run; can follow her with love and thanksgiving, while we almost hear 'the bells of the city ring with joy,' and say with Bunyan: 'Now, just as the gates were opened, I looked, and

behold the city shone as the sun: and after that they shut up the gates, which, - when I had seen, I wished myself among them.' "

9-Edward Peckover died in Died in Infancy.

7-**Thomas Payne** was born on 30 Nov 1712 and died on 2 Mar 1775 at age 62.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Tanner.

Thomas married someone. He had three children: Mary, Calista, and John.

8-Mary Payne

Mary married **John Leaver**.

- 8-Calista Payne
- 8-John Payne

7-Ann Payne<sup>6</sup> was born on 26 Jul 1715 and died in 1778 at age 63.

Ann married William Storrs, son of Joseph Storrs 132,133 and Katharine Frost, 132,133 William was born in 1704 in Chesterfield, Derbyshire and died in 1789 at age 85. They had one son: Joseph.

8-Joseph Storrs<sup>6,127</sup> was born on 14 Dec 1742 in Chesterfield, Derbyshire and died on 20 Oct 1824 in Chesterfield, Derbyshire at age 81.

General Notes: He was a lead-merchant, and a highly respected citizen of the town. He died in October, 1824, leaving an only child, Anna, to whom he bequeathed his estate, with legacies to various friends and to his servants. F. T. Howitt of Heanor, a brother of William Howitt the author, was trustee.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Lead Merchant in Chesterfield, Derbyshire.

Joseph married **Mary Bevington**, <sup>127</sup> daughter of **William Bevington** and **Ann MacDonald**, on 8 Mar 1774. Mary was born on 28 Jul 1749 and died on 31 Oct 1812 at age 63. They had three children: **Ann, Sarah**, and **Anna**.

- 9-**Ann Storrs**<sup>6</sup> was born on 17 Mar 1776 in Chesterfield, Derbyshire.
- 9-Sarah Storrs<sup>6</sup> was born on 1 Apr 1779 in Chesterfield, Derbyshire.
- 9-Anna Storrs<sup>6</sup> was born on 4 Sep 1782 in Chesterfield, Derbyshire and died on 28 Apr 1863 in Chesterfield, Derbyshire at age 80.

7-John Payne was born on 31 Mar 1717 and died on 30 Apr 1781 at age 64.

7-Mary Payne was born on 27 Jan 1720.

Mary married John Leaver. They had four children: Dorothy, Mary, Ann, and John.

- 8-Dorothy Leaver
- 8-Mary Leaver
- 8-Ann Leaver
- 8-John Leaver

7-Robert Payne was born on 15 Dec 1722 and died on 28 May 1742 at age 19.

Ann next married Joshua Law.

5-Sarah Aldam was born on 6 Jun 1651 in Warmsworth, Doncaster, Yorkshire.

Sarah married David Jackson.

5-Joseph Aldam was born on 20 Aug 1660, died on 11 Nov 1661 at age 1, and was buried in Warmsworth, Doncaster, Yorkshire.

5-John Aldam<sup>2</sup> died on 20 Jun 1688.

General Notes: Imprisoned at York Castle 1684 for absence from National worship. Will dated 18 Aug 1687

Noted events in his life were:

He worked as a Tanner.

John married Rebecca Dearman, daughter of Richard Dearman<sup>2</sup> and ? Womersley. They had four children: John, John, William, and Thomas.

6-John Aldam was born on 9 Dec 1683 and died on 15 Mar 1684.

6-John Aldam was born on 25 Feb 1685 and died on 7 Mar 1775 in Doncaster, Yorkshire at age 90.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as a Grocer.

John married Susannah Buck. Susannah died on 27 Apr 1762. They had two children: Ann and Mary.

7-Ann Aldam was born on 15 Jan 1713, died on 14 Jan 1747 at age 33, and was buried in Warmsworth, Doncaster, Yorkshire.

Ann married **Thomas Smith**, son of **Thomas Smith** and **Mary Cooke**. Thomas was born on 30 Nov 1712, died on 2 Apr 1767 at age 54, and was buried on 5 Apr 1767 in Warmsworth, Doncaster, Yorkshire. They had four children: **Sarah, Ann, Francis**, and **Mary**.

8-Sarah Smith was born on 14 May 1737.

Sarah married \_\_\_\_\_ Phillips. They had one daughter: Frances.

9-Frances Phillips

8-Ann Smith was born on 25 Nov 1739, died on 13 Jun 1824 at age 84, and was buried in Church Porch, Portsmouth.

Ann married Thomas Tofield, son of Thomas Tofield and Elizabeth Atkinson.

8-Francis Smith<sup>134</sup> was born on 18 Aug 1742 and died on 1 Oct 1787 in London at age 45.

Noted events in his life were:

• He worked as an apprentice to the Woolman's Company in 1759 in London.

Francis married **Isabella Shaw**<sup>134</sup> on 3 May 1768 in Tottenham, London. Isabella was born on 5 Jan 1745 in Lurgan, Northern Ireland and died on 17 Sep 1810 in Newington, London at age 65. They had two children: **John** and **Archibald**.

9-John Smith<sup>134</sup> was born on 30 Jan 1771 in London and died on 4 Apr 1822 in Walworth, London at age 51.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Linen draper in Gracechurch Street, London.
- He had a residence about 1814 in Marlborough Place, Walworth, London.

John married **Mary Richardson**, <sup>134</sup> daughter of **Jonathan Richardson** and **Sarah Nicholson**, in 1802 in Lisburn, Co. Antrim. Mary was born on 21 Oct 1784 in Lisburn, Co. Antrim and died on 7 Oct 1845 in Brighton, East Sussex at age 60. They had three children: **Sarah Lucia, Jonathan Richardson**, and **John Shaw**.

10-Sarah Lucia Smith was born in 1804.

Sarah married **John James Lecky**.

10-Jonathan Richardson Smith was born in 1807.

10-John Shaw Smith 134 was born on 31 Oct 1811 in Newington, Surrey and died on 29 Jan 1873 in Dublin, Ireland at age 61.

General Notes: John Shaw Smith is the only known Irish calotypist who took an extensive trip along the Mediterranean, in Italy, Greece, Turkey, Egypt, the Sinai peninsula, Palestine, Lebanon, Syria, Malta, and Switzerland, be-tween 1850-1852. A smaller body of work documents Irish Celtic ruins, and a trip to Paris. He was born in Clonmuth, County Cork, South Ireland, on October 18, 1811, and was part of the Anglo-Irish landed gentry. His relationships with Scottish, Irish, and French calotypists of his time are possible but not documented. He used Blanquart-Evrard's wet-paper process, improving it for the use in hot and dry climates, and he was a member of the Dublin Photographic society, founded in 1854. His work was not published and was exhibited only once, at the Dublin International Exhibition in 1865. He ended his life tragically, when he shot himself, on January 29, 1873. His large body of work reveals an amateur skilled at the early photographic process, with a good knowledge of other calotypists' works in Europe and the Near East.

Noted events in his life were:

- He worked as a Solicitor in London.
- He worked as a Noted Calotype photographer.

John married **Mary Louisa Richardson**, <sup>135</sup> daughter of **John Richardson** and **Harriet Greer**, on 27 Jun 1839 in Derriaghy, Lisburn. Mary was born on 22 Apr 1815 and died on 31 May 1892 in Ealing, London at age 77. They had two children: **John Augustus** and **Mary Henrietta Florence**.

Noted events in her life were:

- She was a Quaker but disowned for 1st cousin marriage.
- 11-**John Augustus Smith**<sup>134</sup> was born on 5 Jun 1840 in Lisburn, Co. Antrim.

John married **Annie Richardson**, <sup>134</sup> daughter of **Jonathan Joseph Richardson** <sup>68,79</sup> and **Eliza Christy**, <sup>79</sup> in 1870. Annie was born in 1849 and died in 1912 at age 63. They had four children: **Joseph Louis, Annie C. J., Mary Richardson**, and **Helen Bertha**.

- 12-Joseph Louis Smith was born in 1871.
- 12-Annie C. J. Smith was born in 1872.
- 12-Mary Richardson Smith was born in 1875.
- 12-Helen Bertha Smith was born in 1877.
- 11-Mary Henrietta Florence Smith was born on 8 Aug 1844 in Lisburn, Co. Antrim.

Mary married **Maj. Thomas Burton Vandeleur**, son of **Rev. William Richard Vandeleur**. Thomas was born on 1 Apr 1836 and died on 26 Aug 1880 in Battle of Deh Khojah, India. Killed in action at age 44.

9-Archibald Smith

8-Mary Smith was born on 8 Jun 1745.

7-Mary Aldam Mary married May.
6-William Aldam was born on 25 Feb 1689 and died on 20 Nov 1756 at age 67.
6-Thomas Aldam was born on 27 Dec 1686 and died on 10 Sep 1764 at age 77.  Thomas married Jane West on 14 Jul 1710 at the House Of John Trouswell. Jane died on 8 Apr 1758 in Balby, Doncaster, Yorkshire. They had one daughter: Jane.
7-Jane Aldam was born on 14 Mar 1718 and died on 18 Aug 1753 at age 35.
4- <b>John Aldam</b> was born in 1618 in Warmsworth, Doncaster, Yorkshire.  John married <b>Isabel Broughton</b> .
4-Margaret Aldam was born in 1619 in Warmsworth, Doncaster, Yorkshire, was christened on 2 Sep 1619 in Warmsworth, Doncaster, Yorkshire, and was buried on 22 Nov 1672.  Margaret married John Killam, son of John Killam and Alice Burman, on 26 May 1645. John was buried on 24 Nov 1677. They had six children: Jane, John, Mary, Bathsheba, Elizabeth, and Emmanue
5-Jane Killam was born on 4 Jun 1646. Jane married Edmond Morley.
5-John Killam was born on 5 Dec 1649.  John married Mary Stacye, daughter of Robert Stacye and Sweetapple, on 28 Mar 1672. Mary was born in Ballifield and died on 23 Sep 1717. They had five children: John, John, Thomas, Elizabeth, a Robert.
6-John Killam was born on 11 Sep 1673 and died on 14 Sep 1673.
6-John Killam was born on 27 Dec 1674.  John married <b>Hannah West</b> . Hannah died on 14 Jan 1746. They had seven children:,,, and
7 Killam
6- <b>Thomas Killam</b> was born on 22 May 1677 and died on 19 Feb 1723 at age 45.  Thomas married <b>Mary</b> . They had nine children:,,,,, and

7-\_\_\_\_ **Killam** 

7-\_\_\_\_ **Killam** 

7 Killam
7 Killam
6-Elizabeth Killam was born on 30 Nov 1679.
6-Robert Killam was born on 22 Jan 1682 and died on 13 Jan 1684 at age 1.
5-Mary Killam was born on 14 May 1651.
Mary married Bartholomew Bottaly.
5-Bathsheba Killam was born on 14 Feb 1654.
5-Elizabeth Killam was born on 17 Dec 1656.
Elizabeth married Jonathan West.
5-Emmanuel Killam was born on 20 Mar 1661.
Emmanuel married someone. He had one son: <b>Thomas</b> .
6- <b>Thomas Killam</b> was born on 4 May 1701.
4-William Aldam was born in 1621 in Warmsworth, Doncaster, Yorkshire and was christened on 30 Jan 1621 in Warmsworth, Doncaster, Yorkshire.
William married <b>Ann Johnson</b> .
2-Richard Aldam
Richard married Margaret. They had two children: Alice and Mary.
3-Alice Aldam
Alice married Gervase Styring.
3-Mary Aldam
2-William Aldam
2-Thomas Aldam
2-Joan Aldam

- 1. Harold Waring Atkinson MBE MA FSG, The Families of Atkinson of Roxby and Thorne and Dearman of Braithwaite, Limited to 500 copies (10 Eastbury Avenue, Northwood, Middlesex: By the author. Printed by Headley Brothers, 1933).
- 2. Henry Ecroyd Smith, Smith of Doncaster & Connected Families, 1878 (Private).
- 3. William Charles Braithwaite BA LLb, The Beginnings of Quakerism (London: Macmillan & Co. Ltd., 1912).
- 4. E. Jean Whittaker BA PhD, Thomas Lawson 1630-1691. North Country Botanist, Quaker & Schoolmaster (York: Williasm Sessions Ltd., 1986).
- 5. Thomas Wagstaffe, editor, *Piety Promoted 1774*, Part Eight (2 George Yard, Lombard Street, London: Mary Hinde, 1774); This was found on-line at http://www.archive.org/stream/pietypromotedinb00wagsiala#page/n3/mode/2up and is a dedicated copy from Isaac Whitelock of Sheepscar, Leeds, to his future wife, or wife, Hannah Arthington.
- 6. "Edward H. Milligan, British Quakers in Commerce & Industry 1775-1920, 2007 (Sessions of York)."
- 7. Joseph Foster, The Descendants of John Backhouse, Yeoman of Moss Side (Privately printed by the Chiswick Press. 1894).
- 8. Darryl Lundy, The Peerage, http://thepeerage.com/, February 2010-August 2015.
- 9. Joseph Foster, Pease of Darlington, 1891 (Private).
- 10. Anne Ogden Boyce, Richardsons of Cleveland, 1889 (Samuel Harris & Co., London).
- 11. George Blundell Longstaff, The Langstaffs of Teesdale & Weardale, 1923 (Inc. Dixon of Raby & Cockfield.).
- 12. Peter Beauclerk Dewar, Burke's Landed Gentry, 2001.
- 13. George Sherwood, editor, The Pedigree Register, Volume III (London: The Society of Genealogists, June 1913).
- 14. Dr. Arthur Raistrick, Quakers in Science and Industry, Re-print if 1950 original. (York: William Sessions, 1993).
- 15. Jason Jowitt, E-Mail Message Jowitt of Leeds, 7th June 2011, Archive Correspondence.
- 16. Annual Monitor 1847-1848 (London & York: Executors of William Alexander, 1847).
- 17. Annual Monitor 1870-1871 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 18. Annual Monitor 1871-1872 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 19. Annual Monitor 1846-1847 (London & York: Executors of William Alexander, 1846).
- 20. John Hyslop Bell, British Folks & British India Fifty Years Ago; Joseph Pease and his Contemporaries (Manchester: John Heywood, 1891).
- 21. Norman Penney. FSA. FR Hist.S., My Ancestors, 1920 (Headley Brothers).
- 22. Annual Monitor 1869-1870 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 23. Walford's, The County families of the United Kingdom, 1919 (Spottiswoode & Ballantyne, London.).
- 24. Joseph Whitwell Pease Bt., "The Diaries of Sir Joseph Whitwell Pease Bt." (MS Unpublished).
- 25. Maberly Phillips, A History of Banks, Bankers & Banking in Northumberland, 1894 (Effingham Wilson & Co., Royal Exchange, London).
- 26. Annual Monitor 1874-1875 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 27. Annual Monitor 1844-1845 (London, York & Bristol: Executors of William Alexander, 1844).
- 28. Samuel Hare, Memoir of John Sharp-Late Superintendent of Croydon School (Bishopsgate, London: William & Frederick G. Cash, 1857).
- 29. Annual Monitor 1919-1920 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 30. Annual Monitor 1915-1916 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 31. Alan Richard Milstead, Argyll, Scotland to Charles Edward Gurney Pease, e-mail; privately held by Pease.
- 32. Liz Oliver, "Neave/Barritt/Reynolds Pedigrees," supplied 2012 by Liz Oliver.
- 33. Annual Monitor 1890-1891 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 34. Annual Monitor 1880-1881 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 35. Annual Monitor 1910-1911 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 36. Annual Monitor 1867-1868 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 37. Annual Monitor 1861-1862 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 38. Annual Monitor 1892-1893 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 39. Rev. Joseph Hunter, editor, Familie Minorum Gentium (London: The Harleain Society, 1894-1896).

- 40. Arthur Charles Fox-Davies, Armorial families: A Directory of Gentlemen of coat-armour., 1919 & 1929 (Hurst & Blackett, London).
- 41. For Private Circulation Assorted Contributors, History of the Carlile Family: Paisley Branch (N.p.: Warren & Son The Wykeham Press, 1909).
- 42. Charles Wilmer Foster, Joseph J. Green, History of the Wilmer Family, 1888 (Goodall & Suddick, Leeds.).
- 43. W. Robinson, editor, Annual Monitor 1886-1887 (N.p.: n.p., 1887).
- 44. Annual Monitor 1859-1860 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 45. The Oxford Dictionary of National Biography (ODNB) (Oxford, England: The Oxford University Press, 2016).
- 46. Annual Monitor 1878-1879 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 47. Annual Monitor 1857-1858 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 48. Annual Monitor 1904-1905 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 49. Annual Monitor 1901-1902 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 50. Annual Monitor 1858-1859 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 51. Old York Scholars Association, editor, Bootham School Register 1935 (York: Bootham School, 1935).
- 52. Sandys B. Foster, Pedigrees of Jowitt, Christmas 1890 (W. H. & L. Collingridge. City Press, London. Private Circulation).
- 53. The Mount School Admission Registers, York.
- 54. Annual Monitor 1917-1918 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 55. William Robinson, editor, Friends of a Half Century. 1840 1890 (London and Ashford, Kent.: Edward Hicks, Bishopsgate & H D & B Headley, Ashford, 1891).
- 56. A & C Black, "Who's Who 2016 incorporating Who Was Who," database(http://www.ukwhoswho.com).
- 57. Bootham School Magazine Volume 14 No. 1 (York: Bootham School, July 1928).
- 58. Annual Monitor 1884-1885 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 59. Annual Monitor 1854-1855 (London, York & Bristol: Executors of William Alexander, 1855).
- 60. R. Seymour Benson, Descendants of Isaac & Rachel Wilson, Vol I. 1915. (Middlesbrough). Including successive Volumes & loose sheet updates to about 1965.
- 61. Annual Monitor 1885-1886 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 62. J. Horsfall Turner FRHS, The History of Brighouse, Rastrick & Hipperholme (Bingley, Lancashire: Thomas Harrison & Sons, 1893).
- 63. Harriet Landseer to Charles E. G. Pease, e-mail; privately held by Charles E. G. Pease.
- 64. Lilian Clarke, Family Chronicles, 1912 (Perkins & Co., Wellingborough).
- 65. Annual Monitor 1877-1878 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 66. Annual Monitor 1882-1883 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 67. John Burke, Genealogical & Heraldic History Commoners V1.2.3.4.
- 68. Rev. Charles Rogers LLd, Genealogical Memoirs of the Scottish House of Christie (London: The Royal Historical Society, 1878).
- 69. Annual Monitor 1876-1877 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 70. Edited by Emma Gibbins, Records of the Gibbins Family, 1911 (Private. Cornish Bros., Birmingham).
- 71. W. H. Bidwell, Annals of an East Anglian Bank, 1900 (Agas H. Goose, Norwich).
- 72. Annual Monitor 1875-1876 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 73. Annual Monitor 1862-1863 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 74. Annual Monitor 1913-1914 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 75. Bootham School Magazine Volume 7 No. 2 (York: Bootham School, December 1914).
- 76. Bootham School Magazine Volume 29 No. 2 (York: Bootham School, November 1964).
- 77. Bootham School Magazine Volume 4 No. 5 (York: Bootham School, October 1909).
- 78. Bootham School Magazine Volume 29 No. 5 (York: Bootham School, May 1966).

- 79. Annual Monitor 1887-1888 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 80. Annual Monitor 1908-1909 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 81. Annual Monitor 1879-1880 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 82. Who's Who, 1926, (MacMillan).
- 83. Australian Dictionary of Biography, Current as of 2015, http://adb.anu.edu.au/biography.
- 84. Dr. Michael Marsh, Updates to The Wilson Pedigree, 1995-1996, Dr. Michael Marsh. (Privately published).
- 85. Who's Who 2000, (A & C Black).
- 86. Sarah Kimbell to Charles E. G. Pease, e-mail correspondence; privately held by Pease.
- 87. Louise Creighton, The Life and Letters of Thomas Hodgkin (London: Longman's, Green & Co., 1917).
- 88. Caroline S. Goulden, "Pyper and Armstrong families," supplied 5 Nov 2014 by Goulden; In correspondence with C. E. G. Pease.
- 89. Daniel Darwish to Charles E. G. Pease, e-mail; privately held by Pease.
- 90. Bootham School Magazine Volume 2 No. 5 (York: Bootham School, October 1905).
- 91. Bootham School Magazine Volume 4 No. 3 (York: Bootham School, February 1909).
- 92. Bootham School Magazine Volume 11 No. 6 (York: Bootham School, April 1924).
- 93. Bootham School Magazine Volume 16 No. 4 (York: Bootham School, July 1933).
- 94. John Woolf Jordan LL.D., editor, Colonial Families of Philadelphia, Volumes I & II (New York & Chicago: The Lewis Publishing Company, 1911).
- 95. Bootham School Magazine Volume 8 No. 2 (York: Bootham School, October 1916).
- 96. Bootham School Magazine Volume 12 No. 6 (York: Bootham School, April 1926).
- 97. Harrow School, editor, Harrow Memorial of The Great War I, Volume I (London: Philip Lee Warner, publisher to The Medici Society, 1918).
- 98. Annual Monitor 1863-1864 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 99. Annual Monitor 1896-1897 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 100. Edited by Robert Blair, Proceedings of the Society of Antiquities, Newcastle. 1919-1920, 1921 (Printed by Titus Wilson & Son, Kendal).
- 101. Annual Monitor 1868-1869 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 102. Annual Monitor 1894-1895 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 103. Joseph Foster, Pedigrees of the County Families of Yorkshire, 1874 (Printed by W. Wilfred Head, Plough Court, Fetter Lane, London.).
- 104. Norman Penney FSA FRHistS, editor, Journal of the Friends' Historical Society, XVI No.3 XVI No.4 (London: The Friends' Historical Society, 1918-1919).
- 105. Annual Monitor 1833-1834 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 106. Annual Monitor 1843-1844 (London, York and Bristol: Executors of William Alexander, 1843).
- 107. Joseph Gurney Bevan, editor, Piety Promoted 1838, Tenth Part (Gracechurch Street, London: Darton and Harvey, 1838).
- 108. Annual Monitor 1834-1835 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 109. Annual Monitor 1902-1903 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 110. Bootham School Magazine Volume 1 No. 1 (York: Bootham School, May 1902).
- 111. Bootham School Magazine Volume 15 No. 4 (York: Bootham School, July 1931).
- 112. Bootham School Magazine Volume 2 No. 1 (York: Bootham School, May 1904).
- 113. Bootham School Magazine Volume 2 No. 3 (York: Bootham School, February 1905).
- 114. Bootham School Magazine Volume 14 No. 4 (York: Bootham School, July 1929).
- 115. Bootham School Magazine Volume 24 No. 1 (York: Bootham School, June 1949).
- 116. Bootham School Magazine Volume 5 No. 5 (York: Bootham School, November 1911).
- 117. Bootham School Magazine Volume 18 No. 6 (York: Bootham School, April 1938).

- 118. Bootham School Magazine Volume 27 No. 1 (York: Bootham School, May 1958).
- 119. Bootham School Magazine Volume 3 No. 2 (York: Bootham School, September 1906).
- 120. Bootham School Magazine Volume 21 No. 6 (York: Bootham School, July 1944).
- 121. Annual Monitor 1897-1898 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 122. Annual Monitor 1845-1846 (London, York & Bristol: Executors of William Alexander, 1845).
- 123. Annual Monitor 1873-1874 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 124. Sara Woodall, Voices from a Trunk The Lost Lives of the Quakere Eddisons. 1805-1867 (Pickering, Yorkshire: Blackthorn Press, 2014).
- 125. Frederick Arthur Crisp, Visitation of England & Wales, 1917-1919, Multiple Volumes (Privately Printed in restricted numbers.).
- 126. Annual Monitor 1849-1850 (London & York: Executors of William Alexander, 1849).
- 127. William Alexander, Some Account of the Life & Religious Experience of Mary Alexander (N.p.: Printed privately by C. Peacock of York, 1811).
- 128. Annual Monitor 1905-1906 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 129. Annual Monitor 1916-1917 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 130. Deborah Devonshire The Duchess of Devonshire, Wait for me (London: John Murray, 2010).
- 131. Annual Monitor 1909-1910 (N.p.: n.p., n.d.).
- 132. Charles Storrs, The Storrs Family, 1886 (Privately printed. 500 copies. New York).
- 133. Sir Richard Alexander Bt., "Genealogies Alexander and Gundry Families," supplied by Sir Richard Alexander Bt; The original author is not yet established but the record is archived amongst the Alexander family papers.
- 134. Clare Alford to Charles E. G. Pease, e-mail; privately held by Pease.
- 135. Clare Alford to Charles E. G. Pease, e-mail, 8th July 2012; privately held by Pease.